UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington D.C. 20540

Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 2 to FORM S-1 REGISTRATION STATEMENT Under

The Securities Act of 1933

INTELLIA THERAPEUTICS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 2836 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 36-4785571 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

130 Brookline Street, Suite 201 Cambridge, MA 02139 (857) 285-6200

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

Nessan Bermingham, Ph.D. Founder, President and Chief Executive Officer 130 Brookline Street, Suite 201 Cambridge, Massachusetts 02139 (857) 285-6200 (Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Arthur R. McGivern, Esq. William D. Collins, Esq. Goodwin Procter LLP Exchange Place Boston, Massachusetts 02109 (617) 570-1000 José E. Rivera, Esq. Chief Operating Officer and Chief Legal Officer Intellia Therapeutics, Inc. 130 Brookline Street, Suite 201 Cambridge, Massachusetts 02139 (857) 285-6200 Peter N. Handrinos, Esq. Brandon J. Bortner, Esq. Latham & Watkins LLP John Hancock Tower 200 Clarendon Street Boston, Massachusetts 02116 (617) 948-6000

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this registration statement.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act

registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large Accelerated Filer	
Non-Accelerated Filer (Do not check if a smaller reporting company))

	Accelerated Filer	
X	Smaller Reporting Company	

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment that specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until this registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

Explanatory Note

Intellia Therapeutics, Inc. has prepared this Amendment No. 2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-210689), which was filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 11, 2016 ("Registration Statement"), solely for the purpose of filing Exhibits 10.3, 10.4 and 10.5 to the Registration Statement and making corresponding updates to Item 16 and the Exhibit Index. This Amendment No. 2 does not modify any provision of the Prospectus that forms Part I of the Registration Statement and accordingly such Prospectus has not been included herein.

PART II

Information Not Required in Prospectus

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table sets forth the fees and expenses, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, payable in connection with the registration of the common stock hereunder. All amounts are estimates except the SEC registration fee.

	Amou	nt to be Paid
SEC registration fee	\$	12,084
FINRA filing fee		*
NASDAQ Global Market listing fee		*
Printing and mailing		*
Legal fees and expenses		*
Accounting fees and expenses		*
Transfer agent and registrar fees and expenses		*
Miscellaneous		*
Total	\$	*

* To be filed by amendment.

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL") authorizes a corporation to indemnify its directors and officers against liabilities arising out of actions, suits and proceedings to which they are made or threatened to be made a party by reason of the fact that they have served or are currently serving as a director or officer to a corporation. The indemnity may cover expenses (including attorneys' fees) judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the director or officer in connection with any such action, suit or proceeding. Section 145 permits corporations to pay expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by directors and officers in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding. In addition, Section 145 provides that a corporation has the power to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of its directors and officers against any liability asserted against them and incurred by them in their capacity as a director or officer, or arising out of their status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify the director or officer against such liability under Section 145.

We have adopted provisions in our certificate of incorporation to be in effect upon the closing of this offering and bylaws to be in effect upon the effectiveness of this registration statement that limit or eliminate the personal liability of our directors to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as it now exists or may in the future be amended. Consequently, a director will not be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages or breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except for liability for:

- any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders;
- any act or omission not in good faith or that involves intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;
- · any unlawful payments related to dividends or unlawful stock purchases, redemptions or other distributions; or
- any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

These limitations of liability do not alter director liability under the federal securities laws and do not affect the availability of equitable remedies such as an injunction or rescission.

In addition, our bylaws provide that:

- we will indemnify our directors, officers and, in the discretion of our board of directors, certain employees to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as it now exists or may in the future be amended; and
- we will advance reasonable expenses, including attorneys' fees, to our directors and, in the discretion of our board of directors, to our officers and certain employees, in connection with legal proceedings relating to their service for or on behalf of us, subject to limited exceptions.

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and intend to enter into such agreements with certain of our executive officers. These agreements provide that we will indemnify each of our directors, certain of our executive

officers and, at times, their affiliates to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. We will advance expenses, including attorneys' fees (but excluding judgments, fines and settlement amounts), to each indemnified director, executive officer or affiliate in connection with any proceeding in which indemnification is available and we will indemnify our directors and officers for any action or proceeding arising out of that person's services as a director or officer brought on behalf of us or in furtherance of our rights. Additionally, certain of our directors or officers may have certain rights to indemnification, advancement of expenses or insurance provided by their affiliates or other third parties, which indemnification relates to and might apply to the same proceedings arising out of such director's or officer's services as a director referenced herein. Nonetheless, we have agreed in the indemnification agreements that our obligations to those same directors or officers are primary and any obligation of such affiliates or other third parties to advance expenses or to provide indemnification for the expenses or liabilities incurred by those directors are secondary.

We also maintain general liability insurance which covers certain liabilities of our directors and officers arising out of claims based on acts or omissions in their capacities as directors or officers, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act").

The underwriting agreement filed as Exhibit 1.1 to this registration statement provides for indemnification of us and our directors and officers by the underwriters against certain liabilities under the Securities Act and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities.

The following list sets forth information regarding all unregistered securities sold by us in the past three years. No underwriters were involved in the sales and the certificates representing the securities sold and issued contain legends restricting transfer of the securities without registration under the Securities Act or an applicable exemption from registration.

(a) Reorganization

On August 20, 2015, Intellia Therapeutics, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, merged with and into Intellia Therapeutics, Inc., a Delaware corporation. We refer to the series of transactions related to Intellia Therapeutics, LLC's merger with and into us as the Reorganization. As a result of the Reorganization, incentive units of Intellia Therapeutics, LLC were converted into shares of our common stock; Common Units of Intellia Therapeutics, LLC were converted into shares of our Founder Stock; Junior Preferred Units of Intellia Therapeutics, LLC were converted into shares of our Series A-1 Preferred Units of Intellia Therapeutics, LLC were converted into shares of our Series A-2 Preferred Units of Intellia Therapeutics, LLC were converted into shares of our Series A-2 Preferred Stock. The Reorganization was effected pursuant to an Agreement and Plan of Merger between Intellia Therapeutics, LLC and Intellia Therapeutics, Inc. and did not constitute a sale for purposes of the Securities Act.

(b) Sales of Securities

The following list sets forth information regarding all unregistered securities sold by us since our inception on May 7, 2014.

- 1. On June 19, 2014, we issued and sold 1,000 shares of our common stock, or the Atlas Common Shares, to Atlas Venture Fund IX, L.P., or Atlas Venture Fund IX, for aggregate consideration of \$0.1 million.
- On July 16, 2014, Intellia Therapeutics, LLC issued and sold preferred securities since converted into an aggregate of 2,857,142 shares of our Series A-1 Preferred Stock to Atlas Venture Fund IX in exchange for \$2.9 million in cash and the Atlas Common Shares.
- 3. On July 16, 2014, Intellia Therapeutics, LLC issued preferred securities since converted into 8,110,599 shares of our Junior Preferred Stock to Caribou Therapeutics Holdco, LLC, a holding company owned and managed by Caribou Biosciences, Inc., or Caribou. In exchange for such shares, Caribou Therapeutics Holdco, LLC contributed to Intellia Therapeutics, LLC all of its membership interests of Intellia, LLC, a holding company that was the original party to a license agreement with Caribou, dated July 16, 2014.
- 4. On July 31, 2014, Intellia Therapeutics, LLC issued to Atlas Venture Fund IX preferred securities since converted into an aggregate of 946,237 shares of founder stock as of August 31, 2015.
- 5. Between September 17, 2014 and January 28, 2015, in connection with a preferred securities financing, Intellia Therapeutics, LLC issued to Atlas Venture Fund IX and Novartis Institutes for Biomedical Research, Inc., or Novartis, in a series of closings, preferred securities since converted into an aggregate of 5,714,287 shares of our Series A-1 Preferred Stock and 3,999,999 shares of our Series A-2 Preferred Stock for aggregate consideration of \$6.0 million, respectively.
- 6. On August 20, 2015, we issued and sold an aggregate of 13,336,601 shares of our Series B Preferred Stock to 28 accredited investors at a per share purchase price of \$5.25 for aggregate gross consideration of \$70.0 million.

- 7. Between July 31, 2014 and July 31, 2015, Intellia Therapeutics, LLC issued to certain of our employees, consultants and scientific advisory board members equity representing an aggregate of 4,349,919 shares of restricted common stock and 1,351,763 shares of our founder stock, in each case as of August 31, 2015, in exchange for their services to us.
- 8. Between September 22, 2015 and April 1, 2016, we issued to certain of our employees and a director options to purchase an aggregate of 4,538,076 shares of our common stock, in exchange for their services to us.

We deemed the offers, sales and issuances of the securities described in paragraphs (1) through (6) above to be exempt from registration under the Securities Act, in reliance on Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act, including Regulation D and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, regarding transactions by an issuer not involving a public offering. All purchasers of securities in transactions exempt from registration pursuant to Regulation D represented to us that they were accredited investors and were acquiring the shares for investment purposes only and not with a view to, or for sale in connection with, any distribution thereof and that they could bear the risks of the investment and could hold the securities for an indefinite period of time. The purchasers received written disclosures that the securities had not been registered under the Securities Act and that any resale must be made pursuant to a registration statement or an available exemption from such registration.

We deemed the issuances of our common stock and our founder stock described in paragraph (7) and options to purchase shares of our common stock in paragraph (8) to be exempt from registration under the Securities Act either in reliance on Rule 701 of the Securities Act as offers and sales of securities under compensatory benefit plans and contracts relating to compensation in compliance with Rule 701, or in reliance on Section 4(a)(2), as transactions by an issuer not involving a public offering. Each of the recipients of securities in any transaction exempt from registration either received or had adequate access, through employment, business or other relationships, to information about us.

All certificates representing the securities issued in the transactions described in this Item 15 included appropriate legends setting forth that the securities had not been offered or sold pursuant to a registration statement and describing the applicable restrictions on transfer of the securities. There were no underwriters employed in connection with any of the transactions set forth in this Item 15.

Item 16. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

The exhibits to the registration statement are listed in the Exhibit Index to this registration statement and are incorporated herein by reference.

Item 17. Undertakings.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Act, may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is therefore unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

The Registrant hereby undertakes that:

- (a) The Registrant will provide to the underwriter at the closing as specified in the underwriting agreement, certificates in such denominations and registered in such names as required by the underwriter to permit prompt delivery to each purchaser.
- (b) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the information omitted from a form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in the form of prospectus filed by the Registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (c) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (d) If the registrant is subject to Rule 430C, each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after



effectiveness. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.

- (e) For the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
 - i. Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
 - ii. Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
 - iii. The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and
 - iv. Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this Amendment No. 2 to Registration Statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Cambridge, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, on the 19th day of April, 2016.

INTELLIA THERAPEUTICS, INC.

By: /s/ Nessan Bermingham

Nessan Bermingham, Ph.D. Founder, President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Amendment No. 2 to Registration Statement has been signed by the following person in the capacities and on the date indicated.

Name	Title	Date
/s/ Nessan Bermingham Nessan Bermingham, Ph.D.	Founder, President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	April 19, 2016
* Sapna Srivastava, Ph.D.	Chief Financial and Strategy Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	April 19, 2016
* Nicole Heifner	Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)	April 19, 2016
* Caroline Dorsa	Director	April 19, 2016
* Jean François Formela, M.D.	Director	April 19, 2016
* Carl L. Gordon, Ph.D.	Director	April 19, 2016
* Rachel Haurwitz, Ph.D.	Director	April 19, 2016
* John M. Leonard, M.D.	Chief Medical Officer and Director	April 19, 2016
* Pursuant to Power of Attorney		

By: /s/ Nessan Bermingham Nessan Bermingham, Ph.D.

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Exhibit Index
1.1*	Form of Underwriting Agreement
3.1**	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant, as currently in effect
3.2**	Form of Second Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant (to be effective upon completion of this offering)
3.3**	Amended and Restated By-laws of the Registrant, as currently in effect
3.4**	Form of Second Amended and Restated By-laws (to be effective upon the effectiveness of this registration statement)
4.1**	Investors' Rights Agreement among the Registrant and certain of its stockholders, dated August 20, 2015
4.2**	Amendment No. 1 to Investors' Rights Agreement among the Registrant and certain of its stockholders, dated April 11, 2016
5.1*	Opinion of Goodwin Procter LLP
10.1#*	2015 Amended and Restated Stock Option and Incentive Plan and forms of award agreements thereunder
10.2#**	Senior Executive Cash Incentive Bonus Plan
10.3†	License Agreement dated as of July 16, 2014 by and between the Registrant (as successor in interest of Intellia Therapeutics, LLC) and Caribou Biosciences, Inc.
10.4†	Services Agreement dated as of July 16, 2014 by and between the Registrant (as successor in interest of Intellia Therapeutics, LLC) and Caribou Biosciences, Inc.
10.5†	License and Collaborative Research Agreement dated as of December 18, 2014 by and between the Registrant and Novartis Institutes for BioMedical Research, Inc.
10.6*	Form of Indemnification Agreement
10.7**	Lease Agreement, by and between the Registrant and MIT 130 Brookline LLC, dated as of October 21, 2014
10.8**	Lease Agreement, by and between the Registrant and BMR-Sidney Research Campus LLC, dated as of January 6, 2016
10.9#*	2016 Employee Stock Purchase Plan
10.10†**	Amendment No. 1 to License Agreement dated as of February 2, 2016, by and between the Registrant and Caribou Biosciences, Inc.
10.11†**	Addendum to License Agreement dated as of February 2, 2016, by and between the Registrant and Caribou Biosciences, Inc.
10.12†**	License and Collaboration Agreement dated as of April 11, 2016 by and between the Registrant and Regeneron Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
10.13*	Form of Common Stock Purchase Agreement between the Registrant and Regeneron Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
16.1**	Letter from PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP dated December 22, 2015
21.1**	Subsidiaries of the Registrant
23.1**	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
23.2*	Consent of Goodwin Procter LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)
24.1**	Power of Attorney

* To be included by amendment

**

Previously filed. Application has been made to the Securities and Exchange Commission for confidential treatment of certain provisions. Omitted material for which confidential treatment has been requested has been filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. t

Indicates a management contract or any compensatory plan, contract or arrangement

Execution Copy

LICENSE AGREEMENT

This License Agreement (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), dated as of July 16, 2014 (the "<u>Effective Date</u>"), is made by and between Caribou Biosciences, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Caribou</u>") and Intellia, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("<u>Intellia</u>"). Each of Caribou and Intellia may be referred to herein as a "<u>Party</u>" or together as the "<u>Parties</u>."

WHEREAS, Caribou owns and has rights to certain Patents and technology relating to researching, developing and commercializing cellular engineering technologies, including CRISPR/Cas9 Technology (as such capitalized terms are defined hereinafter);

WHEREAS, Atlas Ventures or its Affiliates and other investors are willing to invest in an entity to Exploit Product Candidates and Products in the Intellia Field and Atlas Ventures and Caribou have cooperated to form Intellia as such an entity to do so (such creation of Intellia, the series of transactions by which the ownership interest in Intellia will be contributed to Intellia Therapeutics, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Intellia Therapeutics, LLC, the merger of Intellia with Intellia Therapeutics, Inc. in which Intellia Therapeutics, Inc. will be the surviving entity, and the investment in Intellia Therapeutics, LLC, the "Spinout Transaction"); and

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to enter into an agreement pursuant to which Caribou will grant an exclusive, worldwide license to Intellia under the Caribou IP to Exploit Product Candidates and Products in the Intellia Field and Intellia will grant an exclusive, worldwide license to Caribou under the Intellia IP to Exploit Intellia IP in the Caribou Field (as such capitalized terms are defined hereinafter), all on the terms and conditions set forth below.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants contained herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the amount and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereby agree as follows:

1. Definitions. The following terms and their correlatives when capitalized will have the meanings set forth below:

1.1 "<u>Affiliate</u>" of a Person means any other Person which (directly or indirectly) is controlled by, controls or is under common control with such Person. For purposes of this definition, "control" (including the terms "controlled by" and "under common control with"), with respect to the relationship between or among two or more Persons, shall mean (a) with respect to a corporate entity direct or indirect ownership of fifty percent (50%) or more (or, if less than fifty percent (50%), the maximum ownership interest permitted by applicable Law) of the stock or shares having the right to vote for the election of directors of such corporate entity or (b) with respect to a entity that is not a corporation the power to direct or cause the direction of the affairs or management of a Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, as trustee, personal representative or executor, by contract or otherwise, including, without limitation, the ownership, directly or indirectly, of securities having the power to elect a majority of the board of directors or similar body governing the affairs of such Person; provided however that, pursuant to a Caribou and Intellia written agreement, "Affiliate" may also include joint ventures, whether corporations or not, between a Party and one or more other Persons formed to Exploit one or more Products or Product Candidates (and related activities) [***].

1.2 "Bankruptcy Event" means, with respect to a Party:

(a) the entry by a court of competent jurisdiction of: (i) a decree or order for relief in respect of a Party in an involuntary case or proceeding under any Bankruptcy Law or (ii) a decree or order (A) adjudging a Party bankrupt or insolvent, (B) approving as properly filed a petition seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition of, or in respect of, a Party under any Bankruptcy Law, (C) appointing a custodian of a Party or of any substantial part of the property of a Party, or (D) ordering the winding-up or liquidation of the affairs of a Party, and in each case, the continuance of any such decree or order for relief or any such other decree or order remains unstayed and in effect for a period of [***] days; or

(b) (i) the commencement by a Party of a voluntary case or proceeding under any Bankruptcy Law or of any other case or proceeding to be adjudicated as bankrupt or insolvent, (ii) the consent by a Party to the entry of a decree or order for relief in respect of such Party in an involuntary case or proceeding under any Bankruptcy Law or to the commencement of any bankruptcy or insolvency case or proceeding against such Party, (iii) the filing by a Party of a petition or answer or consent seeking reorganization or relief under any Bankruptcy Law, (iv) the consent by a Party to the filing of such petition or to the appointment of or taking possession by a custodian of such Party or of any substantial part of the property of such Party, (v) the making by a Party of an assignment for the benefit of creditors, (vi) the admission by a Party in writing of its inability to pay its debts generally as they become due, or (vii) the approval by stockholders of a Party of any plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of such Party.

1.3 "Bankruptcy Law" means Title 7 or Title 11, U.S. Code, or any similar federal, state or foreign law for the relief of debtors.

1.4 "BLA" means a Biologics License Application filed with the FDA or an equivalent application to any Regulatory Authority (including an NDA or its foreign equivalent) requesting Regulatory Approval for a new therapeutic product, including for a Product.

1.5 "Breached In-License" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2.

1.6 "Caribou Field" means any and all uses and applications outside of the Intellia Field.

1.7 "Caribou In-Licenses" means, collectively, the Caribou Pre-Existing In-Licenses and the Caribou Included In-Licenses.

1.8 "Caribou Included In-License" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).

1.9 "Caribou Indemnitees" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.6(a).

1.10 "<u>Caribou IP</u>" means all Patents (including those set forth on Exhibit B) and Know-How Controlled by Caribou or any of its Affiliates (including pursuant to Caribou In-Licenses) as of the Effective Date or at any time during the Term prior to the IP Cutoff Date, directed to or comprising site-specific genome engineering using CRISPR/Cas9 Technology that are necessary or useful to Develop, Manufacture or Commercialize Products and/or Product Candidates in the Intellia Field and (b) any and all Technology (as defined under the Service Agreement) developed by Caribou under the Services Agreement (including such Patents and Know-How).

1.11 "Caribou New In-Licenses" means a New In-License between Caribou or any of its Affiliates and a Third Party.

1.12 "Caribou Patents" means all Patents within the Caribou IP.

1.13 "Caribou Pre-Existing In-Licenses" means the agreements set forth on Exhibit A, as such agreements may be amended or restated.

1.14 "Cas9 Protein" means [***].

1.15 "<u>Change of Control</u>" means, with respect to a Party: (a) the sale of all or substantially all of such Party's assets or business (in one transaction or a series of related transactions); (b) a merger, reorganization or consolidation involving such Party in which the stockholders of the Party, immediately prior to the merger, reorganization or consolidation, would not, immediately after the merger, reorganization or consolidation, "beneficially own" (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended), directly or indirectly, shares representing in the aggregate more than fifty percent (50%) of the combined voting power of the entity issuing cash or securities in the

merger, reorganization or consolidation (or of its ultimate parent entity, if any); or (c) a person or entity becomes the "beneficial owner" (as defined above) of more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting securities of such Party, other than directly from such Party [***].

1.16 "Commercialize" or "Commercialization" means [***].

1.17 "Confidential Information" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.1.

1.18 "<u>Control</u>" or "<u>Controlled</u>" means, with respect to any Know-How or Patent, the possession (whether by ownership or license or sublicense) by a Party of the ability to use or practice such Know-How or Patent to grant to the other Party a license or access as provided herein to such item, without violating the terms of any agreement or other arrangement with, or the rights of, any Third Party. [***].

1.19 "CRISPR/Cas9 Technology" means [***].

1.20 "Cross-Licensed Patents" means the Caribou Patents and the Intellia Patents. A Party's Cross-Licensed Patents are, for Caribou, the Caribou Patents and, for Intellia, the Intellia Patents.

1.21 "Develop" or "Development" means any and all research and preclinical and clinical drug development activities, including: research, test method development and stability testing, toxicology, formulation, optimization, modification, enhancement, improvement, process development, qualification and validation, Manufacture scale-up, development-stage Manufacturing, quality assurance/quality control, clinical studies, statistical analysis and report writing, the preparation and submission of Regulatory Filings, regulatory affairs with respect to the foregoing and all other activities necessary or useful or otherwise requested or required by a Regulatory Authority as a condition or in support of obtaining or maintaining a Regulatory Approval.

1.22 "Disclosing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.1.

1.23 "Disputes" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.1.

1.24 "<u>EMA</u>" means the Regulatory Authority known as either the European Medicines Agency or the European Agency for the Evaluation of Medicinal Products and any successor agency thereto.

1.25 "Executive Officer" means [***]. Either Party may change its Executive Officer upon written notice to the other Party [***].

1.26 "Exploit" means, with respect to any subject matter, to make, have made, import, use, sell, offer for sale, Develop, Manufacture, Commercialize and otherwise exploit such subject matter.

1.27 "Extensions" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.1(f).

1.28 "FDA" means the United States Food and Drug Administration and any successor agency thereto.

1.29 "Governmental Authority" means any United States federal, state or local or any foreign government, or political subdivision thereof, or any multinational organization or authority or any authority, agency or commission entitled to exercise any administrative, executive, judicial, legislative, police, regulatory or taxing authority or power, any court or tribunal (or any department, bureau or division thereof), or any governmental arbitrator or arbitral body.

1.30 "IP Cutoff Date" means [***].

1.31 "Included In-License Addendum" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).

1.32 "In-License Addendum" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(d).

1.33 "In-License Election Notice" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).

³

1.34 "In-License Sublicensee Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).

1.35 "In-Licensing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).

1.36 "Intellia Field" means any and all therapeutic, prophylactic and palliative uses and applications for [***] diseases and conditions in humans using CRISPR/Cas9 Technology [***], and companion diagnostics for Product or Product Candidates. [***].

1.37 "Intellia Included In-Licenses" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).

1.38 "Intellia Indemnitees" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.6(b).

1.39 "Intellia IP" means all Patents and Know-How Controlled by Intellia or any of its Affiliates (including pursuant to Intellia Included In-Licenses) as of the Effective Date or at any time during the Term prior to the IP Cutoff Date, in each case, directed to or comprising site-specific genome engineering using CRISPR/Cas9 Technology that are necessary or useful to Develop, Manufacture or Commercialize products in the Caribou Field.

1.40 "Intellia Molecular Target" means any and all Molecular Targets [***].

1.41 "Intellia New In-Licenses" means a New In-License between Intellia or any of its Affiliates and a Third Party.

1.42 "Intellia Patents" means all Patents within the Intellia IP.

1.43 "Issuing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(c).

1.44 "Know-How" means all inventions, discoveries, commercial, technical, scientific and other know-how and information, trade secrets, knowledge, technology, methods, processes, practices, formulae, instructions, skills, techniques, procedures, experiences, ideas, designs, drawings, assembly procedures, computer programs, assays and biological methodology, specifications, data and results (including biological, chemical, pharmacological, toxicological, pharmaceutical, physical and analytical, laboratory, preclinical, clinical, safety, Manufacturing and quality control data and know-how, including regulatory data, study designs, protocols, laboratory notes and notebooks) in written, electronic or any other tangible form now known or hereafter developed, in all cases, whether or not confidential, proprietary, patented or patentable.

1.45 "Law" or "Laws" means all laws, statutes, rules, regulations, orders, judgments, or ordinances having the effect of law of any federal, national, multinational, state, provincial, county, city or other political subdivision.

1.46 "Losses" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.6(a).

1.47 "<u>Manufacture</u>" or <u>Manufacturing</u>" means all activities related to the production, manufacture, processing, filling, finishing, packaging, labeling, shipping and holding of product or any intermediate thereof, including process development, process qualification and validation, scale-up, commercial manufacture and analytic development, product characterization, stability testing, quality assurance and quality control. "Manufacturing" refers to both preclinical and clinical Manufacturing for Development, and Manufacturing for Commercialization.

1.48 "Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on the business, assets (including intangible assets), liabilities, financial condition, property, prospects or results of operations of Caribou or any of its subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

1.49 "<u>Materials</u>" means any tangible chemical or biological material [***], along with any tangible chemical or biological material embodying any Know-How.

1.50 "Modulate" or "Modulation" means, with respect to a Molecular Target, modulation or modification of the expression of a product of such Molecular Target [***].

1.51 "Molecular Target" means [***].

1.52 "New In-License" means any agreement entered into by a Party or any of its Affiliates and one or more Third Parties [***].

1.53 "NDA" means a New Drug Application or Supplemental New Drug Application filed with the FDA (including amendments and supplements thereto).

1.54 "Paragraph IV Certification" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.1(f)(iii).

1.55 "Patent" means (a) a patent or a patent application, (b) any additions, divisions, continuations, and continuations-in-part of any of the foregoing, and (c) all patents issuing on any of the foregoing patent applications, together with all invention certificates, substitutions, reissues, reexaminations, registrations, supplementary protection certificates, confirmations, renewals and extensions of any of (a), (b) or (c), and foreign counterparts of any of the foregoing.

1.56 "Patent Costs" means the reasonable, documented, out-of-pocket costs and expenses paid to outside legal counsel, and filing and maintenance expenses, actually and reasonably incurred by a Party in the Prosecution of Patents.

1.57 "Peptide" means any single amino acid or polypeptide [***].

1.58 "Person" means any individual, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, corporation, firm, trust, association, unincorporated organization, governmental authority or agency, or any other entity not specifically listed herein.

1.59 "Product" means any product [***] for use in the Intellia Field.

1.60 "Product Candidate" means [***] for use in the Intellia Field.

1.61 "<u>Prosecute</u>" or "<u>Prosecution</u>" means in relation to any Patents, (a) to prepare and file patent applications, including re-examinations or re-issues thereof, and represent applicants or assignees before relevant patent offices or other relevant Governmental Authorities during examination, re-examination and re-issue thereof, in appeal processes and interferences, or any equivalent proceedings [***], (b) to defend all such applications against Third Party oppositions or other challenges, (c) to secure the grant of any patents arising from such patent application, (d) to maintain in force any issued patent (including through payment of any relevant maintenance fees), (e) to obtain and maintain patent term extensions or supplemental protection certificates or their equivalents, and (f) to make all decisions with regard to any of the foregoing activities.

1.62 "Receiving Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.1.

1.63 "Regulatory Approval" means, with respect to a country or extra-national territory, any and all approvals (including NDAs and BLAs), licenses, registrations or authorizations of any Regulatory Authority necessary in order to commercially distribute, sell or market a product in such country or some or all of such extra-national territory, but not including any pricing or reimbursement approvals.

1.64 "Regulatory Authority" means any national (e.g., the FDA), supra-national (e.g., the EMA), regional, state or local regulatory agency, department, bureau, commission, council or other governmental entity, in any jurisdiction in the world, involved in the granting of Regulatory Approval.

1.65 "<u>Regulatory Filings</u>" means any submission to a Regulatory Authority of any appropriate regulatory application together with any related correspondence and documentation, and will include any submission to a regulatory advisory board, marketing authorization application, and any supplement or amendment thereto.

1.66 "Related Party" means, with respect to a Party, any Person which (directly or indirectly) owns, is owned by or has common ownership with such Party, when such ownership interest is [***]% or more of the stock, shares, membership or other similar interest in or by such Person.

1.67 "Related Party Sublicense" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(d).

1.68 "Release" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(c).

1.69 "Required In-License Provisions" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(d).

1.70 "Research License" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.

1.71 "Reviewing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(c).

1.72 "SEC" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.5(b).

1.73 "Spinout Transaction" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals of this Agreement.

1.74 "Sublicensee" means any Person that is granted a sublicense as permitted by Section 2.3 either (a) directly by a Party or (b) indirectly by any Person granted rights by a Party pursuant to sub-clause (a).

1.75 "Therapeutic License" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.

1.76 "Term" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1.

1.77 "Territory" means [***].

1.78 "Third Party" means any Person other than Caribou, Intellia and their respective Affiliates.

1.79 "Third Party Claims" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.6(a).

1.80 [***].

1.81 "Third Party Licenses" means the Caribou In-Licenses and the Intellia Included In-Licenses. A Party's Third Party Licenses are, for Caribou, the Caribou In-Licenses and, for Intellia, the Intellia Included In-License.

1.82 "United States" or "U.S." means the United States of America, including its territories and possessions, the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico.

2. License Grants and Obligations.

2.1 <u>Caribou License Grant</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, Caribou hereby grants to Intellia (i) an exclusive (even as to Caribou), worldwide license, with the right to grant sublicenses [***] solely as described in Section 2.3, under the Caribou IP to Exploit Products in the Intellia Field in the Territory ("<u>Therapeutic License</u>") and (ii) a non-exclusive, worldwide license, with the right to grant sublicenses [***] solely as described in Section 2.3, under the Caribou IP to conduct research and Development on Product Candidates and Products [***] ("<u>Research License</u>"). [***]

2.2 Intellia License Grant. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, Intellia hereby grants to Caribou an exclusive (even as to Intellia), worldwide license, with the right to grant sublicenses [***] solely as described in Section 2.3, under the Intellia IP to Exploit [***] products and/or services in the Caribou Field.

2.3 Sublicensing Rights.

(a) The license(s) granted to Intellia in Section 2.1 and to Caribou in Section 2.2 may be sublicensed, in full or in part, by Intellia and Caribou, respectively, (each, the "Sublicensing Party") by a written agreement to its Affiliates and Third Parties (with the further right to sublicense [***] provided that the following shall likewise apply with respect to sublicenses granted by a Sublicensee), provided, that:

(i) the Sublicensing Party will provide to the other Party a copy of any sublicense agreement with a Sublicensee within [***] days of execution thereof, which sublicense agreement may be redacted as necessary to protect commercially sensitive information to the extent such information is not reasonably necessary to determine compliance with this Agreement or to determine the rights granted under any of the Caribou IP or Intellia IP, as applicable (together with an accurate English translation of such sublicense, if applicable) provided that if such agreement is with a Related Party the Sublicensing Party shall provide an unredacted copy thereof;

(ii) the Sublicensing Party will be responsible for any and all obligations of such Sublicensee as if such Sublicensee were "Intellia" or "Caribou", as applicable, hereunder;

(iii) any such Sublicensee will agree in writing to be bound by identical obligations as the Sublicensing Party hereunder with respect to the activities of such Sublicensee hereunder;

(iv) to the extent that the Sublicensing Party or any Sublicensee grants a sublicense under any intellectual property subject to a Caribou In-License or Intellia Included In-License, as applicable, such sublicense (and such further sublicensee) will be subject to the terms of such Caribou In-License or Intellia Included In-License, including such sublicensee's compliance with the Required In-License Provisions [***].

2.4 <u>No Implied Rights</u>. No license, sublicense or other right is or will be created or granted hereunder by implication, estoppel or otherwise. Any licenses, sublicenses or rights will be granted only as expressly provided in this License Agreement and each Party retains all other rights under its intellectual property. Intellia agrees that neither it, nor any of its Affiliates or sublicensees, will use or otherwise exploit the Caribou IP, except as expressly licensed and permitted in this Agreement. Caribou agrees that neither it, nor any of its Affiliates or sublicensees, will use or otherwise exploit the Intellia IP, except as expressly licensed and permitted in this Agreement.

2.5 <u>Parties' Activities</u>. As of and after the Effective Date, as between the Parties, except as expressly provided herein or otherwise agreed in writing by the Parties, each Party will be solely responsible for, and will bear all of the costs and expenses of, all its activities within its respective field (i.e., the Caribou Field with respect to Caribou and the Intellia Field with respect to Intellia), including all Development, Manufacturing and Commercialization activities.

2.6 Technical Assistance.

(a) From time to time during the Term, Caribou will reasonably cooperate with Intellia to transfer to Intellia a copy of any Know-How licensed to Intellia under Section 2.1 that has not been previously transferred to Intellia.

(b) From time to time during the Term, Intellia will reasonably cooperate with Caribou to transfer to Caribou a copy of any Know-How licensed to Caribou under Section 2.2 that has not been previously transferred to Caribou.

2.7 Third-Party Licenses.

(a) <u>New In-Licenses</u>. Each Party may independently negotiate one or more New In-Licenses. In which case, the Party that enters into such New In-License ("<u>In-Licensing Party</u>") will notify in writing the other Party ("<u>In-License Sublicensee Party</u>") of such agreement. In the event such notice is given, such In-License Sublicensee Party may elect at any time within [***] days after receipt of such notice to take the benefit of such New In-License ("In-License Opt-In Period") by sending written notice of such election ("<u>In-License Election Notice</u>") to such In-Licensing Party and, in such case the Parties shall enter into an addendum ("<u>Included In-License Addendum</u>") setting forth the material terms and conditions with which the In-License Sublicensee Party and its Affiliates and any Sublicensee thereunder must comply with or are applicable with respect to such New In-License. From the date of execution by each Party of such In-License will be either (A) in the case of a Caribou New In-License that Intellia so elects to take, a "<u>Caribou Included In-License</u>," or (B) in the case of an Intellia New In-License that Caribou so elects to take, an "<u>Intellia Included In-License</u>." Either Party may instead elect not to take the benefit of a New In-License either by not responding to the In-Licensing Party's original notice within such In-License Opt-In Period or by expressly notifying the In-Licensing Party of such rejection by return written notice at any time during such In-License Opt-In Period [***].

(b) Payments for Third Party Licenses.

(i) <u>Caribou Pre-Existing In-Licenses</u>. With respect to any Caribou Pre-Existing In-License, Caribou will be responsible for all payments required to be paid to the licensor under such Caribou Pre-Existing In-License [***].

(ii) <u>Caribou Included In-Licenses and Intellia Included In-Licenses</u>. With respect to each Caribou Included In-License and Caribou as In-Licensing Party thereunder and each Intellia Included In-License and Intellia as In-Licensing Party thereunder, the In-Licensing Party will be responsible for all payments required to be paid to the licensor under such Caribou Included In-License or Intellia Included In-License, as applicable [***].

(iii) At any time during the Term, (A) Intellia may request of Caribou the status of any payments owed by Caribou to any licensor under any of the Caribou In-Licenses, and (B) Caribou may request of Intellia the status of any payments owed by Intellia to any licensor under any of the Intellia Included In-Licenses.

(c) Maintenance of Third Party Licenses; Stand-By License.

(i) Caribou.

(A) Subject to Intellia paying all amounts due hereunder and complying with the Required In-License Provisions with respect to Caribou In-Licenses, Caribou (1) will duly perform and observe all of its obligations under each of the Caribou In-Licenses in all material respects and maintain in full force and effect each of the Caribou In-Licenses, including payment of royalties and other amounts to the counterparty of any such Caribou In-License, and (2) will not, without Intellia's prior written consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), (x) amend, modify, restate, cancel, supplement or waive any provision of any Caribou In-License, or grant any consent thereunder, or agree to do any of the foregoing, in each case in a manner that would materially adversely affect Intellia's rights hereunder, or (y) exercise any right to terminate any of the Caribou In-Licenses in a manner that would materially adversely affect Intellia's rights hereunder, or (y) exercise any right to terminate any of the Caribou In-Licenses in a manner that would materially adversely affect Intellia's rights hereunder. Caribou will provide Intellia

with written notice as promptly as practicable (and in any event within [***]) after becoming aware of any of the following: (I) any material breach or default by Caribou or any of its Affiliates of any covenant, agreement or other provision of a Caribou In-License, (II) any notice or claim from the counterparty to a Caribou In-License terminating or providing notice of termination of such Caribou In-License, or (III) any notice or claim alleging any breach of default under any Caribou In-License. [***]. Caribou's obligations under this Section 2.7(c)(i)(A) shall continue on a Caribou In-License-by-Caribou In-License basis for the term of such Caribou In-License.

[***]

(ii) Intellia.

(A) Subject to Caribou paying all amounts due hereunder and complying with the Required In-License Provisions with respect to Intellia's Included In-Licenses, Intellia (1) will duly perform and observe all of its obligations under each of the Intellia Included In-Licenses in all material respects and maintain in full force and effect each of the Intellia Included In-Licenses, including payment of royalties and other amounts to the counterparty of any such Intellia Included In-License, and (2) will not, without Caribou's prior written consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), (x) amend, modify, restate, cancel, supplement or waive any provision of any Intellia Included In-License, or grant any consent thereunder, or agree to do any of the foregoing, in each case in a manner that would materially adversely affect Caribou's rights hereunder, and in any event without giving Caribou at least [***] prior written notice of any amendment, modification, restatement, cancellation, supplement or waiver of any provision of any of the Intellia Included In-Licenses in a manner that would materially adversely affect Caribou's rights hereunder, or (y) exercise any right to terminate any of the Intellia Included In-Licenses in a manner that would materially adversely affect Caribou's rights hereunder, or (y) exercise any right to terminate any of the Intellia Included In-Licenses in a manner that would materially adversely affect Caribou's rights hereunder. Intellia will provide Caribou with written notice as promptly as practicable (and in any event within [***]) after becoming aware of any of the following: (I) any material breach or default by Intellia or any of its Affiliates of any covenant, agreement or other provision of an Intellia Included In-License, or (III) any notice or claim flow the counterparty to an Intellia Included In-License. [***]. Intellia's obligations under this Section 2.7(c)(ii)(A) shall continue on an Intellia Included In-License.

[***]

(d) <u>Compliance with Third Party Licenses</u>. It is understood that the Third Party Licenses may require that Sublicensees comply with certain terms of such Third Party Licenses or that certain terms and conditions are applicable with respect to such Third Party Licenses ("<u>Required In-License Provisions</u>"). Each Party shall comply, and shall cause its Sublicensees to comply, with the Required In-License Provisions of the other Party's Third Party Licenses as a sublicensee thereunder and such Required In-License Provisions are deemed incorporated by reference into this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Required In-License Provisions of each Third Party License existing as of the Effective Date are those set forth in an addendum on Exhibit D (each such addendum and each Included In-License Addendum, an "<u>In-License Addendum</u>"). Without limiting the foregoing, the applicable terms and conditions herein (including Articles 2 and 4) applicable to the Patents and Know-How subject to a Caribou In-License, as applicable, are subject to and limited by the applicable terms and conditions of such Caribou In-License or Intellia Included In-License, as applicable, including as set forth on the corresponding In-License Addendum.

2.8 [***].

2.9 Section 365(n) of the Bankruptcy Code. All rights and licenses granted pursuant to any Section of this Agreement are, and will be deemed to be, rights and licenses to "intellectual property" (as defined in Section 101(35A) of title 11 of the United States Code and of any similar provisions of applicable Laws under any other jurisdiction (the "Bankruptcy Code")). Each Party agrees that the other Party, as a licensee of rights and licenses under this Agreement, will retain and may fully exercise all of its rights and elections under the Bankruptcy Code. The Parties further agree that, in the event of the commencement of a bankruptcy proceeding by or against a Party under the Bankruptcy Code or analogous provisions of applicable Laws outside the United States, the other Party will be entitled to a complete duplicate of (or complete access to, as appropriate) any intellectual property licensed to such Party and all embodiments of such intellectual property, which, if not already in such Party's possession, will be promptly delivered to it (a) upon any such commencement of a bankruptcy proceeding upon such Party's written request therefor, unless the Party in the bankruptcy proceeding elects to continue to perform all of its obligations under this License Agreement or (b) if not delivered under clause (a), following the rejection of this License Agreement in the bankruptcy proceeding, upon written request therefor by the other Party. The Parties further agree that, upon the occurrence of a Bankruptcy Event with respect to a Party, each Party shall have the right to retain and enforce their rights under this Agreement, subject to Section 7.5.

3. Diligence.

Intellia shall use commercially reasonable and diligent efforts to research, Develop, Manufacture and Commercialize at least [***] Product in the Territory. Intellia shall keep Caribou reasonably informed as to its (and its Affiliates' and Sublicensees') Development, Manufacture and Commercialization activities related to Product in the Territory, but no more frequently than [***].

4. Patent Prosecution, Infringement and Extensions.

4.1 Prosecution and Maintenance.

(a) Each Party shall control the Prosecution of its Cross-Licensed Patents. Each Party shall: (i) keep the other Party reasonably informed regarding its activities with respect to the Prosecution of its Cross-Licensed Patents, including by providing to the other Party for its review copies of draft applications of such Patents and substantive responses and other correspondence between patent offices and such Party pertaining to such Patents reasonably in advance of the deadline for filing; (ii) provide the other Party an opportunity to timely comment on such draft applications, responses and other correspondence pertaining to such Patents; and (iii) consider in good faith any reasonable comments thereon timely provided to such Party, provided that such Party shall implement the other Party's timely comments regarding claims of such Patents directed to the other Party's respective field [***].

(b) Intellia will be responsible for thirty percent (30%) of the Patent Costs incurred and paid by Caribou in connection with Prosecution activities relating to the Caribou Patents [***]. Caribou will be responsible for thirty percent (30%) of the Patent Costs incurred and paid by Intellia in connection with Prosecution activities relating to the Intellia Patents [***].

(c) [***]

(d) Either Party may at any time send a written notice to the other identifying any Patent within the Caribou Patents or the Intellia Patents, as applicable, that such Party no longer wishes to be kept informed and provide comments with respect to the Prosecution thereof pursuant to Section 4.1(a), and, in such case and from the date of such notice such Party's payment obligation of any Patent Costs incurred in connection with Prosecution activities relating to such Patent pursuant to Section 4.1(b) shall cease and the other Party's obligations under Section 4.1(a) with respect to such Patent shall terminate.

(e) <u>Solely by a Party</u>. If either Party determines to abandon any Patent, within [***] such Party shall provide the other Party with written notice of such decision at least [***] days prior to the date on which such abandonment would become effective. In such event, the other Party, at its sole expense, may assume control of the Prosecution of any such Patent [***].

(f) Patent Extensions; Orange Book Listings; Patent Certifications.

(i) <u>Patent Term Extension</u>. Each Party will have the sole right to obtain patent term extensions or supplemental protection certificates or their equivalents in any country ("Extensions") for its Cross-Licensed Patents [***].

(ii) <u>Data Exclusivity and Orange Book Listings</u>. With respect to data exclusivity periods (such as those periods listed in the Orange Book (including any available pediatric extensions), periods provided for under 42 U.S.C. §262 (including any available pediatric extensions), or periods under national implementations of Article 10.1(a)(iii) of Directive 2001/EC/83 (including pediatric extensions and supplementary protection certificates), and all equivalents in any country), [***] will seek and maintain all such data exclusivity periods that may be available for any Products. [***] will determine which Caribou Patents or Intellia Patents, if any, will be listed in the Orange Book, listed pursuant to Section 262(l) of the Biologics Price Competition and Innovation Act of 2010 ("Biosimilar Act"), or included in any similar patent listing in any country with respect to Products. [***].

(iii) Notification of Patent Certification. Each Party will [***] notify, and provide the other Party with copies of any allegations of alleged patent invalidity, unenforceability or non-infringement of a Caribou Patent or Intellia Patent, as the case may be, pursuant to a Paragraph IV Patent Certification by a Third Party filing an Abbreviated New Drug Application or an application under \$505(b)(2) of the United States Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act (as amended or any replacement thereof), in relation to an application under Section 262(k) of the Biosimilar Act, or any other similar patent certification by a Third Party, and any foreign equivalent thereof ("Paragraph IV Certification"). Such notification and copies will be provided to such other Party within [***] days after Caribou or Intellia, as applicable, receives such certification, and will be sent to the address set forth in Section 8.13.

(g) <u>Cooperation</u>. Each Party will reasonably cooperate with the other Party in the Prosecution of the Caribou Patents and the Intellia Patents. Such cooperation includes promptly executing all documents, or requiring inventors, subcontractors, employees and consultants and agents of such Party and its Affiliates and its Sublicensees, to execute all documents, as reasonable and appropriate so as to enable the Prosecution of any such Caribou Patents or Intellia Patents, as applicable, in any country.

(h) Third Party Rights.

(i) To the extent that a Third Party licensor of Caribou has retained any right to Prosecute any Caribou Patent licensed to Caribou pursuant to a Caribou In-License or to otherwise be involved in such activities, Caribou will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such Third Party licensor to take the actions specified by this Section 4.1, but Caribou will not be deemed to be in breach of its obligations under this Section 4.1 if, after using such commercially reasonable efforts, it is unable to comply with such obligations because of actions taken or not taken by such Third Party licensor.

(ii) To the extent that a Third Party licensor of Intellia has retained any right to Prosecute any Intellia Patent licensed to Intellia pursuant to an Intellia Included In-License or to otherwise be involved in such activities, Intellia will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such Third Party licensor to take the actions specified by this Section 4.1, but Intellia will not be deemed to be in breach of its obligations under this Section 4.1 if, after using such commercially reasonable efforts, it is unable to comply with such obligations because of actions taken or not taken by such Third Party licensor.

4.2 Enforcement.

(a) <u>Notice</u>. Each of Caribou and Intellia (i) will [***] notify, in writing, the other Party upon learning of (A) any infringement or threatened infringement by a Third Party of the Caribou Patents or the Intellia Patents [***], or (B) any infringement or threatened infringement by a Third Party of the Caribou Patents or the Intellia Patents [***], and (ii) will, along with such notice, supply such other Party with any evidence in its possession pertaining thereto.

(b) Generally.

(i) For any judicial or arbitration action initiated or related to a Paragraph IV Certification or a patent listed in the Orange Book for a Product, Intellia shall, as between the Parties, have the sole right, but not the obligation, using counsel of its choosing and at its sole cost and expense, to institute enforcement actions (or take other appropriate legal action) and defend against declaratory judgments.

(ii) Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Section 4.2 [***] as between the Parties, (x) Caribou shall have the sole right, but not the obligation, using counsel of its choosing and at its sole cost and expense, to institute enforcement actions (or take other appropriate legal action) and defend against declaratory judgments with respect to Patents in the Caribou Patents and (y) Intellia shall have the sole right, but not the obligation, using counsel of its choosing and at its sole cost and expense, to institute enforcement actions (or take other appropriate legal action) and defend against declaratory judgments with respect to Patents, to institute enforcement actions (or take other appropriate legal action) and defend against declaratory judgments with respect to Patents in the Intellia Patents.

(c) Intellia Competitive Infringement. In the event Caribou does not institute enforcement action under a Patent within the Caribou Patents against Intellia Competitive Infringement (or has not otherwise abated such infringement) within [***] days after a written request by Intellia to do so, Intellia will have the right, but not the obligation, using counsel of its choosing and at its sole cost and expense, to take action to enforce such Patent against such Third Party for such Intellia Competitive Infringement [***]. Intellia will keep Caribou reasonably informed of all developments in the prosecution or settlement of such suit or action, including by providing copies of all documents received or filed in connection with any such suit or action, which information and documents will be subject to Section 5.

(d) <u>Caribou Competitive Infringement</u>. In the event Intellia does not institute enforcement action under a Patent within the Intellia Patents against Caribou Competitive Infringement (or has not otherwise abated such infringement) within [***] days after a written request by Caribou to do so, Caribou will have the right, but not the obligation, using counsel of its choosing and at its sole cost and expense, to take action to enforce such Patent against such Third Party for such Caribou Competitive Infringement [***]. Caribou will keep Intellia reasonably informed of all developments in the prosecution or settlement of such suit or action, including by providing copies of all documents received or filed in connection with any such suit or action, which information and documents will be subject to Section 5.

(e) <u>Cooperation</u>. With respect to any suit or action brought by Intellia pursuant to Section 4.2(b) and Section 4.2(c), Caribou will cooperate, and, with respect to any suit or action brought by Caribou pursuant to Section 4.2(d), Intellia will cooperate, with such enforcing Party (as may be reasonably requested by such enforcing Party and at such enforcing Party's expense), including by (i) providing access to relevant documents and other evidence, (ii) making its and its Affiliates and licensees and Sublicensees and all of their respective employees, subcontractors, consultants and agents (to the extent such non-enforcing Party is able with respect to licensees and Sublicensees) available at reasonable business hours and for reasonable periods of time, but only to the extent relevant to such suit or action, and (iii) if necessary, by being joined as a party, subject to, for this clause (iii), the enforcing Party agreeing to indemnify such non-enforcing Party for its involvement as a named party in such suit or action and paying those Patent Costs incurred by such Party in connection with such joinder.

(f) <u>Settlement; Damages</u>. Neither Intellia, with respect to any suit or action brought by Intellia pursuant to Section 4.2(c), nor Caribou, with respect to any suit or action brought by Caribou pursuant to Section 4.2(d), will settle or consent to an adverse judgment, or make any admissions or assert any position in a manner that would adversely affect the rights or interests of the other Party (including by making any admission or assertion of any position that would adversely affect the scope, validity or enforceability of any Patents within the Caribou Patents or Intellia Patents, as applicable) in any such suit or action without the prior written consent of the other Party (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed). [***]. Intellia, with respect to any suit or action brought by Intellia [***], and Caribou, with respect to any suit or action brought by Caribou [***], will have the right to retain in full any damages or other sums recovered in such suit or action or in the settlement thereof after reimbursement of each Parties' costs and expenses (including attorneys' and professional fees) incurred in connection with such action (and not previously reimbursed).

(g) Third Party Rights.

(i) To the extent that a Third Party licensor of Caribou has retained with respect to any Patent within the Caribou Patents licensed to Caribou pursuant to a Caribou In-License any right to abate any Intellia Competitive Infringement of such Patent or take any other actions described in Section 4.2(c) for such Patent or to otherwise be involved in such activities, Caribou will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such Third Party licensor to take the actions specified by Sections 4.2(c), (e) and (f) in a manner consistent with such Caribou In-License [***].

(ii) To the extent that a Third Party licensor of Intellia has retained with respect to any Patent within the Intellia Patents licensed to Intellia pursuant to an Intellia Included In-License any right to abate any Caribou Competitive Infringement of such Patent or take any other actions described in Section 4.2(d) for such Patent or to otherwise be involved in such activities, Intellia will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such Third Party licensor to take the actions specified by Sections 4.2(d), (e) and (f) in a manner consistent with such Intellia Included In-License [***].

4.3 Patent Challenges.

(a) Each Party will [***] notify the other in the event that any Third Party [***] (any such Third Party action, a "Patent Challenge").

(b) [***]. Upon the controlling Party's request and at controlling Party's reasonable expense, the other Party agrees to join in any such effort and, in any event, to cooperate with the controlling Party. The non-controlling Party will have the right, at its own cost and expense and by counsel of its choice, to be represented in any such effort, subject to the controlling Party's right to control such effort. If an initially controlling Party does not take steps to defend a Patent Challenge within a commercially reasonable time, or elects not to continue any such defense, then such Party shall timely advise the other Party in writing (in any event no less than [***] days prior to the date on which the initial mandatory notice is due under 37 C.F.R. §42.8, as applicable or equivalent thereof) and the other Party will have the right, but not the obligation, to bring and control any effort in defense of such Patent Challenge at its sole cost and expense.

5. Confidentiality.

5.1 <u>Confidential Information</u>. Each Party ("<u>Disclosing Party</u>") may have disclosed or will disclose to the other Party ("<u>Receiving Party</u>"), and Receiving Party may acquire during the course and conduct of activities under this Agreement, certain proprietary or confidential information of Disclosing Party. The

term "<u>Confidential Information</u>" means (a) all Materials and (b) all ideas and information of any kind, whether in written, oral, graphical, machine-readable or other form, whether or not marked as confidential or proprietary, which are transferred, disclosed or made available to Receiving Party by Disclosing Party or at the request of Receiving Party, including any of the foregoing of Third Parties.

5.2 <u>Restrictions</u>. Receiving Party will, and will cause its Affiliates and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents to, keep all Disclosing Party's Confidential Information (including any Confidential Information that constitutes a trade secret) in confidence with the same degree of care with which Receiving Party holds its own confidential information (though no less than reasonable care). Except as expressly provided herein, Receiving Party will not use or disclose, and will cause its Affiliates and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents not to use or disclose, during the Term and for a period of [***] years thereafter, Disclosing Party's Confidential Information, except as provided in Section 5.4.

5.3 Exceptions. Receiving Party's obligation of nondisclosure and the limitations upon the right to use the Disclosing Party's Confidential Information set forth in Section 5.2 will not apply to the extent that Receiving Party can demonstrate that the Disclosing Party's Confidential Information: (a) was known to Receiving Party or any of its Affiliates prior to the time of disclosure other than under an obligation of confidentiality; (b) is or becomes public knowledge through no fault or omission of Receiving Party or any of its Affiliates; (c) is obtained by Receiving Party or any of its Affiliates without an accompanying obligation of confidentiality from a Third Party under no obligation of confidentiality to Disclosing Party; or (d) has been independently developed by employees, subcontractors, consultants or agents of Receiving Party or any of its Affiliates without the aid, application or use of Disclosing Party's Confidential Information, as evidenced by contemporaneous written records.

5.4 <u>Permitted Use and Disclosures</u>. Receiving Party may use and disclose Disclosing Party's Confidential Information to the extent (and only to the extent) such disclosure is reasonably necessary in the following instances:

(a) in order to comply with applicable Law or with a legal or administrative proceeding (including responding to a valid order of a court of competent jurisdiction or other competent authority);

(b) in connection with prosecuting or defending litigation or for Prosecuting Patents;

(c) in connection with obtaining Regulatory Approval of a Product to the extent such disclosure is made to a Regulatory Authority; and

(d) to its Affiliates and potential and actual contractors, Sublicensees and collaborators, potential and actual acquirers or assignees, potential and actual bankers, investors and lenders, and attorneys, accountants and other advisors in order to perform its obligations or to exercise any license or other rights under this Agreement.

In the case of a disclosure pursuant to (i) Sections 5.4(a) or 5.4(b), where reasonably possible, Receiving Party will notify Disclosing Party of Receiving Party's intent to make any disclosure pursuant thereto sufficiently prior to making such disclosure so as to allow Disclosing Party adequate time to take whatever action it may deem appropriate to protect the confidentiality of the information to be disclosed, and (ii) with respect to Sections 5.4(c) or 5.4(d), each of those named people and entities are required to comply with restrictions on use and disclosure at least as restrictive as those in Section 5.2 (other than potential and actual acquirers, assignees, bankers, investors and lenders, which must be bound prior to disclosure by commercially reasonable obligations of confidentiality). Notwithstanding the foregoing, Receiving Party assumes responsibility for those Persons maintaining Disclosing Party's Confidential Information in confidence and using the same only for the purposes described herein.

5.5 Terms of this Agreement; Publicity.

(a) <u>Restrictions</u>. The Parties agree that the terms of this Agreement will be treated as Confidential Information of both Parties and may be disclosed only as permitted by Sections 5.4, 5.5(b) and 5.5(c).

(b) Securities Filings. Each Party acknowledges and agrees that the other Party may submit this Agreement (including for clarity, the Exhibits attached hereto) to the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") or any other securities exchange and if a Party does submit this Agreement to the SEC or any other securities exchange, such Party agrees to consult with the other Party with respect to the preparation and submission of a confidential treatment request for this Agreement. If a Party is required by Law to make a disclosure of the terms of this Agreement in a filing with or other submission to the SEC or any other securities exchange, and (i) such Party has provided copies of the disclosure to the other Party as far in advance of such filing or other disclosure as is reasonably practicable under the circumstances, (ii) such Party has promptly notified the other Party in writing of such requirement and any respective timing constraints, and (iii) such Party has given the other Party a reasonable time under the circumstances from the date of notice by such Party of the required disclosure to comment upon, request confidential treatment or approve such disclosure, then such Party will have the right to make such public disclosure at the time and in the manner reasonably determined by its counsel to be required by Law. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, it is hereby understood and agreed that if a Party is seeking to make a disclosure as set forth in this Section 5.5(b), and the other Party may such comments within the respective time periods or constraints specified herein or within the respective notice, the Party seeking to make such disclosure or obtain confidential treatment to the extent reasonably requested by the other Party.

(c) Press Releases. The Parties agree to issue a mutually agreed joint press release (the "<u>Initial Press Release</u>") at a mutually agreed time following the closing of the Spinout Transaction. Except as required by applicable Law, neither Party may issue any additional press release or make any other public announcement or statement concerning this Agreement, the transactions contemplated hereby or the terms hereof, without the prior written consent of the other Party (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed). In the event either Party (the "<u>Issuing Party</u>") desires to issue a press release or other public statement disclosing information relating to this Agreement, the transactions contemplated hereby or the terms hereof, the Issuing Party will provide the other Party (the "<u>Reviewing Party</u>") with a copy of the proposed press release or public statement (the "<u>Release</u>") and seek the Reviewing Party 's prior written consent; provided, that to the extent the press release or a public statement is to be made under the circumstances described in Section 5.4(a), the Reviewing Party may not withhold, condition or delay its consent. The Issuing Party will specify with each such Release, taking into account the urgency of the matter being disclosed, a reasonable period of time within which the Receiving Party may provide any comments on such Release and if the Receiving Party fails to provide any comments during the response period called for by the Issuing Party, the Reviewing Party will be deemed to have consented to the issuance of such Release. If the Receiving Party provides any comments, the Parties will consult on such Release and work in good faith to prepare a mutually acceptable Release. Either Party may subsequently publicly disclose any information previously contained in either the Initial Press Release or any such Release so consented to.

6. Warranties; Limitations of Liability; Indemnification.

6.1 <u>Mutual Representations and Warranties</u>. Each Party represents and warrants to the other as of the Effective Date that it has the legal right and power to enter into this Agreement, to extend the rights and licenses granted or to be granted to the other in this Agreement, and to fully perform its obligations hereunder.

[***]

(b) Attached hereto as Exhibit B is a complete and accurate list of all patent applications and patents owned by Caribou as of the Effective Date and attached hereto as Exhibit B is, to Caribou's knowledge, a complete and accurate list of all patent applications and patents exclusively in-licensed by Caribou as of the Effective Date.

[***].

6.3 <u>Disclaimers</u>. EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN THIS AGREEMENT, THE PARTIES MAKE NO REPRESENTATIONS AND EXTEND NO WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, WITH RESPECT TO ANY PATENTS, KNOW-HOW, MATERIALS, PRODUCT CANDIDATES OR PRODUCTS, INCLUDING WARRANTIES OF VALIDITY OR ENFORCEABILITY OF ANY CARIBOU PATENTS OR Intellia PATENTS, TITLE, QUALITY, MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR USE OR PURPOSE, PERFORMANCE, AND NONINFRINGEMENT OF ANY THIRD PARTY PATENTS OR OTHER INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS.

[***].

6.6 Indemnification.

(a) <u>Indemnification by Intellia</u>. Intellia will indemnify Caribou, its Affiliates and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents, and their respective successors, heirs and assigns (collectively, "<u>Caribou Indemnitees</u>"), and defend and save each of them harmless, from and against any and all losses, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) (collectively, "<u>Losses</u>") in connection with any and all suits, proceedings, causes of action, claims or demands of any Third Party (collectively, "<u>Third Party Claims</u>") arising from or occurring as a result of: (i) the breach by Intellia of any term of this Agreement; (ii) any gross negligence or willful misconduct on the part of Intellia; or (iii) the Development, Manufacture or Commercialization by or under the authority of Intellia or any of its Affiliates or Sublicensees of Product Candidates or Products in the Intellia Field or other exercise of the licenses or other rights granted hereunder by or under the authority of Intellia, except in each case for those Losses attributable to a cause or event for which Caribou has an obligation to indemnify Intellia pursuant to Section 6.6(b), as to which Losses each Party will indemnify the other to the extent of their respective liability; provided, however, that Intellia will not be obligated to indemnify the Caribou Indemnitees for any Losses to the extent that such Losses arise as a result of gross negligence or willful misconduct on the part of a Caribou Indemnitee.

(b) Indemnification by Caribou. Caribou will indemnify Intellia, its Affiliates and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents, and their respective successors, heirs and assigns (collectively, "Intellia Indemnitees"), and defend and save each of them harmless, from and against any and all Losses in connection with any and all Third Party Claims arising from or occurring as a result of: (i) the breach by Caribou of any term of this Agreement; (ii) any gross negligence or willful misconduct on the part of Caribou; or (iii) the Development, Manufacture or Commercialization by or under the authority of Caribou (not including by or under the authority of Intellia) or any of its Affiliates or Sublicensees of products in the Caribou Field or other exercise of the licenses or other rights granted hereunder by or under the authority of Caribou (not including by or under the authority of Intellia), except in each case for those Losses attributable to a cause or event for which Intellia has an obligation to

indemnify Caribou pursuant to Section 6.6(a), as to which Losses each Party will indemnify the other to the extent of their respective liability for the Losses; provided, however, that Caribou will not be obligated to indemnify Intellia Indemnitees for any Losses to the extent that such Losses arise as a result of gross negligence or willful misconduct on the part of an Intellia Indemnitee.

(c) Indemnification Procedure. A claim to which indemnification applies under Section 6.6(a) or Section 6.6(b) will be referred to herein as a "<u>Claim</u>". If any Party (each, an "<u>Indemnified Party</u>") intends to claim indemnification under this Section 6.6, the Indemnified Party will notify the other Party (the "<u>Indemnifying Party</u>") in writing promptly upon becoming aware of any claim that may be a Claim (it being understood and agreed, however, that the failure by an Indemnified Party to give such notice will not relieve the Indemnifying Party of its indemnification obligation under this Agreement except and only to the extent that the Indemnifying Party is actually prejudiced as a result of such failure to give notice). The Indemnifying Party will have the right to assume and control the defense of such Claim at its own expense with counsel selected by the Indemnifying Party and reasonably acceptable to the Indemnified Party. The Indemnified Party will have the right to retain its own counsel, with the fees and expenses to be paid by the Indemnified Party, if representation of such Indemnified Party by the counsel retained by the Indemnifying Party would be inappropriate due to actual or potential conflict of interests between such counsel and any other Party represented by such counsel in such proceedings. If the Indemnifying Party will not settle or compromise any Claim without the prior written consent of the Indemnifying Party, and the Indemnifying Party will not settle or compromise any Claim without the prior written consent of the Indemnifying Party will not settle or compromise any Claim without the prior written consent of the Indemnifying Party will reasonably cooperate with the Indemnifying Party, which information under the control of the Indemnifying Party, at the Indemnifying Party will not settle or compromise any Claim in any manner which would have an adverse effect on the Indemnifying Party's interests, without the prior written consent of the Indemnifying Party all pertinent information un

7. Term and Termination.

7.1 <u>Term of the Agreement</u>. The term of this Agreement, unless earlier terminated in accordance with this Article 7, shall be for the life of the Patents under which the licenses set forth in Sections 2.1 and 2.2 are granted ("<u>Term</u>").

7.2 <u>Termination for Breach of In-Licenses</u>. In the event Caribou breaches its obligations [***] with respect to one or more Intellia Included In-Licenses or Intellia breaches its obligations [***] with respect to one or more Caribou In-Licenses ("Breached In-License"), the non-breaching Party shall have the right to terminate this Agreement with respect to the rights and (sub)licenses granted to the breaching Party under such Breached In-License upon delivery of written notice to the breaching Party, provided that such termination will not be effective if such breach has been repaired within [***] days (or such other shorter period of time set forth in the In-License Addendum for such Breached In-License) after written notice thereof is given by the non-breaching Party; further provided that, to the extent permitted by the Breached In-License, the breaching party shall have up to an additional [***] days to cure the breach if, within [***] days of receiving the written notice required by this provision, the breaching Party in writing stipulates that it breached, sets forth its plan to cure the breach [***], and explains the need for additional time to cure the breach. [***].

[***].

7.4 <u>Breach</u>: Consequences of Breach. In the event a Party materially breaches this Agreement (a "<u>Default</u>"), and if after written notice thereof from the non-defaulting Party, the defaulting Party fails to cure such Default in full within [***] days after receipt of such notice, this Agreement shall [***].



7.5 <u>Bankruptcy Event</u>. In the case of a Bankruptcy Event of either Party during the Term, this Agreement shall automatically be modified effective upon the date of such Bankruptcy Event to provide that [***].

8. General Provisions.

8.1 Disputes Resolution.

(a) <u>Generally</u>. Disputes of any nature arising under, relating to, or in connection with this Agreement ("<u>Disputes</u>") will be resolved pursuant to this Section 8.1.

(b) <u>Dispute Escalation</u>. In the event of a Dispute between the Parties, the Parties will first attempt in good faith to resolve such dispute by negotiation and consultation between themselves. In the event that such dispute is not resolved on an informal basis within [***] days from receipt of the written notice of a Dispute, any Party may, by written notice to the other, have such dispute referred to the Executive Officers (or their designees, which designee is required to have decision-making authority on behalf of such Party), who will attempt in good faith to resolve such Dispute by negotiation and consultation for a [***] day period following receipt of such written notice.

(c) Full Arbitration. In the event the Parties have not resolved such Dispute within [***] days of receipt of the written notice referring such Dispute to the Executive Officers, either Party may at any time after such [***] day period submit such Dispute to be finally settled by arbitration administered in accordance with the rules of Judicial Administration and Arbitration Services ("<u>JAMS</u>") in effect at the time of submission, as modified by this Section 8.1. The arbitration will be governed by the Laws of the State of New York. The arbitration will be heard and determined by [***] arbitrators who are retired judges or attorneys with at least [***] years of relevant experience in the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industry, each of whom will be impartial and independent. Each Party will appoint one arbitrator and the third arbitrator will be selected by the two Party-appointed arbitrators, or, failing agreement within thirty (30) days following appointment of the second arbitrator, by JAMS. Such arbitration will take place in Alameda County, California. The arbitration award so given will be a final and binding determination of the Dispute, will be fully enforceable in any court of competent jurisdiction, and will not include any damages expressly prohibited by Section 6.4. Fees, costs and expenses of arbitration will be divided by the Parties in the following manner: Intellia will pay for the arbitrator it chooses, Caribou will pay for the arbitrator it chooses, and the Parties will share payment for the third arbitrator. Except in a proceeding to enforce the results of the arbitration or as otherwise required by Law, neither Party nor any arbitrator may disclose the existence, content or results of any arbitration hereunder without the prior written consent of both Parties (each such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed).

(d) <u>Injunctive Relief</u>. Notwithstanding the dispute resolution procedures set forth in this Section 8.1, in the event of an actual or threatened breach of this Agreement, the aggrieved Party may seek equitable relief (including restraining orders, specific performance or other injunctive relief) in any court or other forum, without first submitting to any dispute resolution procedures hereunder.

(e) <u>Tolling</u>. The Parties agree that all applicable statutes of limitation and time-based defenses (such as estoppel and laches) will be tolled while the dispute resolution procedures set forth in this Section 8.1 are pending, and the Parties will cooperate in taking all actions reasonably necessary to achieve such a result. In addition, during the pendency of any Dispute under this Agreement, this Agreement, including all licenses, sublicenses, rights and obligations, will remain in full force and effect, provided that, with respect to any Dispute in connection with a notice of termination pursuant to Section 7.2 or Section 7.4, notice of such Dispute is provided within [***] days (or such other shorter period of time set forth in the In-License Addendum for such Breached In-License, if applicable) after written notice of termination or default is given by the non-breaching Party.

8.2 <u>Cumulative Remedies and Irreparable Harm</u>. All rights and remedies of the Parties hereunder will be cumulative and in addition to all other rights and remedies provided hereunder or available by agreement, at law or otherwise. Further, each Party acknowledges and agrees that breach of any of the terms or conditions of this Agreement would cause irreparable harm and damage to the other and that such damage may not be ascertainable in money damages and that as a result thereof the non-breaching Party would be entitled to seek from a court equitable or injunctive relief restraining any breach or future violation of the terms contained herein by the breaching Party without the necessity of proving actual damages or posting bond. Such right to equitable relief is in addition to whatever remedies either Party may be entitled to as a matter of law or equity, including money damages.

8.3 Change of Control. Upon the occurrence of a Change of Control of either Party during the Term [***].

8.4 <u>Relationship of Parties</u>. Nothing in this Agreement is intended or will be deemed to constitute a partnership, agency, employer-employee or joint venture relationship between the Parties. No Party will incur any debts or make any commitments for the other, except to the extent, if at all, specifically provided therein. Except under Section 6.6(a) and 6.6(b), there are no express or implied third party beneficiaries hereunder.

8.5 <u>Compliance with Law</u>. Each Party will perform or cause to be performed any and all of its obligations or the exercise of any and all of its rights hereunder in good scientific manner and in compliance with all applicable Law.

8.6 Governing Law. This Agreement will be governed by and construed in accordance with the Laws of the State of New York, without respect to its conflict of laws rules or principles that might otherwise refer construction or interpretation of this Agreement to the substantive Law of another jurisdiction; provided, however, that any dispute relating to the scope, validity, enforceability or infringement of any Patents will be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the substantive Laws of the jurisdiction in which such Patents apply. The Parties agree to exclude the application to this Agreement of the United Nations Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods.

8.7 <u>Counterparts; Facsimiles</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original, and all of which together will be deemed to be one and the same instrument. Facsimile or PDF execution and delivery of this Agreement by either Party will constitute a legal, valid and binding execution and delivery of this Agreement by such Party.

8.8 Headings. All headings in this Agreement are for convenience only and will not affect the meaning of any provision hereof.

8.9 <u>Waiver of Rule of Construction</u>. Each Party has had the opportunity to consult with counsel in connection with the review, drafting and negotiation of this Agreement. Accordingly, the rule of construction that any ambiguity in this Agreement will be construed against the drafting party will not apply.

8.10 Interpretation. Whenever any provision of this Agreement uses the term "including" (or "includes"), such term will be deemed to mean "including without limitation" (or "includes without limitations"). "Herein," "hereby," "hereunder," "hereof" and other equivalent words refer to this Agreement as an entirety and not solely to the particular portion of this Agreement in which any such word is used. Except where the context otherwise requires, whenever used, the singular will include the

plural, the plural the singular, the use of any gender will be applicable to all genders and the word "or" is used in the inclusive sense "and/or." Unless otherwise provided, all references to Sections, Exhibits and Schedules in this Agreement are to Sections, Exhibits and Schedules of this Agreement. References to any Sections include Sections and subsections that are part of the related Section (*e.g.*, a section numbered "Section 2.1" would be part of "Section 2", and references to "Section 2.1" would also refer to material contained in the subsection described as "Section 2.1(a)").

8.11 <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Agreement will inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the Parties, their Affiliates, and their respective lawful successors and assigns.

8.12 <u>Assignment</u>. This Agreement may not be assigned by either Party, nor may either Party delegate its obligations or otherwise transfer any rights created by this Agreement, except as expressly permitted hereunder, without the prior written consent of the other Party, which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed with respect to assignment to such Party's Affiliate; provided that either Party may assign this Agreement to such Party's successor in connection with the merger, consolidation, sale of all or substantially all of its assets or that portion of its business pertaining to the subject matter of this Agreement [***]. The rights and obligations of the Parties under this Agreement will be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the successors and permitted assigns of the Parties, and the name of a Party appearing herein will be deemed to include the name of such Party's successors and permitted assigns to the extent necessary to carry out the intent of this Section 8.12.

8.13 <u>Notices</u>. Except as otherwise provided herein, all notices under this Agreement will be sent by certified mail or by overnight courier service, postage prepaid, to the following addresses of the respective Parties:

If to Intellia, to:	Intellia c/o Atlas Venture 25 First St., Suite 303 Cambridge, MA 02141 Attention: President
With a required copy to:	Goodwin Procter LLP 53 State Street Boston, MA 02109 Attention: Kingsley L. Taft, Esq. & Arthur R. McGivern
If to Caribou, to:	Caribou Biosciences, Inc. 2929 7th Street, Suite 120 Berkeley, CA 94710 Attention: President
With a required copy to:	Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati 650 Page Mill Road Palo Alto, CA 94304 Attention: Ian B. Edvalson, Esq.

or to such address as each Party may hereafter designate by notice to the other Party. A notice will be deemed to have been given on the date it is received by all required recipients for the noticed Party.

8.14 <u>Amendment and Waiver</u>. This Agreement may be amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified only by means of a written instrument signed by both Parties; provided that any waiver made by

one Party in favor of the other will be enforceable if undertaken in a writing signed by the Party to be charged with the waiver. Any waiver of any rights or failure to act in a specific instance will relate only to such instance and will not be construed as an agreement to waive any rights or fail to act in any other instance, whether or not similar.

8.15 <u>Severability</u>. In the event that any provision of this Agreement will, for any reason, be held to be invalid or unenforceable in any respect, and if the rights or obligations of either Party under this Agreement will not be materially and adversely affected thereby, (a) such provision will be given no effect by the Parties and will not form part of this Agreement, (b) all other provisions of this Agreement will remain in full force and effect, and (c) the Parties will negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement to preserve (to the extent possible) their original intent.

8.16 Entire Agreement. This Agreement (along with the Exhibits and Schedules) contains the entire understanding of the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes and replaces any and all previous arrangements and understandings, whether oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof.

[Remainder of this Page Intentionally Left Blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this License Agreement to be executed by their respective duly authorized officers as of the Effective Date.

CARIBOU BIOSCIENCES, INC.

By:	/s/ Rachel E. Haurwitz
	(Signature)

 Name:
 Rachel E. Haurwitz

 Title:
 President & CEO

INTELLIA, LLC By: Caribou Biosciences, Inc. Its: Sole Member

By: <u>/s/ Rachel E. Haurwitz</u> (Signature)

 Name:
 Rachel E. Haurwitz

 Title:
 President & CEO

Signature Page to License Agreement

<u>Exhibit A</u>

Caribou Pre-Existing In-Licenses

Exclusive Assignment Agreement by and between Wageningen Universiteit ("Wageningen") and Caribou Biosciences, Inc., dated February 13, 2014, in the form provided by Caribou to Intellia as of the Effective Date (the "Wageningen Agreement").

Exclusive License between Caribou Biosciences, Inc. and the University of Vienna and the Regents of the University of California, dated April 16, 2013, as amended on April 17, 2013, in the form provided by Caribou to Intellia as of the Effective Date (the "UC/Vienna License").

<u>Exhibit B</u>

Caribou Patents

Applicable License Agreement

				if not owned
Title	Application No.	Filing date	Assignee	by Company
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
_ [***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]	
Methods and Compositions for RNA-Directed Site-	61/652,086	May 25, 2012	UC Berkeley/UCSF/	[***]
Specific DNA Modification			U Vienna/ E.	
			Charpentier [***]	

B-1

<u>Title</u> Methods and Compositions for RNA-Directed Site- Specific DNA Modification	<u>Application No</u> . 61/716,256	<u>Filing date</u> October, 19, 2012	Assignee UC Berkeley/UCSF/ U Vienna/ E. Charpentier [***]	Applicable License Agreement if not owned <u>by Company</u> [***]
Methods and Compositions for RNA-Directed Site- Specific DNA Modification	61/757,640	January 28, 2013	UC Berkeley/UCSF/ U Vienna/ E. Charpentier [***]	[***]
Compositions and Methods for Modulating Transcription	61/765,576	February 15, 2013	UC Berkeley/UCSF/ U Vienna/ E. Charpentier [***]	[***]
Methods and Compositions for RNA-Directed Target DNA Modification and for RNA-Directed Modulation of Transcription	PCT/US2013/032589	March 15, 2013	UC Berkeley/UCSF/ U Vienna/ E. Charpentier [***]	[***]
Methods and Compositions for RNA-Directed Target DNA Modification and for RNA-Directed Modulation of Transcription	13/842,859	March 15, 2013	UC Berkeley/UCSF/ U Vienna/ E. Charpentier [***]	[***]
[***] [***] [***] [***] [***]	[***] [***] [***] [***] [***]	[***] [***] [***] [***] [***] [***]	[***] [***] [***] [***] [***]	

B-2

> Applicable License Agreement if not owned by Company

Title	Application No.	Filing date	Assignee
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]	[***]

B-3

Exhibit C

Intellia Payments Under Caribou Pre-Existing In-License

As set forth in further detail in the Wageningen Agreement and where any asterisked term used below is as defined therein:

- Intellia will owe a royalty on Net Sales* of Products covered by the Assigned Patents* in the Intellia Field as follows:
 - o [***] of Net Sales* up to [***] in any calendar year and [***] thereafter, in each case subject to third party royalty stacking, and to the royalty payment suspension provision as set forth in the Wageningen Agreement.
- Beginning on [***] Intellia will owe [***] of the minimum annual royalty of [***] owed by Caribou to Wageningen as set forth in the Wageningen Agreement. Any such payment by Intellia will be credited against the royalty due by Intellia pursuant to the above in this Exhibit C for the annual period in which the minimum payment is due.

As set forth in further detail in the UC/Vienna License:

- Intellia will owe a royalty on Net Sales* of Products covered by the Licensed Patent Rights* in the Intellia Field at the rate of:
 - o [***] of Net Sales* until such time as the Net Sales* of Products exceed [***] in each Annual Period* in the Intellia Field, and [***] thereafter in such Annual Period* in the Intellia Field
 - o [***] of Net Sales* of companion diagnostics for Products in the Intellia Field until such time as the Net Sales* of such companion diagnostic exceed [***] in each Annual Period* in the Intellia Field, and [***] thereafter in such Annual Period* in the Intellia Field

in each of the above cases subject to third party royalty stacking, and to the royalty payment suspension provision of the UC/Vienna License.

- Intellia will pay the following milestones triggered by an activity of Intellia, its Affiliates or its Sublicensees with respect to a Product, unless the requirements of Section 5.1.4 of the UC/Vienna License have been previously satisfied by Caribou or any other party:
 [***]
- Intellia will owe [***] of the [***] annual maintenance fee beginning on [***] the UC/Vienna License and ending on [***] the first sale of a Licensed Product* or Licensed Service*.
- Beginning on [***] the first sale of a Licensed Product* or Licensed Service*, Intellia will owe [***] of the minimum annual royalty of [***] owed by Caribou to The Regents as set forth in the UC/Vienna License. Any such payment by Intellia will be credited against the royalty due by Intellia pursuant to the above in this Exhibit C for the annual period in which the minimum payment is due.

C-1

<u>Exhibit D</u>

In-License Addendum

See Exhibit C

[***]

D-1

Execution Copy

SERVICES AGREEMENT

This Services Agreement (the "Agreement"), dated as of July 16, 2014 (the "<u>Effective Date</u>"), is made by and between Caribou Biosciences, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Caribou</u>") and Intellia, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("<u>Intellia</u>") Each of Caribou and Intellia may be referred to herein as a "<u>Party</u>" or together as the "<u>Parties</u>."

WHEREAS, Intellia and Caribou desire for Caribou to perform certain research and development services on behalf of Intellia.

WHEREAS, the Parties have entered into that certain License Agreement, of even date herewith (the "License Agreement").

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to have patents and know-how resulting from the services provided by Caribou hereunder included within the Caribou IP that is licensed to Intellia pursuant to the License Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual promises set forth in this Agreement, and other good and valuable consideration, the exchange, receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

1. Services.

1.1 <u>Research Plan</u>. Caribou and Intellia will negotiate in good faith and agree to a joint research plan setting forth the research and development services to be performed by Caribou hereunder (the "<u>Services</u>") and associated budget within [***] of the Effective Date (the "<u>Research Plan</u>"). The Research Plan shall be in writing and be jointly approved by Intellia and Caribou. The Research Plan shall cover activities to be performed during the twenty-four (24) month period commencing [***] following the execution of the Research Plan by both Parties [***]. The first twelve (12) consecutive month period covered by the Research Plan may be referred to herein as "<u>Year 1</u>" and the remaining twelve (12) consecutive month period may be referred to herein as "<u>Year 2</u>."

1.2 <u>Performance</u>. Caribou agrees to use commercially reasonable efforts to perform the Services, including by delivering any deliverables, in accordance with the Research Plan, this Agreement and all applicable laws, rules, regulations and industry standards. For clarity, Caribou may commence the Services during the period between the execution of the Research Plan and the commencement of Year 1.

1.3 <u>Subcontractors</u>. Caribou shall have the right to subcontract any of the Services without the prior written consent of Intellia; provided that Caribou shall remain responsible for the performance of such subcontractors in fulfilling its obligations under this Agreement and that any such subcontractor shall be under confidentiality and intellectual property assignment provisions no less stringent than those set forth herein and in the License Agreement. Caribou has and shall maintain with all Caribou employees, agents and consultants, written agreements sufficient to enable Caribou to perform its obligations hereunder [***]. To the fullest extent permissible, Caribou agrees to pass through to Intellia any and all warranties provided by third-party providers of products or services to which access is provided hereunder, and, if applicable, by subcontractors engaged to provide any portion of the Services.

2. Fees and Expenses. In consideration for the Services provided hereunder, Intellia shall pay Caribou three million dollars (\$3,000,000) for Year 1 and two million dollars (\$2,000,000) for Year 2, payable [***] in advance, with the first payment due on [***] of Year 1.

3. Joint Steering Committee.

3.1 <u>Membership</u>. The Parties shall, as soon as practicable and, in any event, no later than [***] days after the Effective Date, form a joint steering committee (the "<u>Joint Steering Committee</u>" or "<u>JSC</u>"). The Joint Steering Committee shall consist of (a) [***] to be selected by mutual agreement of Caribou and Intellia, (b) [***] representatives of Caribou and (c) [***] representatives of Intellia; provided that the Parties may agree in writing to a different [***] number of representatives. Unless the Parties agree differently in writing, the JSC shall be chaired by [***] (the "<u>Committee Chair</u>"). At least [***] representative from each Party shall have the authority to make decisions on behalf of and bind such Party within the scope of the authority of the JSC. Subject to the foregoing, each Party may replace its representatives to the Joint Steering Committee at any time upon written notice to the other Party and the Committee Chair may be replaced only upon the mutual written agreement of both Parties.

3.2 <u>Responsibilities of Committee Chair</u>. The Committee Chair shall have the following responsibilities:

- (a) to notify each Party at least [***] in advance of each meeting of the JSC;
- (b) to collect and organize agenda items for each meeting of the JSC; and
- (c) to prepare the written minutes of each meeting of the JSC and circulate such minutes for review and approval by the Parties.

3.3 <u>Responsibilities and Authority of Joint Steering Committee</u>. Subject to the terms of this Agreement, the Joint Steering Committee shall have the following responsibilities:

(a) to oversee, review and coordinate the Parties' activities under the Research Plan, and communicate any updates regarding the Services

(b) to review and approve any amendments or updates to the Research Plan; and

(c) to perform such other duties as are specifically assigned to the JSC under this Agreement or upon mutual written agreement of the Parties.

[***]

3.4 <u>Meetings</u>. The Joint Steering Committee shall meet [***] (or as otherwise agreed to by the Parties). Such meetings may be conducted in person [***] and by videoconference or by teleconference [***]. Each Party shall bear its own expenses in connection with its participation on the JSC.



3.5 JSC Decisions. The Joint Steering Committee shall work in good faith [***] on any action, decision or other matter for which it has authority under this Agreement, with each Party having one vote. [***]. In the event that the Joint Steering Committee does not agree on any such action, decision or other matter within the scope of its responsibility, [***] shall have the final decision-making authority with respect to such action, decision or other matter.

4. Records; Reports; Further Assurances.

4.1 <u>Records</u>. In connection with the Services performed hereunder, Caribou shall maintain laboratory notebooks, records and data ("<u>Records</u>") in accordance with applicable laws, rules, regulations, and industry standards and the Research Plan, during the Term and for [***] thereafter. [***]. [***] shall have the right to inspect and make copies of the Records upon reasonable advance written notice to Caribou and not more than [***] times per calendar year during the period the Records are to be retained by Caribou; provided, however, that the JSC shall have access to the Records as reasonably necessary for the JSC to discharge its responsibilities under Section 3 hereof.

4.2 <u>Reports</u>. Caribou shall provide Intellia with written [***] reports summarizing the results of the Services during the preceding [***] ("<u>Reports</u>"). Caribou may deliver to Intellia such Reports at the JSC meetings, or as otherwise specified in the Research Plan. [***].

5. Proprietary Rights.

5.1 Definitions. As used in this Agreement,

(a) "Intellectual Property Rights" means all current and future worldwide patents and patent rights, trade secrets, copyrights and all other intellectual property rights, including without limitation all applications and registrations with respect thereto; and

(b) "Technology" shall mean all tangible and intangible results and items arising out of or constituting the results of the Services [***].

5.2 <u>Ownership</u>. Caribou shall own and retain all rights, title and interest in and to the Technology. Intellia shall assign and hereby assigns to Caribou any and all rights, title and interest it may have in and to the Technology, subject to the license set forth in Section 5.3(a) below.

5.3 Licenses.

(a) The Technology shall be included in the Caribou IP (as defined in the License Agreement) and subject to the rights and licenses granted to Intellia under the Caribou IP pursuant to the License Agreement.

(b) Intellia hereby grants Caribou a nonexclusive license under any Intellectual Property Rights owned or controlled by Intellia solely to the extent necessary to perform the Services.

-3-

6. Confidentiality.

6.1 <u>Confidential Information</u>. Each Party ("<u>Disclosing Party</u>") may have disclosed or will disclose to the other Party ("<u>Receiving Party</u>"), and Receiving Party may acquire during the course and conduct of activities under this Agreement, certain proprietary or confidential information of Disclosing Party. The term "<u>Confidential Information</u>" means all ideas and information of any kind, whether in written, oral, graphical, machine-readable or other form, whether or not marked as confidential or proprietary, which are transferred, disclosed or made available to Receiving Party by Disclosing Party or at the request of Receiving Party, including any of the foregoing of Third Parties, pursuant to this Agreement of the License Agreement.

6.2 <u>Restrictions</u>. Receiving Party will, and will cause its Affiliates and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents to, keep all Disclosing Party's Confidential Information (including any Confidential Information that constitutes a trade secret) in confidence with the same degree of care with which Receiving Party holds its own confidential information (though no less than reasonable care). Except as expressly provided herein or in the License Agreement, Receiving Party will not use or disclose, and will cause its Affiliates and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents not to use or disclose, during the Term and for a period of [***] years thereafter, Disclosing Party's Confidential Information, except as provided in Section 6.4.

6.3 Exceptions. Receiving Party's obligation of nondisclosure and the limitations upon the right to use the Disclosing Party's Confidential Information set forth in Section 6.2 will not apply to the extent that Receiving Party can demonstrate that the Disclosing Party's Confidential Information: (a) was known to Receiving Party or any of its Affiliates prior to the time of disclosure other than under an obligation of confidentiality; (b) is or becomes public knowledge through no fault or omission of Receiving Party or any of its Affiliates; (c) is obtained by Receiving Party or any of its Affiliates without an accompanying obligation of confidentiality from a Third Party under no obligation of confidentiality to Disclosing Party; or (d) has been independently developed by employees, subcontractors, consultants or agents of Receiving Party or any of its Affiliates without the aid, application or use of Disclosing Party's Confidential Information, as evidenced by contemporaneous written records.

6.4 <u>Permitted Use and Disclosures</u>. Receiving Party may use and disclose Disclosing Party's Confidential Information to the extent (and only to the extent) such use or disclosure is reasonably necessary in the following instances:

(a) in order to comply with applicable law or with a legal or administrative proceeding (including responding to a valid order of a court of competent jurisdiction or other competent authority);

(b) in connection with prosecuting or defending litigation or for filing and prosecuting patents;

(c) in performing its obligations and exercising its rights under this Agreement; and

(d) to its Affiliates and potential and actual contractors, licensees and collaborators, potential and actual acquirers or assignees, potential and actual bankers, investors and lenders, and attorneys, accountants and other advisors in order to perform its obligations or to exercise any its rights under this Agreement.

In the case of a disclosure pursuant to (i) Sections 6.4(a) or 6.4(b), where reasonably possible, Receiving Party will notify Disclosing Party of Receiving Party's intent to make any disclosure pursuant thereto sufficiently prior to making such disclosure so as to allow Disclosing Party adequate time to take whatever action it may deem appropriate to protect the confidentiality of the information to be disclosed, and (ii) with respect to Sections 6.4(c) or 6.4(d), each of those named people and entities are required to comply with restrictions on use and disclosure at least as restrictive as those in Section 6.2 (other than potential and actual acquirers, assignees, bankers, investors and lenders, which must be bound prior to disclosure by commercially reasonable obligations of confidentiality). Notwithstanding the foregoing, Receiving Party assumes responsibility for those persons maintaining Disclosing Party's Confidential Information in confidence and using the same only for the purposes described herein.

6.5 Terms of this Agreement; Publicity.

(a) <u>Restrictions</u>. The Parties agree that the terms of this Agreement will be treated as Confidential Information of both Parties and may be disclosed only as permitted by Sections 6.4, 6.5(b) and 6.5(c).

(b) Securities Filings. Each Party acknowledges and agrees that the other Party may submit this Agreement (including for clarity, the Exhibits attached hereto) to the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") or any other securities exchange and if a Party intends to submit this Agreement to the SEC or any other securities exchange, such Party agrees to consult with the other Party with respect to the preparation and submission of a confidential treatment request for this Agreement. If a Party is required by law to make a disclosure of the terms of this Agreement in a filing with or other submission to the SEC or any other securities exchange, and (i) such Party has provided copies of the disclosure to the other Party as far in advance of such filing or other disclosure as is reasonably practicable under the circumstances, (ii) such Party has promptly notified the other Party in writing of such requirement and any respective timing constraints, and (iii) such Party has given the other Party a reasonable time under the circumstances from the date of notice by such Party of the required disclosure to comment upon, request confidential treatment or approve such disclosure, then such Party will have the right to make such public disclosure at the time and in the manner reasonably determined by its counsel to be required by law. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, it is hereby understood and agreed that if a Party is seeking to make a disclosure as set forth in this Section 6.5(b), and the other Party provides comments within the respective time periods or constraints specified herein or within the respective notice, the Party seeking to make such disclosure or obtain confidential treatment to the extent reasonably requested by the other Party.

(c) <u>Press Releases</u>. Except as required by applicable law or otherwise agreed pursuant to the License Agreement, neither Party may issue any press release or make any other public announcement or statement concerning this Agreement, the transactions contemplated hereby or the terms hereof, without the prior written consent of the other Party (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed). In the event either Party (the "<u>Issuing Party</u>") desires to issue a press release or other public statement disclosing information relating to this Agreement, the transactions contemplated hereby or the terms hereof, the Issuing Party will provide the other Party (the "<u>Reviewing Party</u>") with a copy of the proposed press release or public statement (the "<u>Release</u>") and seek the Reviewing Party's prior written

-5-

consent; provided, that to the extent the press release or a public statement is to be made under the circumstances described in Section 6.4(a), the Reviewing Party may not withhold, condition or delay its consent. The Issuing Party will specify with each such Release, taking into account the urgency of the matter being disclosed, a reasonable period of time within which the Receiving Party may provide any comments on such Release and if the Receiving Party fails to provide any comments during the response period called for by the Issuing Party, the Reviewing Party will be deemed to have consented to the issuance of such Release. If the Receiving Party provides any comments, the Parties will consult on such Release and work in good faith to prepare a mutually acceptable Release. Either Party may subsequently publicly disclose any information previously contained in either the Initial Press Release or any such Release so consented to.

(d) <u>Publications</u>. Each Party recognizes that the other Party may wish to publish or present information relating to its activities in its respective field. Each Party (the "<u>Publishing Party</u>") will first submit to the other Party (the "<u>Non-Publishing Party</u>") an early draft of any such (i) publications at least [***] days prior to submission for publication or (ii) presentations at least [***] days prior to the presentation [***], for the Non-Publishing Party to review such proposed publication or presentation for unauthorized disclosure of such Non-Publishing Party's Confidential Information and for potential patent right or other intellectual property rights protection. The Non-Publishing Party shall inform the Publishing Party at least [***] days prior to the presentation or presentation or presentation date whether (i) the proposed publication or contains Confidential Information or the Non-Publishing Party, in which case the Publishing Party will delete such Confidential Information from its proposed publication or presentation or presentation contain subject matter that, if published would adversely affect either Party's Intellectual Property Rights, in which case the Publishing Party will delay submission of its publication or presentation for an additional period, not to exceed [***] days, in order to allow for the filing of a patent application or other appropriate intellectual property protection. Once a presentation has been reviewed by the Non-Publishing Party under this section, it can be used again by the Publishing Party without need for resubmission.

7. Warranties.

7.1 Caribou represents and warrants that the Services will be performed in a professional and workman-like manner; (ii) in good scientific manner and in compliance in all material respects with all applicable laws [***]; and (iii) in accordance with the Research Plan. The JSC will be permitted to inspect and audit Caribou's facilities in order to ensure compliance with the foregoing upon reasonable prior written notice to Caribou [***].

7.2 Each party represents and warrants that (a) it has the full corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement, (b) this Agreement has been duly authorized, and (c) this Agreement is binding upon it.

7.3 Caribou acknowledges and agrees that it is responsible for payment of compensation to Caribou's personnel, and all related federal and state income tax withholding, social security taxes, and unemployment or disability insurance applicable to such personnel, and Caribou will indemnify Intellia, its Affiliates (as defined in the License Agreement) and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents, and their respective successors, heirs and assigns (collectively, "<u>Intellia Indemnitees</u>") and hold the <u>Intellia Indemnitees</u> harmless to the extent of any obligation imposed by law on any Intellia Indemnite to pay any such amounts in connection with any payments made by Intellia to Caribou under this Agreement on account of Caribou or Caribou's agents or employees.

-6-

8. Limits on Liability. [***]

9. Term and Termination.

9.1 Term. Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Section 9.2 below, this Agreement will commence on the Effective Date and expire upon the expiration of Year 2.

9.2 <u>Termination</u>. In the event of any material breach of this Agreement, the non-breaching party may provide written notice declaring and describing the material breach in sufficient detail to enable the breaching party to make the cure. The breaching party then has [***] days to cure the breach. If the breach is not cured within that period or if the breach is not curable, then after that period the non-breaching party may provide a second written notice to effectuate the termination of this Agreement and/or to exercise its other remedies.

9.3 <u>Return of Materials.</u> Within [***] days following any expiration or termination of this Agreement, each party shall return any and all instrumentation owned by the other party, including any Confidential Information exchanged during the term of this Agreement and any copies thereof; provided that each Party may retain the Confidential Information of the other Party to the extent necessary to exercise any remaining rights or fulfill any outstanding obligations under this Agreement or the License Agreement.

9.4 <u>Survival</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the terms, conditions and obligations under Sections [***] of this Agreement shall survive the termination of this Agreement, provided that such surviving terms shall not serve to limit any obligation of either Party under any other agreement between the Parties [***].

10. <u>Export Controls</u>. The Parties each agree to comply with all applicable laws, regulations and restrictions of the United States concerning the export of products, technical data and direct products thereof including, without limitation, all regulations regarding export, asset control and destination control of the United States Government or any agency thereof.

11. General Provisions.

11.1 <u>Disputes Resolution</u>. Disputes of any nature arising under, relating to, or in connection with this Agreement ("<u>Disputes</u>") will be resolved pursuant to the dispute resolution mechanism set forth in Section 8.1 of the License Agreement.

11.2 <u>Cumulative Remedies</u>. All rights and remedies of the Parties hereunder will be cumulative and in addition to all other rights and remedies provided hereunder or available by agreement, at law or otherwise.

11.3 <u>Relationship of Parties</u>. Nothing in this Agreement is intended or will be deemed to constitute a partnership, agency, employer-employee or joint venture relationship between the Parties. No Party will incur any debts or make any commitments for the other, except to the extent, if at all, specifically provided therein.

11.4 <u>Compliance with Law</u>. Each Party will perform or cause to be performed any and all of its obligations or the exercise of any and all of its rights hereunder in good scientific manner and in compliance with all applicable Law.

11.5 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement will be governed by and construed in accordance with the Laws of the State of New York, without respect to its conflict of laws rules or principles that might otherwise refer construction or interpretation of this Agreement to the substantive Law of another jurisdiction; provided, however, that any dispute relating to the scope, validity, enforceability or infringement of any Patents will be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the substantive Laws of the jurisdiction in which such Patents apply. The Parties agree to exclude the application to this Agreement of the United Nations Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods.

11.6 <u>Counterparts</u>; Facsimiles. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original, and all of which together will be deemed to be one and the same instrument. Facsimile or PDF execution and delivery of this Agreement by either Party will constitute a legal, valid and binding execution and delivery of this Agreement by such Party.

11.7 Headings. All headings in this Agreement are for convenience only and will not affect the meaning of any provision hereof.

11.8 <u>Waiver of Rule of Construction</u>. Each Party has had the opportunity to consult with counsel in connection with the review, drafting and negotiation of this Agreement. Accordingly, the rule of construction that any ambiguity in this Agreement will be construed against the drafting party will not apply.

11.9 Interpretation. Whenever any provision of this Agreement uses the term "including" (or "includes"), such term will be deemed to mean "including without limitation" (or "includes without limitations"). "Herein," "hereby," "hereunder," "hereof" and other equivalent words refer to this Agreement as an entirety and not solely to the particular portion of this Agreement in which any such word is used. Except where the context otherwise requires, whenever used, the singular will include the plural, the plural the singular, the use of any gender will be applicable to all genders and the word "or" is used in the inclusive sense "and/or." Unless otherwise provided, all references to Sections, Exhibits and Schedules in this Agreement are to Sections, Exhibits and Schedules of this Agreement.

11.10 Binding Effect. This Agreement will inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the Parties, their Affiliates, and their respective lawful successors and assigns.

11.11 <u>Assignment</u>. This Agreement may not be assigned by either Party, nor may either Party delegate its obligations or otherwise transfer any rights created by this Agreement, except as expressly permitted hereunder, without the prior written consent of the other Party, which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed with respect to assignment to such Party's Affiliate; provided that either Party may assign this Agreement to such Party's successor in connection with the merger, consolidation, sale of all or substantially all of its assets or that portion of its business pertaining to the subject matter of this Agreement. The rights and obligations of the Parties under this Agreement will be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the successors and permitted assigns of the Parties, and the name of a Party appearing herein will be deemed to include the name of such Party's successors and permitted assigns to the extent necessary to carry out the intent of this Section 11.11.

-8-

11.12 Notices. Except as otherwise provided herein, all notices under this Agreement will be sent by certified mail or by overnight courier service, postage prepaid, to the following addresses of the respective Parties:

If to Intellia, to:	Intellia c/o Atlas Venture 25 First St., Suite 303 Cambridge, MA 02141 Attention: President
With a required copy to:	Goodwin Procter LLP 53 State Street Boston, MA 02109 Attention: Kingsley L. Taft, Esq. & Arthur R. McGivern
If to Caribou, to:	Caribou Biosciences, Inc. 2929 7th Street, Suite 120 Berkeley, CA 94710 Attention: President
With a required copy to:	Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati 650 Page Mill Road Palo Alto, CA 94304 Attention: Ian B. Edvalson, Esq.

or to such address as each Party may hereafter designate by notice to the other Party. A notice will be deemed to have been given on the date it is received by all required recipients for the noticed Party.

11.13 <u>Amendment and Waiver</u>. This Agreement may be amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified only by means of a written instrument signed by both Parties; provided that any waiver made by one Party in favor of the other will be enforceable if undertaken in a writing signed by the Party to be charged with the waiver. Any waiver of any rights or failure to act in a specific instance will relate only to such instance and will not be construed as an agreement to waive any rights or fail to act in any other instance, whether or not similar.

11.14 <u>Severability</u>. In the event that any provision of this Agreement will, for any reason, be held to be invalid or unenforceable in any respect, and if the rights or obligations of either Party under this Agreement will not be materially and adversely affected thereby, (a) such provision will be given no effect by the Parties and will not form part of this Agreement, (b) all other provisions of this Agreement will remain in full force and effect, and (c) the Parties will negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement to preserve (to the extent possible) their original intent.

11.15 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement (along with the Research Plan and, where expressly incorporated herein, the License Agreement) contains the entire understanding of the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes and replaces any and all previous arrangements and understandings, whether oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof.

-9-

Execution Copy

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Services Agreement to be executed by their respective duly authorized officers as of the Effective Date.

CARIBOU BIOSCIENCES, INC.

By:	/s/ Rachel E. Haurwitz	
	(Signature)	

Name:	Rachel E. Haurwitz
Title:	President & CEO

INTELLIA, LLC

By: Its:	Caribou Biosciences, Inc. Sole Member
By:	/s/ Rachel E. Haurwitz (Signature)
Name:	Rachel E. Haurwitz

runne.	Ruener E. Haufwitz
Title:	President & CEO

Signature Page to Services Agreement

EXECUTION VERSION

License and Collaborative Research Agreement

License and Collaborative Research Agreement ("<u>Agreement</u>"), effective December 18, 2014 ("<u>Effective Date</u>"), by and between Novartis Institutes for BioMedical Research, Inc., a Delaware corporation with its principal place of business at 250 Massachusetts Avenue, Cambridge, MA 02139 USA ("<u>Novartis</u>"), and Intellia Therapeutics, Inc., a Delaware corporation with its principal place of business at 130 Brookline Street, Suite 201, Cambridge, MA 02139 USA ("<u>Intellia</u>"). Novartis and Intellia are each separately referred to as a "<u>Party</u>" and are collectively referred to as the "<u>Parties</u>".

Whereas, Intellia is a biopharmaceutical company that has licensed and is developing a CRISPR System that permits genomic editing for the research, Development and Commercialization of therapeutic, prophylactic, and palliative applications;

Whereas, Novartis possesses expertise in discovering, developing, manufacturing, marketing, and selling pharmaceutical products worldwide; and

Whereas, the Parties wish to further develop Intellia's platform and discover therapeutic, prophylactic, and palliative products and services generated through the use of that technology.

In consideration of the respective representations, warranties, covenants, and agreements contained herein, and for other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I <u>CERTAIN DEFINITIONS; RULES OF INTERPRETATION</u>

Section 1.1 Certain Definitions.

For the purpose of this Agreement, the following terms, whether used in singular or plural form, will have the meanings set forth below:

"Accounting Standards" means, with respect to Novartis, the International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") and, with respect to Intellia, US Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("US GAAP"), in each case, as generally and consistently applied throughout the Party's organization.

"Additional Selected HSC Product" means an HSC Product directed to an Additional Selected HSC Target that is researched, Developed, or Commercialized by Novartis, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees.

"Additional Selected HSC Target" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.4(a).

"<u>Advanced CART Product</u>" means a CART Product directed to a CART Therapeutic Target and a certain Advanced CART Target that Novartis, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees is researching, Developing, or Commercializing.

"Advanced CART Target" means [***] that a specified CART Product is directed toward. [***]

"Affiliate" means, with respect to a specified Person, a Person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with such Person. For the purpose of this definition, "control" or "controlled" means direct or indirect ownership of 50% or more of the shares of stock entitled to vote for the election of directors in the case of a corporation, ownership of 50% or more of the equity interest in the case of any other type of legal entity, status as a general partner in any partnership, or any other arrangement whereby the Person controls or has the right to control the board of directors or equivalent governing body of a corporation or other entity or the ability to otherwise cause the direction of the management or policies of the corporation or other

entity. The Parties acknowledge that, in the case of entities organized under the Applicable Laws of certain countries where the maximum percentage ownership permitted by Applicable Law for a foreign investor is less than 50%, such lower percentage will be substituted in the preceding sentence; *provided*, that such foreign investor has the power to direct the management and policies of such entity. "Affiliate" shall not include any investment fund or any other Person or entity controlled by such investment fund [***].

"Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the preamble, and will include, for the avoidance of doubt, all Exhibits attached hereto.

"Agreement Term" has the meaning set forth in Section 11.1.

"Alliance Manager" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.4.

"Annual Net Sales" means, with respect to a Product, the Net Sales of such Product during a Calendar Year.

"<u>Applicable Law</u>" means any applicable national, supranational, federal, state, local or foreign law, statute, ordinance, principle of common law, or any rule, regulation, standard, judgment, order, writ, injunction, decree, arbitration award, agency requirement, license, or permit of any Governmental Authority, including any rules, regulations, guidelines, or other requirements of Regulatory Authorities.

"<u>Approval Milestone</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3.3.

"Approved Internalized Target" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.4.

"Auditor" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.8.2.

"Business Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday, or public holiday during which banks are authorized to be closed in Cambridge, Massachusetts.

"Calendar Quarter" means each calendar quarter ending on March 31, June 30, September 30, or December 31.

"Calendar Year" means each calendar year ending on December 31.

"Caribou" means Caribou Biosciences, Inc., a Delaware corporation.

"Caribou-Berkeley-Vienna Agreement" means the Exclusive License by and among Caribou, the Regents of the University of California, and the University of Vienna, dated April 16, 2013 and amended April 17, 2013, as amended from time to time.

"Caribou-Intellia License Agreement" means the License Agreement by and between Caribou and Intellia, dated July 16, 2014, as amended from time to time.

"<u>Caribou-Wageningen Agreement</u>" means the Exclusive Assignment Agreement, by and between Caribou and Wageningen Universiteit, dated February 13, 2014, as amended from time to time.

"Chimeric Antigen Receptor" or "CAR" means [***].

"CART" means an engineered CAR-modified T-cell.

"CART Budget" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

"CART CRISPR Target" means the [***].

"CART Field" means the *ex vivo* use of CARTs [***], as a therapeutic, prophylactic, or palliative of any human disease. By *ex vivo*, it is meant that the modification of cells occurs *ex vivo*, and the CART is then administered to patients. [***].

[***]

"<u>CART Product</u>" means a product or service that Novartis, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees is researching, Developing, or Commercializing for use in the CART Field the research, development, manufacture, use, sale or import of which Practices Intellia Intellectual Property or Collaboration Intellectual Property.

"CART Program" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.1.

"<u>CART Program Target</u>" means the [***]

"CART Research Plan" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

"CART Steering Committee" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.2.

"CART Target Product" means and includes any and all Advanced CART Products directed to [***].

"CART Therapeutic Target" means the [***].

[***].

"Co-Chair" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2.3.

"Co-Detailing Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.8.2(c).

"Collaboration" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.1.

"<u>Collaboration Intellectual Property</u>" means all Intellectual Property Rights created, conceived of, or reduced to practice by either of or jointly by the Parties, their Affiliates, or its or their employees, agents or subcontractors during the Research Term in the conduct of the Collaboration. Collaboration Intellectual Property will consist of Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property and Collaboration Product Intellectual Property. [***]

"<u>Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property</u>" means all Collaboration Intellectual Property relating to (a) [***]; or (b) any and all improvements or modifications to [***].

"Collaboration Product" means an HSC Product, CART Product, and/or In Vivo Product.

"Collaboration Product Intellectual Property" means all Collaboration Intellectual Property other than Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property.

"<u>Commercialization</u>" or "<u>Commercialize</u>" means any and all activities directed to manufacturing, marketing, promoting, detailing, distributing, importing, exporting, selling, or offering to sell a pharmaceutical product or service.

"<u>Commercially Reasonable Efforts</u>" means those efforts and resources consistent with the usual practices of the relevant Party in pursuing the research, Development, or Commercialization of a similarly situated pharmaceutical product or service at a similar stage of Development or Commercialization [***].

"Committee" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2.1.

[***]

"<u>Confidential Information</u>" means all Know How or other information, including proprietary information and materials (whether or not patentable) regarding a Party's technology, products, services, business information, or objectives, that is treated as confidential by the disclosing Party in the regular course of business or is otherwise designated as confidential by the disclosing Party, whether existing before or after the Effective Date. For the avoidance of doubt, **(a)** [***] provided by Novartis will be deemed to be Novartis' Confidential Information; **(b)** [***] provided by Intellia, will be deemed to be Intellia's Confidential Information; and **(c)** the terms of this Agreement will be deemed to be the Confidential Information of both Parties.

"Confidentiality Agreement" means [***].

"Contract Year" means each successive twelve month period following the Effective Date.

"<u>Control</u>" or "<u>Controlled</u>" means, with respect to any Intellectual Property Right the possession by a Party (whether by ownership, license or otherwise) of the ability to grant access to, or a license or sublicense of, such rights or property, without (i) violating the terms of any agreement or other arrangement with any Third Party in existence, or (ii) having an obligation to pay any royalties or other consideration therefor that the other contracting Party declines to assume pursuant to the election procedures of Section 7.6.2(a) or Section 7.6.2(c), as applicable, at the time such Party would first be required hereunder to grant the other Party such access, license or sublicense.

"CRISPR" means clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats.

"CRISPR System" means [***].

"Detail" means [***]. When used as a verb, the terms "Detail" or Detailing means to perform a Detail.

"Develop" or "Development" means any and all preclinical and clinical drug development activities, including test method development and stability testing, toxicology, animal efficacy studies, formulation, quality assurance/quality control development, statistical analysis, clinical studies, clinical trials and testing, regulatory affairs, product and service approval and registration, chemical development and development manufacturing, packaging development and manufacturing, and documentation efforts in support of development activities.

"Development Milestone" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3.3.

"Diligence Package" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.5.

"directed," "directed to," "directed toward" means, with respect to any specific Product, that the Product derives its, therapeutic, prophylactic or palliative benefit from [***].

"Disclaiming Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2.3(c).

"Effective Date" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"EMA" means the European Medicines Agency or any successor agency thereto.

"Equity Agreements" means that Unit Purchase Agreement, dated September 17, 2014, by and among Intellia Therapeutics, LLC, Atlas Venture Fund IX, L.P. and Novartis, and that Amended and Restated Operating Agreement of Intellia Therapeutics, LLC, dated as of September 17, 2014, each as amended, waived or superseded from time to time.

"EU" means the European Union, as its membership may be constituted from time to time, and any successor thereto [***].

"Excluded Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.6.2(a).

[***]

"Excluded In Vivo Targets" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4.2(b).

"Excluded Novartis New In-Licensed Platform Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.6.2(c).

"Expert" has the meaning set forth in Section 12.2.2(b)(i).

"Extensions" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2.3(b).

"FDA" means the United States Food and Drug Administration or any successor agency thereto.

"<u>First Commercial Sale</u>" means the first arm's length sale of a Product by Novartis, its Affiliates, or their licensees to a Third Party (or an Intellia HSC Product by Intellia, its Affiliates, or their licensees to a Third Party) in a country following Regulatory Approval of such Product (or the Intellia HSC Product, as applicable) in that country or, if no such Regulatory Approval is required for the sale of a Product (or Intellia HSC Product) in a country, the date upon which such Product (or Intellia HSC Product) is first commercially launched in such country.

"<u>FTE Rate</u>" means a rate of [***] per FTE (as defined herein) per annum based on the yearly time of [***] full-time equivalent Qualified Scientific Employee during the Research Term, consisting of a total of [***] hours per annum ("<u>FTE</u>"), to be pro-rated on a daily basis if necessary (per annum amount to be divided by [***] to produce the rate per whole day consisting of [***] hours), such rate to be restricted to scientific work. For the purpose of this definition, a "Qualified Scientific Employee" means a scientist with adequate scientific knowledge, training, and experience to conduct the work assigned to him or her.

"FPFD" means, with respect to a clinical trial, the first dosing of the first patient in such clinical trial.

"Generic Equivalent" means, with respect to a particular Product in a country, any product that (a) has Regulatory Approval for use in such country pursuant to a regulatory process governing approval of generic, interchangeable or biosimilar pharmaceutical or

biological product based on the then-current standards for regulatory approval in such country, where such regulatory approval relied on or incorporated clinical data generated by either Party pursuant to this Agreement or was obtained using an abbreviated, expedited or other similar process; (b) during the Agreement Term, is not owned or licensed by Novartis (in the case of Products Commercialized by Novartis, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees) or by Intellia (in the case of Intellia Products Commercialized by Intellia, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees) under this Agreement, and (c) is sold in the same country as the relevant Product by a Third Party that is not a sublicensee of Novartis (in the case of Products Commercialized by Intellia, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees), and that did not purchase such product in a chain of distribution that included Novartis or Intellia, as applicable, or of any of their respective Affiliates or sublicensees.

"GLP" means Good Laboratory Practices, as contemplated by 21 C.F.R. Part 58 in the United States, and the equivalent or corresponding provisions of Applicable Laws of other jurisdictions.

"GLP Toxicology" means a toxicology study that is commenced in compliance with GLP in a manner such that the resulting data would be admissible to applicable Regulatory Authorities to support an IND.

"Government Authority" means any domestic or foreign entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, including any governmental authority, agency, department, board, commission, court, tribunal, judicial body or instrumentality of any union of nations, federation, nation, state, municipality, county, locality or other political subdivision thereof.

"HSC" means hematopoietic stem cells, [***].

"HSC Budget" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.2(b).

"HSC Field" means the *ex vivo* use of a CRISPR System directed to a Target to research, Develop, or Commercialize (including without limitation the provision of services, to the extent required for such Commercialization) HSC Products or services directed to a Target as a therapeutic, prophylactic, or palliative of any human disease. For the purpose of this definition, "*ex vivo*" means that the CRISPR System modification of the HSC occurs *ex vivo*, and the modified HSCs are then administered to patients.

"HSC Product" means a product or service that Novartis, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees is researching, Developing, or Commercializing for use in the HSC Field the research, development, manufacture, use, sale or import of which Practices Intellia Intellectual Property or Collaboration Intellectual Property.

"HSC Program" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.1.

"HSC Research Plan" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.2(a).

"HSC Steering Committee" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.2.

"HSC Target Product" means and includes any and all HSC Products directed to the [***].

"Included Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.6.2(a).

"Included Novartis New In-Licensed Platform Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.6.2(c).

"IND" means an Investigational New Drug application in the US filed with the FDA or the corresponding application for the investigation of a Product in any other country or group of countries, as defined in the applicable laws and regulations and filed with the Regulatory Authority of such given country or group of countries.

"Indemnified Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.3.

"Indemnifying Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.3.

"Indication" means a specific disease, impairment, or medical condition that is the intended subject of a therapeutic, prophylactic, or palliative product or service. [***].

"Insolvency Event" means (a) a Party ceases to function as a going concern by suspending or discontinuing its business; (b) a Party becomes insolvent (*i.e.*, is unable to pay its debts as they become due); (c) a Party is the subject of voluntary or involuntary bankruptcy proceedings instituted on behalf of or against such Party (except for involuntary bankruptcy proceedings that are dismissed within [***] days); (d) an administrative receiver, receiver and manager, interim receiver, custodian, sequestrator, or similar officer is appointed for a Party; (e) a notice to convene a directors', shareholders', or creditors' meeting for the purpose of passing a resolution to wind up a Party is issued or such a resolution is passed; (f) a resolution will have been passed by a Party or the Party's directors to make an application for an administration order or to appoint an administrator; (g) a Party proposes or makes any general assignment, composition, or arrangement with or for the benefit of all or some of its creditors; or (h) a Party makes or suspends or threatens to suspend making payments to all or some of its creditors or submits to any type of a similar voluntary arrangement.

"Intellectual Property Rights" means Patent Rights and Know How.

[***]

[***]

[***]

"Intellia HSC Product" means a product or service in the HSC Field directed to an Intellia Selected HSC Target.

"Intellia Intellectual Property" means all Intellectual Property Rights Controlled by Intellia or its Affiliates relating to CRISPR Systems, or necessary or useful to research, Develop, manufacture or Commercialize products or services in the HSC Field, CART Field or In Vivo Field that are in existence (a) as of the Effective Date [***].

"Intellia Net Sales" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4.8.

"Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.6.2(a).

"Intellia Platform" means Intellia's proprietary CRISPR System, as claimed by the Intellia Intellectual Property, together with all improvements thereto (including Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property).

"Intellia Selected HSC Targets" means the [***] HSC Targets selected by Intellia for its exclusive research under this Agreement in accordance with Section 2.2.3(a).

[***]

[***]

"In Vivo Budget" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4.3.

"In Vivo Field" means the use of CRISPR System for the *in vivo* treatment or prevention of any human disease. By "*in vivo*", it is meant that the modification of the relevant Target occurs *in vivo*.

"In Vivo Product" means a product or service that Novartis, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees is researching, Developing, or Commercializing for use in the In Vivo Field the research, development, manufacture, use, sale or import of which Practices Intellia Intellectual Property or Collaboration Intellectual Property.

"In Vivo Program" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.1.

"In Vivo Research Plan" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4.3.

"In Vivo Target Product" means and includes [***] In Vivo Products directed to the [***] Novartis Selected In Vivo Target.

"In Vivo Steering Committee" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.2.

"Invoice" means an invoice substantially in the form attached as Exhibit A.

"Joint Steering Committee" or "JSC" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.1.

"Key License Agreements" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.2(a).

"Know How" means any information, inventions, trade secrets or technology, whether or not proprietary or patentable and whether stored or transmitted in oral, documentary, electronic, or other form. Know How will include inventions, ideas, concepts, formulas, methods, procedures, designs, compositions, plans, documents, data, discoveries, developments, techniques, protocols, specifications, works of authorship, biological materials, and any information relating to research and development plans, experiments, results, compounds, therapeutic leads, candidates and products, services and service protocols, clinical and preclinical data, clinical trial results, and manufacturing information and plans.

"Labeled Indication" means any Indication of a Product as set forth in the Product's label as approved by the relevant Regulatory Authority. "Initial Labeled Indication" means any Labeled Indication upon a Product's initial receipt of Regulatory Approval (regardless of the number of Indications described). "Additional Labeled Indication" means any Labeled Indication added to a Product's label after the Initial Labeled Indication or expanding the scope of a previous Labeled Indication, which is approved by way of a supplemental Regulatory Approval (*e.g.*, by way of sNDA or sBLA) [***].

"Loss" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.1.

"Loss of Market Exclusivity" means, with respect to any Product in any country, the Net Sales of such Product in that country in any Calendar Year are less than [***]% as compared with the Net Sales of such Product in that country in the Calendar Year immediately preceding the marketing or sale of the first Generic Equivalent of such Product.

"Materials" means any materials provided or transferred by one Party or its Affiliates to the other Party or its Affiliates in connection with the Collaboration. In the

case of biological Materials, the term will encompass any medium in which the Materials are provided, any parts of the Materials [***], any modified or unmodified progeny of or descendant from the Materials [***].

"Milestone Payment" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3.1.

"Milestones" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3.1.

"Net Sales" means the net sales recorded by Novartis or any of its Affiliates or licensees [***]

[***]

"Nominated CART Program Target" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

"Nominated HSC Target" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.1.

"<u>Novartis HSC Background Intellectual Property</u>" means the compound identified on *Exhibit B*, and any Patent Rights and Know How covering or claiming such compound, including its composition of matter, formulation, method of use or manufacture, but only with regards to such compound. For clarification purposes, Novartis HSC Background Intellectual Property does not include rights to any other compounds (including their composition of matter, formulation, method of use or manufacture) that may be covered or claimed by the same Patent Rights and Know How as those covering or claiming the compound identified on *Exhibit B*.

14

"Novartis New In-Licensed Platform Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.6.2(c).

"Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property" means the Patent Rights and Know How identified on Exhibit C.

[***].

"Novartis Selected HSC Product" means an HSC Product directed to a Novartis Selected HSC Target that is researched, Developed, or Commercialized by Novartis, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees.

"<u>Novartis Selected HSC Targets</u>" means the [***] HSC Targets selected by Novartis for its exclusive research under this Agreement in accordance with Section 2.2.3(a).

"<u>Novartis Selected In Vivo Product</u>" means an In Vivo Product directed to a Novartis Selected In Vivo Target that is researched, Developed, or Commercialized by Novartis, its Affiliates, or their sublicensees.

"Novartis Selected In Vivo Target" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4.2(a).

[***]

"Paragraph IV Certification" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2.3(b).

"Party" and "Parties" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"<u>Patent Rights</u>" means patents and all substitutions, divisions, continuations, continuations-in-part, reissues, reexaminations, and extensions thereof and supplemental protection certificates relating thereto, and all counterparts thereof or substantial equivalents in any country (collectively, "<u>Patents</u>"), and any applications or provisional applications for any of the foregoing ("<u>Patent Applications</u>") and including the right to claim all benefits and priority rights to any Patent Applications under any applicable convention.

"Person" means any corporation, limited or general partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, unincorporated association, governmental body, authority, bureau or agency, any other entity or body, or an individual.

"Personal Information" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.4.2.

"Phase II Trial" means a study in humans of the safety, dose ranging and efficacy of a product, as further defined in 21 C.F.R. § 312.21(b) or foreign counterparts, as may be conducted anywhere in the world.

"Phase IIa Trial" means a small scale Phase II Trial intended principally to demonstrate the proof of concept of a pharmaceutical product in humans to determine whether (and in what manner) to pursue Regulatory Approval of such product.

"<u>Phase IIb Trial</u>" means any controlled dose ranging Phase II Trial of a pharmaceutical product to further evaluate the efficacy and safety of the product in its target patient population and to define the product's optimal dosing regimen, as may be conducted anywhere in the world, and in any case that is designed to obtain data to select particular doses to be used in a Phase III Trial.

"<u>Phase III Trial</u>" means, with respect to a pharmaceutical product, a clinical trial on sufficient numbers of human patients that is designed to establish that such pharmaceutical product is safe and efficacious for its intended use, and to define warnings, precautions, and adverse reactions that are associated with such pharmaceutical product in the dosage range to be prescribed, that directly supports Regulatory Approval or label expansion of such pharmaceutical product, as described in 21 C.F.R. §312.21(c) or foreign counterparts, as may be conducted anywhere in the world.

[***] [***] [***] [***] [***]

"Practice" means, with respect to Patent Rights, to make, use, sell, offer for sale, or import (or have made, have used, have sold, have offered for sale, or have imported), and, with respect to Know How, to use, practice and disclose (or have used, practiced and disclosed).

"<u>Prescriber</u>" means a United States healthcare professional authorized to prescribe a pharmaceutical product or issue hospital orders for a pharmaceutical product, or those other allied professionals that are part of the treatment team and who are recognized for this purpose in the Commercialization plan, as applicable.

"Product" means, without distinction, a Collaboration Product [***].

"Program" means, without distinction, the HSC Program, the CART Program, and any In Vivo Program.

[***]

"<u>Regulatory Approval</u>" means, with respect to a pharmaceutical product or service in any country or jurisdiction, any approval, registration, license or authorization from a Regulatory Authority in a country or other jurisdiction that is reasonably necessary to market and sell a pharmaceutical product or to provide a service in such country or jurisdiction (including, *e.g.*, any applicable pricing and reimbursement approvals).

"<u>Regulatory Authority</u>" means any Governmental Authority responsible for authorizing or approving the marketing and/or sale of pharmaceutical products or services in a jurisdiction (*e.g.*, the FDA, EMA, the Japanese Ministry of Health, Labor and Welfare, and corresponding national or regional regulatory agencies or organizations).

"Regulatory Filing" means, with respect to any pharmaceutical product or service, any submission to a Regulatory Authority of any appropriate regulatory application, and will include, without limitation, any submission to a regulatory advisory board, marketing

authorization application, and any supplement or amendment thereto. For the avoidance of doubt, the term Regulatory Filings will include any IND, New Drug Application, or the corresponding application in under the Applicable Law of the other jurisdictions.

"Research Plans" means, collectively and without distinction, the HSC Research Plan, the CART Research Plan, and/or any In Vivo Research Plan.

"Research Program" means, without distinction, the HSC Program, the CART Program, and/or the In Vivo Program.

"Research Term" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.2.

[***]

"Royalty" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4.1.

"<u>Royalty Term</u>" means, with respect to each Product in each country, the period commencing on the First Commercial Sale of such Product in such country and concluding on the later of (a) the expiration of the last to expire Valid Claim in the relevant country; or (b) ten years after the date of First Commercial Sale of such Product in that country.

"Sales Milestone" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.5.

"Sales Milestone Payment" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.5.

"Senior Officers" means [***].

[***]

"Subcommittees" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.2.

"Target" means [***].

"Third Party" means any Person other than Intellia or Novartis and their respective Affiliates.

"Third Party HSC Collaboration" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.5.

"Valid Claim" means a claim of an issued and unexpired Patent included within the Intellia Intellectual Property or the Collaboration Intellectual Property [***].

Section 1.2 Rules of Interpretation.

In this Agreement, unless otherwise specified:

(a) "includes" and "including" will mean including without limitation, and "or" will mean "and/or";

(b) a reference to an Article of this Agreement includes all Sections of that Article, and a reference to a Section of this Agreement includes all subsections of that Section;

(c) "herein," "hereby," "hereunder," "hereof" and other equivalent words refer to this Agreement as an entirety and not solely to the particular portion of this Agreement in which any such word is used;

(d) a "Party" includes its permitted assignces and/or the respective successors in title to substantially the whole of its undertaking;

(e) a statute or statutory instrument or any of their provisions is to be construed as a reference to that statute or statutory instrument or such provision as the same may have been or may from time to time hereafter be amended or re-enacted;

(f) words denoting the singular will include the plural and vice versa and words denoting any gender will include all genders;

(g) except where otherwise indicated, references to a "license" will include "sublicense" and references to a "licensee" will include "sublicensee", unless the context otherwise provides;

(h) the Exhibits form part of the operative provision of this Agreement and references to this Agreement will, unless the context otherwise requires, include references to the Exhibits;

(i) the headings in this Agreement are for convenience only and will not be considered in the interpretation of this Agreement; and

(j) the terms and conditions of this Agreement are the result of negotiations between the Parties and this Agreement will not be construed in favor of or against any Party by reason of the extent to which either Party participated in the preparation of this Agreement.

ARTICLE II COLLABORATION

Section 2.1 Overview; Research Term; Efforts.

2.1.1 Goals. The Parties will engage in collaborative research activities in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the Research Plans. As set forth in the Research Plans, the goals of these activities are to identify and research therapeutic, prophylactic, and palliative products and services utilizing (a) *ex vivo* HSC applications of the Intellia Platform (as described in the HSC Research Plan and Section 2.2 of this Agreement, the "<u>HSC Program</u>"), (b) *ex vivo* CART applications of the Intellia Platform (as described in the CART Research Plan and Section 2.3 of this Agreement, the "<u>CART Program</u>"), and (c) *in vivo* applications of the Intellia Platform (as described in any In Vivo Research Plan(s) and Section 2.4 of this Agreement, the "<u>IN Vivo Program</u>"). The CART Program, HSC Program, and In Vivo Program collectively comprise the "<u>Collaboration</u>". During the Research Term, each Party shall conduct all activities relating to the HSC Field, CART Field, and, subject to Section 2.4.3, the In Vivo Field, as well as identification of Targets and the research and Development of Products directed to such Targets, under the corresponding HSC Research Plan, CART Research Plan, and, subject to Section 2.4.3, In Vivo Research Plan unless otherwise expressly provided by this Agreement.

2.1.2 Research Term. Unless terminated in accordance with Section 11.2, the Collaboration will commence on the Effective Date and expire on the fifth anniversary of the Effective Date (the "<u>Research Term</u>").

2.1.3 Efforts; Information Sharing Generally. During the Research Term, each Party will use Commercially Reasonable Efforts to carry out the activities assigned to it in the relevant Research Plan. Without limiting any other obligations set forth in this Agreement, at all times during the Research Term, each Party will keep the other Party reasonably and timely informed as to its Collaboration research efforts and results thereof.

Section 2.2 HSC Program.

2.2.1 HSC Program Generally. In the HSC Program, the Parties will research potential therapeutic, prophylactic, and palliative applications of the Intellia Platform in the HSC Field as provided in the HSC Research Plan. The Parties will initially conduct research activities in the HSC Field under the HSC Research Plan with respect to Targets nominated by the HSC Steering Committee (each, a "<u>Nominated HSC Target</u>"), and products and services directed to those Nominated HSC Targets. Selections pursuant 2.2.3 and 2.2.4 will be made from the pool of Nominated HSC Targets. [***]

2.2.2 Scope of HSC Program Activities; Research Plan.

(a) An initial research plan for the HSC Program (the "<u>HSC Research Plan</u>") will be agreed upon by the Parties not later than [***], and, as agreed, shall be deemed a part of this Agreement. The JSC may amend the HSC Research Plan from time to time to nominate or remove HSC Targets from the scope of the HSC Program [***] and to add, remove or modify research and Development activities assigned to either Party under the HSC Program.

(b) The HSC Steering Committee will amend the HSC Research Plan as necessary to reflect scientific developments as the HSC Program research activities progress, as well as the nomination or selection of any other Nominated HSC Targets. The HSC Research Plan will (i) define the scope of the HSC Program; (ii) describe the Parties' respective responsibilities in the HSC Program; (iii) describe the HSC Program's anticipated research timeline; (iv) include a

budget for Intellia's activities in the HSC Program (the "HSC Budget"), which must be consistent with the terms of this Agreement. If a conflict between the terms of the HSC Research Plan and the terms of this Agreement arises, the provisions of this Agreement will govern.

2.2.3 Selection of Exclusive Selected HSC Targets.

(a) During the Research Term, Novartis will have the right to select up to [***] HSC Targets (the "<u>Novartis Selected HSC Targets</u>") for its exclusive research, and Intellia will have the right to select up to [***] HSC Targets (the "<u>Intellia Selected HSC Targets</u>") for its exclusive research, in each case in the following manner:

[***]

(b) The rights set forth in Section 2.2.3(a) are subject to the following:

- [***]
- [***]

2.2.4 Selection of Additional Targets.

(a) During the Research Term and once the HSC Targets have been selected by the Parties pursuant to Section 2.2.3(a) [***], but in any event no later than [***] days prior to the expiration of the Research Term, Novartis will have the option to select up to an additional [***] HSC Targets (other than the Intellia Selected HSC Targets) on a non-exclusive basis (each, an "<u>Additional Selected HSC Target</u>"), subject to the payments set forth in Section 7.1.3.

(b) For clarity, unless the Parties agree otherwise in writing, during the Research Term there will not be more than (i) [***] HSC Targets comprising the Novartis Selected HSC Targets; (ii) [***] HSC Targets comprising the Additional Novartis Selected HSC Targets; and (iii) [***] HSC Targets comprising the Intellia Selected HSC Targets.

2.2.5 [***]

2.2.6 Diligence Obligations. Following the selection of each Novartis Selected HSC Target and any Additional Selected HSC Target, Novartis and its Affiliates will use Commercially Reasonable Efforts to research, Develop, and Commercialize [***] Novartis Selected HSC Product directed to such Novartis Selected HSC Target and [***] Additional Selected HSC Product directed to such Additional Selected HSC Target; *provided, however*, that if, after the Research Term, Novartis fails to use Commercially Reasonable Efforts, on an HSC Target by HSC Target basis, to research, Develop, and Commercialize at least one HSC Product directed to the relevant HSC Target, Intellia's exclusive remedy will be to (a) terminate Novartis' exclusive rights set forth in Section 4.1.2 and the 5.3.1(a) with respect to that Novartis Selected HSC Target or Additional Selected HSC Product (as applicable), and (b) terminate Novartis' license to Intellia Intellectual Property and Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property set forth in Section 5.3.1(a) or 5.3.1(c) (as applicable) with respect to that Selected HSC Target or Additional Selected HSC Product (as applicable).

2.2.7 [***]

Section 2.3 CART Program.

An initial research plan for the CART Program (the "<u>CART Research Plan</u>") will be agreed upon by the Parties not later than [***], and, as agreed, shall be deemed a part of this Agreement. In the CART Program, the Parties will initially conduct research activities in the CART Field under the CART Research Plan with respect to CART Program Targets nominated by the CART Steering Committee (each, a "<u>Nominated CART Program Target</u>"), and products and services relating to CART Therapeutic Targets utilizing those Nominated CART Program Targets. [***]. The CART Research Plan will be revised by the JSC from time to time to reflect developments in the CART Research Program, including to add, remove or modify research and Development activities assigned to each Party under the CART Program. The CART Research Plan will (i) define the scope of the CART Program; (ii) describe the Parties' respective responsibilities in the CART Budget"), which must be consistent with the terms of this Agreement. If a conflict between the terms of the CART Research Plan and the terms of this Agreement will govern. Following the creation of each CART Product, Novartis fails to use Commercially Reasonable Efforts, on a CART Therapeutic Target by CART Therapeutic Target basis, to research, Develop, and Commercialize [***] CART Therapeutic Target, Intellia's exclusive remedy will be to (a) terminate Novartis' exclusive rights set forth in Section 4.2 and the 5.4.2 with respect to the relevant CART Therapeutic Target, and (b) terminate Novartis' license to Intellia Intellectual Property and Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property set forth in Section 5.3.2 with respect to such CART Therapeutic Target.

Section 2.4 In Vivo Program.

2.4.1 In Vivo Program Generally. Subject to Sections 2.4.2 and 2.4.3, in the In Vivo Program, the Parties will research potential therapeutic, prophylactic, and palliative products and services directed to In Vivo Targets utilizing the Intellia Platform.

2.4.2 Scope of Program.

[***]

(b) Selection of Novartis Selected In Vivo Targets.

(i) Subject to Section 2.4.2(b)(ii), following the [***] (the "<u>In Vivo Selection Period</u>"), Novartis may select a Target that it proposes to be included in the scope of the In Vivo Program (each such Target, a "<u>Proposed In Vivo Target</u>"). In such event, Novartis will notify Intellia in writing of such proposal and disclose in such notice its Proposed In Vivo Target. Within [***] days after disclosure of the Proposed In Vivo Target, Intellia will review in good faith the Proposed In Vivo Target to determine if it is an Excluded In Vivo Target and, if it is not an Excluded In Vivo Target, will notify Novartis that such Proposed In Vivo Target will be included in the In Vivo Program (such Proposed In Vivo Target, a "<u>Novartis Selected In Vivo Target</u>"), and, if it is an Excluded In Vivo Target, will notify Novartis that such Proposed In Vivo Target. For purposes of this Section 2.4.2(b), an "<u>Excluded In Vivo Target</u>" means [***]. In the event that Novartis, acting reasonably and in good faith, believes that its Proposed In Vivo Target was wrongfully rejected by Intellia as an Excluded In Vivo Target, Novartis will have the right to submit the dispute about such determination to accelerated arbitration in

accordance with the procedures of Section 12.2.2(b). If the Expert's decision finds that such Proposed In Vivo Target is an Excluded In Vivo Target, such Proposed In Vivo Target will remain excluded from the In Vivo Program hereunder, and, if the Expert's decision finds that such Proposed In Vivo Target was wrongfully characterized as an Excluded In Vivo Target, it will be deemed included in the scope of the In Vivo Program hereunder from the date of such decision.

(ii) [***]

(iii) A maximum of [***] Novartis Selected In Vivo Targets may be selected on a non-exclusive basis during the In Vivo Selection Period [***].

2.4.3 Research Plan. Following the selection of each Novartis Selected In Vivo Target, Novartis may, in its sole discretion, offer to Intellia the ability to participate with Novartis in research and Development activities for such Novartis Selected In Vivo Target and In Vivo Products directed thereto during the Research Term. If Novartis elects to ask Intellia to participate in such activities and Intellia accepts (in its sole discretion), the Parties will agree upon a research plan for such Novartis Selected In Vivo Target (each, an "In Vivo Research Plan"). Each In Vivo Research Plan will be revised by the JSC from time to time to add, remove or modify research and Development activities assigned to each Party thereunder. Each In Vivo Research Plan will (a) describe the Parties' respective research and Development responsibilities with respect to the relevant Novartis Selected In Vivo Target and In Vivo Products directed thereto; (b) describe the anticipated timeline for such activities; (c) include a budget for the activities to be performed by Intellia (the "In Vivo Budget"), which must include funding for Intellia's activities that is incremental to the funding under the HSC Budget and CART Budget, but in all other ways consistent with the terms of this Agreement. If a conflict between the terms of the In Vivo Research Plan and the terms of this Agreement arises, the provisions of this Agreement will govern. [***]

2.4.4 Diligence Obligation. Following the selection of each Novartis Selected In Vivo Target, Novartis and its Affiliates will use Commercially Reasonable Efforts to research, Develop, and Commercialize [***] Novartis Selected In Vivo Product directed to such Novartis Selected In Vivo Target [***].

Section 2.5 Recording of Targets.

Following the selection or identification of each Novartis Selected HSC Target [***], Additional Selected HSC Target, Advanced CART Target, Novartis Selected In Vivo Targets [***], such Target will be added a list maintained by the JSC and deemed an Exhibit to this Agreement.

Section 2.6 Subcontracting Research Activities.

Each Party may subcontract any of the research activities to be performed by it in the Collaboration to a Third Party, *provided* that such Third Party will have entered into a written agreement with such Party that includes terms and conditions protecting and limiting use and disclosure of Confidential Information, Materials and Know-How of the other Party that are at least protective of such Confidential Information, Material and Know-How as under this Agreement and requiring such Third Party and its personnel to assign to such Party all right, title and interest in and to any Patents, Know-How and Materials created, conceived of, or developed in connection with the performance of subcontracted activities to the extent required for such Party to comply with the terms and conditions of this Agreement as if such subcontracted activities were performed by the subcontracting Party (including Article IV, Article V, and Article VI).

ARTICLE III GOVERNANCE

Section 3.1 Establishment of Joint Steering Committee and Subcommittees.

3.1.1 Joint Steering Committee. [***] the Parties will establish a Joint Steering Committee (the "Joint Steering Committee" or "JSC"). The JSC will assume a general role of leadership in the Collaboration and will have responsibility for:

(a) facilitating communications between the Parties with respect to the research activities contemplated by this Agreement;

(b) overseeing the HSC Steering Committee, the CART Steering Committee, and the In Vivo Steering Committee;

(c) reviewing and approving changes to the HSC Research Plan, CART Research Plan, and In Vivo Research Plan that are proposed by the relevant Subcommittee;

(d) reviewing staffing and personnel issues, with the goal of maintaining, when determined appropriate, the continuity of personnel on Collaboration activities and reasonably evaluating, when determined appropriate, changes to the staffing of the Collaboration;

(e) coordinating strategies relating to Patent Rights claiming Collaboration Product Intellectual Property;

(f) prioritizing the allocation of resources dedicated to the Collaboration; and

(g) informally resolving disagreements between the Parties;

(h) facilitating discussions between the Parties with respect to potential collaborations and other activities related to the CRISPR System not contemplated by this Agreement [***].

The JSC will be comprised of [***] representatives from each of Intellia and Novartis, which (unless otherwise agreed upon between the Parties), will be equal to [***] members of each Party. The JSC will meet at least [***] (or more if agreed upon) in Cambridge, Massachusetts, unless otherwise agreed by the Parties.

3.1.2 Research Program Subcommittees. Within [***] days after the initial meeting of the JSC, the JSC will appoint the members of subcommittees for the HSC

Program (the "<u>HSC Steering Committee</u>") and CART Program (the "<u>CART Steering Committee</u>"). Within [***] days after the finalization of the first In Vivo Research Plan, the JSC will appoint the members of a subcommittee for the In Vivo Program (the "<u>In Vivo Steering Committee</u>"). The HSC Steering Committee, CART Steering Committee, and In Vivo Steering Committee are each without distinction referred to as a "<u>Subcommittee</u>" and are collectively referred to as the "<u>Subcommittees</u>". Members of any Subcommittee may be, but are not required to be, members of the JSC; *provided*, that each Subcommittee will have [***] representatives of both Parties. The Subcommittees will provide oversight of the respective Research Programs and will have responsibility for:

(a) determining the direction and planned activities of the respective Research Programs in compliance with the Research Plans;

(b) sharing information arising in the respective Research Programs between the Parties;

(c) coordinating activities relating to filing and prosecuting of Patent Applications and Patents claiming Collaboration Product Intellectual Property;

(d) coordinating research activities in the respective Research Programs in compliance with the Research Plans; and

(e) proposing amendments to the respective Research Plans, which must be approved by the JSC.

Each Subcommittee will be comprised of [***] representatives from each of Intellia and Novartis, which (unless otherwise agreed upon between the JSC) will be equal to [***] members of each Party. Subcommittee members may be, but need not be, members of the JSC. Each Subcommittee will meet at least [***] (or more if agreed upon), in alternation at the place designated by Novartis and the place designated by Intellia, in accordance with Section 3.2.4.

Section 3.2 General Rules.

3.2.1 Powers of the Committees; Term. Each of the Joint Steering Committee, the HSC Steering Committee, the CART Steering Committee, and the In Vivo Steering Committee (each, a "<u>Committee</u>") will have solely the roles and responsibilities assigned to it in this Article III and as otherwise expressly set forth in this Agreement. The Committees will have no authority to amend or modify this Agreement or waive compliance with this Agreement, to make decisions that conflict with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, or to create new obligations for a Party not specified in this Agreement. Neither the Committees nor either Party exercising its final decision making pursuant to Section 3.2.5 will have authority to alter, increase, expand, modify, amend, or waive compliance with this Agreement. The Committees will terminate on the expiration of the Research Term.

3.2.2 Committee Membership. Either Party may replace its respective committee representatives at any time upon prior written notice to the other Party. If a Committee member from either Party is unable to attend or participate in a Committee meeting, the Party who designated such representative may designate a substitute representative for the meeting in its sole discretion. The Alliance Managers appointed by Intellia and Novartis pursuant to Section 3.4 will be *ex officio* members of each of the Committees. With the consent of the other Party, each Party may invite up to [***] non-voting employees, consultants, and scientific advisors to attend any Committee meeting to discuss issues arising in the Collaboration; *provided* that any such employees, consultants, or scientific advisors will be subject to restrictions regarding the confidentiality and non-use of Confidential Information no less restrictive than the provisions of Article VIII.

3.2.3 Committee Co-Chairs. Each Party will appoint one of its members in each Committee to co-chair such Committee's meetings (each, a "<u>Co-Chair</u>"). The Co-Chairs will (a) ensure the orderly conduct of the Committee's meetings, (b) attend each Committee meeting (either in-person, by videoconference or telephonically, unless

otherwise expressly provided herein), and (c) prepare and issue written minutes of each meeting within [***] thereafter accurately reflecting the discussions and decisions of such meeting. If the Co-Chair from either Party is unable to attend or participate in a Committee meeting, the Party who designated such Co-Chair may designate a substitute Co-Chair for the meeting in its sole discretion.

3.2.4 Committee Meetings. All meetings will be conducted in English and may be conducted by telephone, videoconference, or in person as determined by the Co-Chairs, as appropriate; *provided* that not less than [***] prior written notice has been given to the other Party. Either Party may also call a special meeting of a Committee (by videoconference or teleconference) by at least [***] prior written notice to the other Party if such Party reasonably believes that a significant matter must be addressed prior to the next regularly scheduled meeting, and no later than [***] prior to the special meeting, such Party will provide the Committee with materials reasonably adequate to enable such Committee to make an informed decision.

3.2.5 Decision Making. Other than as set forth herein, in order to make any decision required of it hereunder, a Committee must have present (in person, by videoconference or telephonically) at least the Co-Chair of each Party (or his/her designee for such meeting). The Parties will endeavor to make decisions where required of a Committee by consensus of the Co-Chairs. If a dispute or failure to agree arises in a Subcommittee that cannot be promptly resolved, the Co-Chairs of any Subcommittee may cause such dispute or failure to agree to be referred to the Joint Steering Committee for resolution. If a dispute or failure to agree arises which cannot be promptly resolved within the Joint Steering Committee, then the matter will be referred to the Senior Officers of the Parties for discussion. The Senior Officers will attempt in good faith to resolve such dispute or failure to agree by unanimous consent. If the Senior Officers cannot resolve such dispute or failure to agree within [***] days of the matter being referred to them, then the resolution and/or course of conduct will be determined as follows:

[***]

Section 3.3 Day-to-Day Decision-Making Authority.

Each Party will have day-to-day decision-making authority with respect to the research activities assigned to it in any Research Plan.

Section 3.4 Alliance Managers.

Each of Intellia and Novartis will appoint a senior representative who possesses a general understanding of research matters to act as its alliance manager for the Collaboration (each, an "<u>Alliance Manager</u>"). Each Party may replace its respective Alliance Manager at any time upon written notice to the other in accordance with this Agreement. Any Alliance Manager may designate a substitute to temporarily perform the functions of that Alliance Manager. Each Alliance Manager will be charged with creating and maintaining a collaborative work environment within and among the Committees. Each Alliance Manager will also be responsible for **(a)** providing a single point of communication and facilitating the flow of information; **(b)** ensuring that the governance procedures and the rules set forth herein are complied with; **(c)** identifying and raising disputes to the relevant Committee for discussion in a timely manner; and **(d)** planning and coordinating internal and external communications in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. The Alliance Manager will be entitled to attend all Committee meetings. Each Alliance Manager may bring to the attention of the Committees any matter that the Alliance Manager reasonably believes requires the attention of the relevant Committees.

Section 3.5 Cost of Governance.

The costs incurred by each Party in connection with its participation at any meetings under this Article III will be borne solely by such Party.

Section 3.6 Development.

3.6.1 Development Generally. After the Research Term and subject to Sections 3.6.2, 5.4.1(a) and (b), 5.4.2 and 5.4.3, Novartis will be solely responsible for conducting, at its sole expense, the Development of its Products as it determines appropriate in its sole discretion.

3.6.2 Regulatory.

(a) [***].

(b) [***].

(c) [***].

(d) Novartis will have the right to disclose the existence of, and the results from, any clinical trials for any Product, conducted under this Agreement in accordance with its standard policies.

Section 3.7 Manufacturing.

3.7.1 Manufacturing Generally. Novartis or its designated sublicensee(s) will be solely responsible for the manufacture and supply of its Products being Developed or Commercialized under this Agreement.

3.7.2 Manufacturing Know-How and Assistance.

(a) During the Agreement Term, to the extent reasonably necessary, Intellia will, at Novartis' expense, provide all reasonable cooperation and assistance to Novartis or its designee [***] to enable Novartis or its designee in an efficient and timely manner to proceed with Development and manufacturing of its Products and to obtain all appropriate Regulatory Approvals for manufacturing (including qualification by the applicable Regulatory Authority of manufacturing sites).

(b) Intellia will make appropriate personnel available to assist Novartis or its designee, at Novartis' expense [***] from time to time as reasonably requested by Novartis, and will provide the appropriate personnel of Novartis or its designee with access to the personnel and manufacturing and other operations of Intellia for such periods of time and in such manner as is reasonable in order to familiarize the personnel of Novartis or its designee with Intellia Know-How (if any) relating to the Development and manufacture of the Products and the application of the same.

(c) Intellia will reasonably cooperate, at Novartis' expense, with Novartis in complying with requirements of 35 U.S.C. §§200 through 212 [***].

(d) The Parties acknowledge that this obligation may continue after the Research Term has expired.

Section 3.8 Commercialization.

3.8.1 Commercialization Generally. Except as provided in Section 3.8.2, Novartis will be solely responsible for all aspects of Commercialization of its Products (in its sole discretion) including planning and implementation, distribution, booking of sales, pricing, and reimbursement.

3.8.2 Co-Detailing Rights.

(a) Subject to this Section 3.8.2, Intellia shall have the right to co-detail in the United States [***] Collaboration Products researched or Developed under this Agreement. In that connection and until Intellia has selected such [***] Collaboration Products to co-detail, at least [***] months before the planned submission of any Regulatory Filing seeking Regulatory Approval in the United States for a Product under this Agreement, Novartis will notify Intellia [***] (the "Co-Detail Notice") and will provide Intellia with information reasonably necessary for Intellia to evaluate the Co-Detail opportunity [***]. If Intellia wishes to Co-Detail any such Product in the United States, it will provide notice in writing to Novartis of such election no later than [***] after its receipt of the Co-Detail Notice, which notice will contain the information as further described in Section 3.8.2(b)(i) and Section 3.8.2(b)(ii) (the "Co-Detail Option Exercise Notice"). Prior to giving any such notice, Intellia may request reasonable discussions with and information from Novartis regarding the expected activities, which the Parties will conduct in good faith. If Intellia does not respond within the relevant [***] period, Intellia will be deemed to have declined to exercise its rights to Co-Detail any other Product. If Intellia elects not to Co-Detail the relevant Product offered to it by Novartis, Intellia will have the right to elect to Co-Detail ny other Product offered to Intellia by Novartis on the same terms as provided above until Intellia has selected [***] such Products for Co-Detail Notice to Intellia's right to Co-Detail any Products for Co-Detail ny other Product offered to Intellia by Novartis on the same terms as provided above until Intellia has not selected [***] such Products for Co-Detail ny other Product offered to Intellia by Novartis on the same terms as provided above until Intellia has not selected [***] Collaboration Products for detailing, its right to make such selection and Novartis' obligation to prov

(b) Any Co-Detail Option Exercise Notice provided by Intellia will:

(i) specify Intellia's desired level of participation in the Co-Detail of the relevant Product in the United States on a percentage basis up to a maximum of [***] of the total projected Detailing effort for Products in the United States as specified in the Co-Detail Notice (the "Intellia Co-Detail Effort"), with such percentage calculated [***]; and

(ii) be accompanied by reasonably detailed plans outlining Intellia's sales force and sales force infrastructure to be deployed to provide the Intellia Co-Detail Effort to Novartis' reasonable satisfaction at least [***] before the First Commercial Sale of such Product in the United States.

(c) Promptly following receipt of Intellia's Co-Detail Option Exercise Notice, Novartis and Intellia will commence negotiations in good faith and enter into a more detailed co-detailing agreement (the "Co-Detailing Agreement") within [***] days of Novartis' receipt of Intellia's Co-Detail Option Exercise Notice. The Co-Detailing Agreement will contain reasonable and customary provisions for an agreement of such type [***].

(d) The Parties acknowledge that such Co-Detailing Agreement will be a separate agreement between the Parties and that a breach of that agreement by either Party that is not a breach by such Party of the other sections of this Agreement will not give rise to a right to terminate this Agreement.

[***]

3.8.3 Pharmacovigilance. To the extent required by Applicable Law, within [***], the Parties will agree upon and implement a procedure for the mutual exchange of adverse event reports and safety information associated with the Product. Details of the

operating procedure relating to the adverse event reports and safety information exchange will be the subject of a mutually-agreed written pharmacovigilance agreement between the Parties which will be entered into within such [***] period.

Section 3.9 Intellia HSC Products.

Intellia will be solely responsible for (a) all Development of the Intellia HSC Products, (b) all regulatory plans and strategies for the Intellia HSC Products, and all Regulatory Filings and all Regulatory Approvals for the Intellia HSC Products to be filed, obtained and maintained throughout the world in the name of Intellia or its Affiliates or sublicensees, (c) all manufacture and supply for the Intellia HSC Products, and (d) all aspects of Commercialization of the Intellia HSC Products. [***]. Intellia will have the right to disclose the existence of, and the results from, any clinical trials for any Intellia HSC Product, conducted under this Agreement in accordance with its standard policies.

Section 3.10 Debarment.

In performing its obligations under this Agreement, neither Party nor its Affiliates will employ or use any person that has been debarred under Section 306(a) or 306(b) of the U.S. Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act.

ARTICLE IV <u>RESTRICTIVE COVENANTS</u>

Section 4.1 HSC.

4.1.1 During the Research Term. During the Research Term and except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement [***], the Parties and their Affiliates will not (a) engage in any research, Development, or Commercialization activities in the HSC Field [***] (b) grant to any Third Party any assignment, license, or other right to Practice Intellia Intellectual Property, Novartis HSC Background Intellectual Property, Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property or Collaboration Intellectual Property in the HSC Field [***].

4.1.2 After the Research Term.

(a) Following the Research Term and during the Agreement Term [***], Intellia and its Affiliates will not (directly or indirectly), (i) for themselves or on behalf of or in collaboration with any Third Party, engage in any research, Development, or Commercialization activities in the HSC Field with respect to (1) such Novartis Selected HSC Product, or (2) the Novartis Selected HSC Target that such Novartis Selected HSC Product is directed toward;

or (ii) grant to any Third Party any assignment, license, or other right to Practice Intellia Intellectual Property or Collaboration Intellectual Property in the HSC Field with respect to (1) such Novartis Selected HSC Product, or (2) the Novartis Selected HSC Target that such Novartis Selected HSC Product is directed toward.

(b) Following the Research Term and during the Agreement Term [***], Novartis and its Affiliates will not (directly or indirectly), (i) for themselves or on behalf of or in collaboration with any Third Party, engage in any research, Development, or Commercialization activities in the HSC Field with respect to (1) such Intellia HSC Product, or (2) the Intellia Selected HSC Target that such Intellia HSC Product is directed toward; or (ii) grant to any Third Party any assignment, license, or other right to Practice the Novartis HSC Background Intellectual Property, Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property or Collaboration Intellectual Property in the HSC Field with respect to (1) such Intellia HSC Product, or (2) the Intellia Selected toward.

(c) Following the Research Term and during the Agreement Term [***], Intellia and its Affiliates will not (directly or indirectly), (i) for themselves or on behalf of or in collaboration with any Third Party, engage in any research, Development, or Commercialization activities in the HSC Field with respect to such Additional Selected HSC Product; or (ii) grant to any Third Party any assignment, license, or other right to Practice Collaboration Product Intellectual Property in the HSC Field with respect to such Additional Selected HSC Field with respect to such Additional Selected HSC Product.

(d) [***]. (e) [***].

Section 4.2 CART.

4.2.1 During the Research Term. During the Research Term and except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement [***], the Parties and their Affiliates will not (a) engage in any research, Development, or Commercialization activities in the CART Field [***], or (b) grant to any Third Party any assignment, license, or other right to Practice Intellia Intellectual Property, Novartis HSC Background Intellectual Property, Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property or Collaboration Intellectual Property in the CART Field. [***].

4.2.2 After the Research Term. Following the Research Term and during the Agreement Term [***], Intellia and its Affiliates will not (directly or indirectly), (i) for themselves or on behalf of or in collaboration with any Third Party, engage in any research, Development, or Commercialization activities in the CART Field [***]; or (ii) grant to any Third Party any assignment, license, or other right to Practice Intellia Intellectual Property or Collaboration Intellectual Property in the CART Field with respect to (1) such Advanced CART Product, or (2) the CART Therapeutic Target that such Advanced CART Product is directed toward.

4.2.3 [***]

Section 4.3 In Vivo.

[***]

Section 4.4 Permitted Third Party Arrangements.

Nothing in this Article IV will prohibit either Party from obtaining licenses, assignments, or other rights to Intellectual Property Rights from Third Parties, to the extent such Party deems that such Intellectual Property Rights are necessary or useful to the exercise of its rights or performance of its obligations under this Agreement [***].

ARTICLE V INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

Section 5.1 Limited Grants for Research Programs.

5.1.1 License Grant by Novartis. Novartis hereby grants to Intellia a worldwide, non-exclusive license to Practice the Novartis HSC Background Intellectual Property and Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property solely to the extent necessary for Intellia and its Affiliates to perform the activities assigned to them in the Collaboration.

5.1.2 License Grant by Intellia. Intellia hereby grants to Novartis and its Affiliates a worldwide, non-exclusive license to Practice the Intellia Intellectual Property solely to the extent necessary for Novartis and its Affiliates to perform the activities assigned to them in the Collaboration [***].

5.1.3 Sublicensing Research Program Activities. Subject to the provisions of Section 2.6, each of the Parties will have the right to grant a sublicense to the rights set forth in this Section 5.1 to Third Party vendors, service providers, and collaborators, solely for Practice in connection with goods or services provided to or on behalf of such Party for the Collaboration as specified in the HSC Research Plan, CART Research Plan, and In Vivo Research Plan.

5.1.4 Term of Research License. The licenses contemplated by Section 5.1.1, Section 5.1.2 and Sections 5.3.1(a)(i), 5.3.2(a)(i), 5.3.2(a) and 5.3.3 (a) will automatically terminate on the expiration of the Research Term.

Section 5.2 Collaboration Intellectual Property.

5.2.1 Generally. Notwithstanding inventorship, (a) Collaboration Product Intellectual Property will be jointly owned by the Parties; and (b) Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property is hereby assigned to and solely owned by Intellia.

5.2.2 Rights to Collaboration Intellectual Property. Except as provided in Article IV and the exclusive rights set forth in Section 5.4, both Parties and their Affiliates may Practice and grant licenses to Collaboration Product Intellectual Property for all purposes worldwide without the consent of or any accounting to the other Party (other than payments contemplated by Article VII).

5.2.3 Prosecution and Maintenance of Collaboration Intellectual Property Patent Rights.

(a) [***].

(b) Each Party will cooperate with the other with respect to such activities involving the Collaboration Intellectual Property, including the execution of all such documents and instruments and the performance of such acts (and causing its relevant employees to execute such documents and instruments and to perform such acts) as may be reasonably necessary in order to permit the other Party to continue any preparation, filing, prosecution, or maintenance of Patent Rights claiming the Collaboration Intellectual Property. The prosecuting Party will keep the other Party reasonably informed of all material matters relating to the preparation, filing, prosecution and maintenance of, and any post-grant proceedings on [***] the Patent Rights within the Collaboration Product Intellectual Property and [***] the Patent Rights within the Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property (including providing such other Party with copies of all material correspondence with the applicable patent offices) and will reasonably consider such other Party's comments relating to prosecution and maintenance decisions, or defenses or responses to any post-grant proceedings.

Upon either Party's request and where permitted by Applicable Law, the other Party will assist the requesting Party to obtain patent term extensions or supplemental protection certificates or their equivalents in any country ("<u>Extensions</u>") for Patent Rights included in the Collaboration Intellectual Property. Each Party will promptly notify and provide the other Party with copies of any allegations of alleged lack of patentability, patent invalidity, unenforceability or non-infringement, including any such allegation pursuant to a Paragraph IV Patent Certification by a Third Party filing an Abbreviated New Drug Application or an application under §505(b)(2) of the United States Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act (as amended or any replacement thereof), in relation to an application under Section 262(k) of the Biosimilar Act, or any other similar patent certification by a Third Party, and any foreign equivalent thereof ("<u>Paragraph IV Certification</u>") of any Patent Rights included in the Collaboration Intellectual Property. Such notification and copies will be provided to such other Party within [***] after Novartis or Intellia, as applicable, receives such certification.

(c) If a Party (a "<u>Disclaiming Party</u>") elects not to file applications for, or to cease prosecution and/or maintenance of, or not to continue to pay the expenses of prosecution and/or maintenance of, any Patent Rights included in the Collaboration Intellectual Property for which it is primarily responsible pursuant to this Section 5.2.3, the Disclaiming Party will provide such notice to the other Party at least [***] prior to any filing or payment due date (or any other due date that requires action) in connection with such Patent Rights. In such event, the Disclaiming Party will permit the other Party, at its sole discretion and expense, to file or to continue prosecution or maintenance of such Patent Rights.

³⁸

5.2.4 Enforcement or Defense of Collaboration Intellectual Property Patent Rights.

(a) In the event either Party becomes aware of any actual or suspected infringement of, or a claim of invalidity, lack of patentability, unenforceability or non-infringement against, the Patent Rights claiming the Collaboration Intellectual Property (any of which, a "<u>Collaboration</u> <u>Patent Rights Challenge</u>"), such Party shall provide prompt written notice thereof to the other Party; *provided* that, if the Party becomes aware of a Collaboration Patent Rights Challenge based on a notification (which is not a Paragraph IV Certification) from a Third-Party, then the Party receiving such notification will provide copies of such notification to the other Party no later than [***] after Novartis or Intellia, as applicable, receives such notification.

(b) [***]. The Party bringing the relevant suit (the "<u>Enforcing Party</u>") shall keep the other Party reasonably informed of all developments in the prosecution or settlement of such suit. [***]. Such other Party will provide the Enforcing Party with reasonable assistance in connection with its suit, at the Enforcing Party's expense, including by executing reasonably appropriate documents, cooperating in discovery, and joining as a party to the suit if required, in connection with any litigation commenced pursuant to this Section 5.2.4.

(c) Any recoveries resulting from such a suit will be first applied against payment of each Party's costs and expenses in connection therewith [***].

Section 5.3 Intellia Intellectual Property; Novartis HSC Background Intellectual Property; Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property.

5.3.1 Novartis Selected HSC Products; Intellia HSC Products.

(a) Novartis Selected HSC Products. Intellia hereby grants to Novartis and its Affiliates a worldwide license to Practice the Intellia Intellectual Property and Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property (i) during the Research

Term, to research and Develop HSC Products (other than Intellia HSC Products directed at Intellia Selected HSC Targets) under the HSC Research Plan; and (ii) during and after the Research Term, to research, Develop, and Commercialize any Novartis Selected HSC Products and Additional Selected HSC Products in the HSC Field. [***]. Subject to Section 5.3.4 and Section 2.6, Novartis and its Affiliates will have the right to sublicense the rights [***] to Third Party vendors, service providers, and collaborators, solely for Practice in connection with the research, Development, and Commercialization of such Novartis Selected HSC Products and Additional Selected HSC Products in the HSC Field.

(b) Intellia HSC Products. Novartis hereby grants to Intellia and its Affiliates a worldwide, non-exclusive license to Practice the Novartis HSC Background Intellectual Property (i) during the Research Term, to research and Develop HSC Products; and (ii) during and after the Research Term, to research, Develop, and Commercialize any Intellia HSC Products in the HSC Field (the "<u>Novartis HSC Background IP License</u>"). Subject to Section 5.3.4 and Section 2.6, Intellia and its Affiliates will have the right to sublicense the Novartis HSC Background IP License [***] to Third Party vendors, service providers, and collaborators, solely for Practice in connection with the research, Development, and Commercialization of such Intellia HSC Products.

5.3.2 CART Products. Intellia hereby grants to Novartis and its Affiliates a worldwide license to Practice the Intellia Intellectual Property and Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property (a) during the Research Term, to research and Develop any CART Products under the CART Research Plan; and (b) during and after the Research Term, to research, Develop, and Commercialize any CART Products in the CART Field. [***]. Subject to Section 5.3.4 and Section 2.6, Novartis and its Affiliates will have the right to sublicense such rights [***] to Third Party vendors, service providers, and collaborators, solely for Practice in connection with the research, Development, and Commercialization of such CART Products.

5.3.3 In Vivo Products. Intellia hereby grants to Novartis and its Affiliates a worldwide, non-exclusive license to Practice the Intellia Intellectual Property and Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property (**a**) following [***] of the Effective Date and for the remainder of the Research Term, to research and Develop In Vivo Products under any In Vivo Research Plans; and (**b**) after the Research Term, to research, Develop, and Commercialize any Novartis Selected In Vivo Products in the In Vivo Field. Subject to Section 5.3.4 and Section 2.6, Novartis and its Affiliates will have the right to sublicense such rights through multiple tiers to Third Party vendors, service providers, and collaborators, solely for Practice in connection with the research, Development, and Commercialization of such Novartis Selected In Vivo Products.

5.3.4 Sublicensing Rights. Novartis and its Affiliates may grant sublicenses of the license granted in Section 5.3.1(a), Section 5.3.2, and Section 5.3.3, and Intellia and its Affiliates may grant sublicenses of the license granted in Section 5.3.1(b), *provided* that (a) such sublicense (i) is in writing, (ii) is subject and subordinate to, and consistent with, the terms and conditions of this Agreement, and (iii) requires the applicable sublicensee to comply with all applicable terms of this Agreement [***]; (b) with respect to Novartis or any of its Affiliates as the sublicensing Party to the extent required by the Key License Agreements as in effect on the Effective Date or the agreements for any Included Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property, Novartis promptly notifies Intellia of the grant of each sublicense and provides Intellia a copy of the final executed sublicense agreement, redacted for information not pertinent to this Agreement to the extent that such redactions do not reasonably impair Intellia's ability to ensure compliance with this Agreement, the Key License Agreements for any Included Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property, as applicable, (c) Novartis or Intellia, as applicable, shall be responsible for the failure by its sublicensees to comply with, and Novartis or Intellia, as applicable, guarantees the compliance by each of its sublicensees with, all relevant restrictions, limitations and obligations in this Agreement, and [***].

5.3.5 Maintenance & Compliance of License Agreements.

(a) With respect to the Intellectual Property Rights that are licensed to Intellia under any license agreement comprising the Key License Agreements, (i) Intellia will use Commercially Reasonable Efforts to maintain the relevant license agreement in full force and effect; (ii) Intellia will provide prompt written notice to Novartis if it becomes aware of or receives any notice that Intellia or its licensor is in breach or default of any such license agreements to be amended or modified in any way that would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Novartis' rights under this Agreement [***]; (v) if Intellia becomes aware that any of its licensors has terminated or receives notice that any of its licensors intend to terminate any such license agreement or otherwise materially restrict or limit Intellia's and Novartis' rights to the relevant Intellectual Property Rights, (A) Intellia will provide prompt written notice to Novartis [***].

(b) The licenses granted to Novartis and its Affiliates under Sections 5.3.1(a), 5.3.2 and 5.3.3 will be subject to Novartis' and its Affiliates', and their sublicensees' compliance as of the Effective Date with the terms of the Key License Agreements [***] and the terms of the agreements for any Included Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property, as applicable.

5.3.6 Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property. Novartis hereby grants to Intellia and its Affiliates a worldwide, non-exclusive, fully paid and royalty-free license to Practice the Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property to research, Develop, and Commercialize Intellia HSC Products and therapeutic, prophylactic, and/or palliative CRISPR-based *in vivo* products by or on behalf of Intellia or its Affiliates. Subject to Section 5.3.4 and Section 2.6, Intellia and its Affiliates will have the right to sublicense the license granted under this Section 5.3.6 [***] to Third Party vendors, service providers, and collaborators, solely for Practice in connection with the research,

Development, and Commercialization of such Intellia HSC Products and therapeutic, prophylactic, and/or palliative CRISPR-based *in vivo* products with (*e.g.*, collaborations) or on behalf of Intellia or its Affiliates. Novartis will have the right to terminate rights [***] upon written notice to Intellia in the event that Intellia or any of its Affiliates [***] (an "Intellia Other Patent Challenge"). In the event Intellia or any of its Affiliates intends to assert an Intellia Other Patent Challenge [***] not less than [***] days prior to making any such assertion, Intellia shall provide to Novartis a complete written disclosure of each basis known to Intellia for such assertion. Novartis must exercise its right to terminate Intellia's rights [***] within [***] days of the Novartis' receipt of service of process (or its equivalent) in the relevant administrative or legal proceeding, [***].

Section 5.4 Exclusivity.

5.4.1 HSC.

(a) [***]. (b) [***] 5.4.2 CART Program. [***].

5.4.3 In Vivo Program. [***].

Section 5.5 Licenses in Bankruptcy.

All licenses granted under or pursuant to this Agreement are intend to be licenses of intellectual property as contemplated by Section 365(n) of the United States Bankruptcy Code and equivalent or corresponding provisions of Applicable Laws of other jurisdictions. Each licensee may retain and may fully exercise all of its protections, rights, and elections under all Applicable Laws.

Section 5.6 No Implied Licenses.

The licenses set forth in this Article V are limited in scope to those expressly set forth in this Agreement, and no implied license is intended to be created by this Agreement.

ARTICLE VI [***]

[***]

ARTICLE VII PAYMENTS

Section 7.1 Technology Access Fee; Annual Access Fee; Equity.

7.1.1 Upfront Technology Access Fee Payment. Novartis will make a one time payment of USD\$10,000,000 within [***] days after receipt of an Invoice for the same, which will be issued on or after [***].

7.1.2 Annual Access Fee. [***] Novartis will make annual payments of USD\$5,000,000 each within [***] days of receipt of an Invoice for the same, with the [***] payment to be paid by Novartis to Intellia no later than [***] (provided Novartis has received an Invoice therefor at least [***] days prior to such date) and the subsequent annual payments to be invoiced on the [***]. In no events will payments pursuant to this Section 7.1.2 exceed USD\$20,000,000 in the aggregate.

7.1.3 Additional Selected HSC Targets Fee. For each Additional Selected HSC Target, Novartis will make a payment of [***], which will be paid within [***] days of receipt of an Invoice for the same, to be issued upon receipt of Novartis' notice to Intellia [***].

7.1.4 Equity Investment. Novartis will have the right to make the investments set forth in the Equity Agreements.

Section 7.2 Research Funding Payments.

7.2.1 HSC Program; CART Program.

(a) [***], Novartis will make to Intellia research funding reimbursements payments ("<u>Research Funding Payments</u>") in the amount of [***] in the aggregate per [***] period [***] and, unless agreed upon by the Parties in writing, not to exceed USD\$20,000,000 in the aggregate [***]. Specifically, Novartis will make quarterly Research Funding Payments in the amount of [***] within [***] days of Novartis' receipt of an Invoice for the same issued by Intellia upon the [***] day of the applicable such [***] period.

[***]

7.2.2 In Vivo Program. If pursuant to Section 2.4.3, if the Parties agree that Intellia will be responsible for activities under an In Vivo Research Plan, then for all such activities performed by or behalf of Intellia, Novartis will reimburse Intellia at the FTE Rate consistent with the In Vivo Budget included in any applicable In Vivo Research Plans ("In Vivo Research Funding Payments"). Novartis will make [***] In Vivo Research Funding Payments [***].

7.2.3 General. [***]

Section 7.3 Development and Approval Milestones.

7.3.1 Generally. The fees set forth in the table below (collectively, "<u>Milestone Payments</u>") will accrue to Intellia upon the achievement by Novartis, its Affiliates, or any of their sublicensees of the corresponding events (the "<u>Milestones</u>") with respect to each Product per Target that achieves such Milestone; *provided, however*, that:

(a) HSC Products. On a Novartis Selected HSC Target-by- Novartis Selected HSC Target basis and an Additional Selected HSC Target-by-Additional Selected HSC Target basis, as applicable, Milestones Payments shall be as follows:

[***]

(b) CART Products. On a CART Therapeutic Target-by-CART Therapeutic Target basis, Milestones Payments shall be as follows:

[***]

(c) In Vivo Products. On a Novartis Selected In Vivo Target -by- Novartis Selected In Vivo Target basis, Milestones Payments shall be as follows:

[***]

(e) [***]

(f) Example of Milestones Payment. An example of the Milestone payments and the provisions of clauses (a) through (e), above, is set forth as *Exhibit D*.

[Table Follows]

#	Milestone	Milestone Payment
[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]	[***]
	[***]	

7.3.2 Milestone Payments. Novartis will provide Intellia with written notice within [***] days after Novartis determines or is informed that the relevant Milestone has been achieved. Novartis will pay the corresponding Milestone Payment within [***] days after receipt of an Invoice for the same.

7.3.3 Skipped Milestones. [***]

Section 7.4 Royalties on Products.

7.4.1 Royalties Generally. Novartis or its Affiliate will make royalty payments to Intellia [***] on a Product by Product basis at the following marginal royalty rates ("Royalties"):

	Marginal
[***]	Royalty Rate
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]

7.4.2 Royalty Duration. Royalties will be payable on a Product by Product and country by country basis during the Royalty Term. Thereafter, Novartis', its Affiliates' and their sublicensees' rights to such Product in such country will be Royalty-free.

7.4.3 Payment of Royalties. Within [***] days after the end of each Calendar Quarter during the Royalty Term, Novartis will provide Intellia with a report stating the Net Sales of Products sold by Novartis or its Affiliates [***] during that Calendar Quarter, together with the calculation of the Royalties due to Intellia. Royalty payments will be made by Novartis or its Affiliate to a bank account indicated by Intellia within [***] days after the date of receipt by Novartis of an Invoice for the indicated amount.

7.4.4 Loss of Market Exclusivity. If a Loss of Market Exclusivity for any Product occurs in any country, then for the remaining period of the Royalty Term following such Loss of Market Exclusivity, the Net Sales for such country [***] for the purpose of the calculation of Royalties due under Section 7.4.1 will be reduced by [***].

7.4.5 Know How Only Royalties. If, during the Royalty Term, the relevant Product is not covered by a Valid Claim in the applicable country, then for so long as there is no Valid Claim in such country during the Royalty Term, the Net Sales for such country [***] for the purpose of the calculation of Royalties due under Section 7.4.1 will be reduced by [***].

7.4.6 Minimum Royalties. Notwithstanding any multiple reductions that may be taken pursuant to this Article VII [***], in no event will the Royalty rates under this Agreement fall below, as applicable, the Royalty Rates of the Revised Royalty Floor set forth in Section 7.6.2(b), or [***] of the Royalty rates set forth in Section 7.4.1 in any Calendar Quarter pursuant to this Section 7.4.6. [***].

7.4.7 Sample Computations. Sample Royalty computations for Section 7.4 are set forth on *Exhibit E*.

7.4.8 Payments on Novartis HSC Background IP License.

(a) [***].
(b) [***].
(c) [***].
(d) [***].
(e) [***].
(f) [***].

Section 7.5 Sales Milestones on Products.

Novartis will make each of the following [***] payments (each, a "Sales Milestone Payment") when [***] (the "Sales Milestones"):

[***]	Sales Milestone Payment
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]

Novartis will provide written notice to Intellia within [***] days of its determination that a Sales Milestone as contemplated by this Section 7.5 has been achieved, and will make the corresponding Sales Milestone Payment within [***] days after the date of receipt by Novartis of an Invoice for the indicated amount.

Section 7.6 Third Party Royalties.

7.6.1 Caribou. Novartis will reimburse Intellia for [***]; *provided, however*, that Novartis will not be responsible for [***]. All such reimbursement payments will be made within [***] days of receipt of an Invoice for the same [***].

7.6.2 Third Party Obligations.

(a) Except as contemplated by Section 7.6.1, Intellia will remain responsible for the payment of royalty, milestone and other payment obligations, if any, due to Third Parties under any other (*i.e.*, not identified in Section 7.6.1) Intellia Intellectual Property that has been licensed to Intellia as of the Effective Date. After the Effective Date, if Intellia in-licenses Intellectual Property Rights of a Third Party that cover the Intellia Platform or improvements thereto ("<u>Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property</u>"), then Intellia shall make such Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property available to be included in the licenses to Novartis under this Agreement by notifying Novartis of the Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property and related agreement, including any anticipated financial obligations that may arise if Novartis were to elect to take a sublicense to such Intellectual Property Rights. Within [***] days of receiving notice of any Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property, Novartis fails or declines to make the election specified in this section within [***] days of receiving the notice from Intellia, such declined Intellectual Property Rights to the Intellia Intellectual Property ("Included Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property") [***] If Novartis fails or declines to make the election specified in this section within [***] (<u>"Excluded Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property</u>") [***]. Further, Excluded Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property") [***]. Further, Excluded Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property") [***]. Further, Excluded Effective Date that is not Intellia New In-Licensed Intellectual Property.

(b) If Novartis determines that licenses or other rights to Intellectual Property Rights of a Third Party are required to Practice the Intellia Intellectual Property (other than those already in-licensed by Intellia and available to Novartis pursuant to the terms of Section 7.6.2(a) above), Novartis will have the right to negotiate and acquire such rights through a license and will be responsible for all amounts to be paid to such Third Party; *provided, however*, that [***].

(c) After the Effective Date, if Novartis in-licenses Intellectual Property Rights of a Third Party that cover the Intellia Platform or improvements thereto ("<u>Novartis New In-Licensed Platform Intellectual Property</u>"), then Novartis shall make such Novartis New In-Licensed Platform Intellectual Property available to be included in the license granted to Intellia under Section 5.3.6 by notifying Intellia of the Novartis New In-Licensed Platform Intellectual Property and related agreement, including any anticipated financial obligations that may arise if Intellia were to elect to take a sublicense to such Intellectual Property. Within [***] days of receiving notice of any Novartis New In-Licensed Platform Intellectual Property, Intellia may elect to add such Intellectual Property Rights to the Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property ("Included Novartis New In-Licensed Platform Intellectual Property") [***]. If Intellia fails or declines to make the election specified in this section within [***] days of receiving the notice from Novartis, such declined Intellectual Property Rights shall not be included as Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property [***] ("Excluded Novartis New In-Licensed Platform Intellectual Property") [***].

Section 7.7 [***]

Section 7.8 Recordkeeping and Reports.

7.8.1 Recordkeeping Generally. Each Party will keep complete, true and accurate books and records in accordance with its Accounting Standards, as applicable, in relation to this Agreement, including, in the case of Novartis, with respect to Net Sales and Royalties, and in the case of Intellia, FTEs rendered pursuant to this Agreement, and Intellia Net Sales. Each Party will keep such books and records for at least [***] following the Calendar Year to which they pertain. Each Party will promptly notify the other in advance of any changes to the Accounting Standards by which its records are maintained, it being understood that each Party may only use internationally recognized accounting principles (*e.g.*, IFRS, US GAAP, *etc.*).

7.8.2 Audit Right. Each Party may, upon written request, cause an internationally-recognized independent accounting firm (the "<u>Auditor</u>"), which is reasonably acceptable to the other Party, to inspect the relevant records of the other Party and its Affiliates to verify the amounts payable by the Parties and the related reports, statements and books of accounts, as applicable, referenced in Section 7.8.1 and 7.6.1. Before beginning its audit, the Auditor will execute an undertaking acceptable to the audited Party by which the Auditor agrees to keep confidential all information reviewed during the audit. The Auditor will have the right to disclose to the Party requesting the audit only its conclusions regarding any payments owed under this Agreement.

7.8.3 Inspection of Books and Records. The audited Party and its Affiliates will make their records available for inspection by the Auditor during regular business hours at such place or places where such records are customarily kept, upon receipt of reasonable advance notice from the Party requesting the audit. The records will be reviewed solely to verify the accuracy of the Parties' financial obligations corresponding to this Agreement. Such inspection right will not be exercised more than once in any Calendar Year and not more than once with respect to records covering any specific period of time. In addition, each Party will only be entitled to audit the books and records of the other Party from the [***] prior to the Calendar Year in which the audit request is made. The Party requesting the audit will hold in strict confidence all information received and all information learned in the course of any audit or inspection, except to the extent necessary to enforce its rights under this Agreement or to the extent required to comply with any Applicable Laws.

7.8.4 Report. The Auditor will provide its audit report and basis for any determination both Parties before it is considered final. If the final result of the inspection reveals an undisputed underpayment or overpayment, then the underpaid or overpaid amount will be settled promptly. If the audited Party disagrees with the findings

of the report, it will provide the other Party and the Auditor with a reasonably detailed statement of the grounds upon which it disputes such findings in the audit report and the Auditor will undertake to complete such further determination within 30 days after the dispute notice is provided, which determination will be limited to the disputed matters. The Parties will use reasonable efforts, through the participation of finance representatives of both companies, to resolve any dispute arising in relation to the audit by good faith discussion.

7.8.5 Payment for Audit. The Party requesting the audit will pay for such inspections, as well as its expenses associated with enforcing its rights with respect to any payments hereunder; *provided* that (a) if an underpayment of royalties of more than [***]% of the total payments due by Novartis hereunder for the applicable Calendar Year is discovered and is due to an error or omission of Novartis, the fees and expenses charged by the Auditor will be paid by Novartis; and (b) if an overpayment by Novartis of more than [***]% of the total payments due hereunder for the applicable Calendar Year is discovered and is due to an error or omission of Novartis, the fees and expenses charged by the Auditor will be paid by Novartis; and (b) if an overpayment by Novartis of more than [***]% of the total payments due hereunder for the applicable Calendar Year is discovered and is due to an error or omission of Intellia, the fees and expenses charged by the Auditor will be paid by Intellia.

7.8.6 Commercially Reasonable Efforts Report. Starting on [***] and on an [***] basis thereafter during the Agreement Term, Novartis will provide Intellia a report of each Novartis Selected HSC Product, Additional Selected HSC Product, Advanced CART Product, and In Vivo Product that is then the subject of ongoing research, Development, and Commercialization activities [***]. Each such report shall detail the current status of Development of each such Product, and the anticipated date of the next milestone to be achieved by such Product.

Section 7.9 Payments; Interest.

All payments will be made in US Dollars by wire transfer in immediately available funds to a bank and account designated in writing by Intellia for payments to be made by Novartis hereunder, or designated in writing by Novartis for payments, if any, to be made by Intellia pursuant to Section 7.4.8 and 7.6.2(c). Any payments which fall due

on a date that is not a Business Day will be due on the next date that is a Business Day. Any payments or portions thereof due hereunder which are not paid when due shall bear simple interest equal to the lesser of (a) one-month Euribor plus 200 basis points per annum, or (b) the maximum rate permitted by Applicable Law, calculated on the number of days such payment is delinquent.

Section 7.10 Projections.

Intellia and Novartis acknowledge that nothing in this Agreement will be construed as representing an estimate or projection of anticipated sales of any Product, and that the Milestones and Net Sales levels set forth above or elsewhere in this Agreement or that have otherwise been discussed by the Parties are merely intended to define the payments and royalty obligations to Intellia if such Milestones or Net Sales levels are achieved. *NEITHER Intellia NOR Novartis MAKES ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY, EITHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, THAT IT WILL BE ABLE TO SUCCESSFULLY RESEARCH, DEVELOP OR COMMERCIALIZE ANY PRODUCT OR SERVICE OR, IF COMMERCIALIZED, THAT ANY PARTICULAR NET SALES LEVEL OF SUCH PRODUCT OR SERVICE WILL BE ACHIEVED.*

ARTICLE VIII CONFIDENTIALITY

Section 8.1 Undertaking.

Subject to the other provisions of this Article VIII, all Confidential Information disclosed by a Party or its Affiliates in connection with the Collaboration or under this Agreement will be maintained in confidence and otherwise safeguarded by the recipient Party. The recipient Party may only use such Confidential Information for the purposes of this Agreement and pursuant to the rights granted to the recipient Party under this Agreement. Subject to the other provisions of this Article VIII, each Party will hold as confidential such Confidential Information of the other Party or its Affiliates in the same manner and with the same protection as such recipient Party maintains its own confidential information (but in no event will it exercise less than reasonable care with

respect to such Confidential Information). Subject to the other provisions of this Article VIII, a recipient Party may only disclose Confidential Information of the other Party to employees, agents, contractors, consultants, and advisers of the recipient Party and its Affiliates, licensees and sublicensees and to Third Parties to the extent reasonably necessary for the purposes of, and for those matters undertaken pursuant to, this Agreement; *provided* that such Persons are bound to maintain the confidential Information has been exchanged between the Parties prior to the Effective Date pursuant to the Confidentiality Agreement. The Parties agree that as of the Effective Date the Confidentiality Agreement is hereby terminated without further force and effect and is superseded by this Article VIII, and all obligations between the Parties relating to all such Confidential Information exchanged before the Effective Date will be governed by this Article VIII.

Section 8.2 Exceptions to Confidentiality.

The obligations under this Article VIII will not apply to any information to the extent the recipient Party can demonstrate by competent evidence that such information:

(a) is (at the time of disclosure) or becomes (after the time of disclosure) known to the public or part of the public domain through no breach of this Agreement by the recipient Party or its Affiliates;

(b) was known to, or was otherwise in the possession of, the recipient Party or its Affiliates prior to the time of disclosure by the disclosing Party or any of its Affiliates;

(c) is disclosed to the recipient Party or an Affiliate on a non-confidential basis by a Third Party who is entitled to disclose it without breaching any confidentiality obligation to the disclosing Party or any of its Affiliates; or

(d) is independently developed by or on behalf of the recipient Party or its Affiliates, as evidenced by its written records, without reference to the Confidential Information disclosed by the disclosing Party or its Affiliates under this Agreement.

Specific aspects or details of Confidential Information will not be deemed to be within the public domain or in the possession of the recipient Party merely because the Confidential Information is embraced by more general information in the public domain or in the possession of the recipient Party. Further, any combination of Confidential Information will not be considered in the public domain or in the possession of the recipient Party merely because individual elements of such Confidential Information are in the public domain or in the possession of the recipient Party merely are in the public domain or in the possession of the recipient Party.

Section 8.3 Authorized Disclosures.

In addition to disclosures allowed under Sections 8.1 and 8.2, each Party may disclose Confidential Information belonging to the other Party or its Affiliates to the extent such disclosure is necessary in the following instances: (a) filing or prosecuting Patent Rights; (b) in connection with seeking for or obtaining Regulatory Approval; (c) prosecuting or defending litigation as permitted by this Agreement; (d) complying with applicable court orders or governmental regulations; (e) to any potential or actual investor, lender, financing partner, acquirer, or merger partner, or (f) to the extent otherwise necessary or appropriate in connection with exercising the license and other rights granted to it hereunder. If the recipient Party is required to disclose Confidential Information of the disclosing Party by Applicable Law or in connection with bona fide legal process, such disclosure will not be a breach of this Agreement; *provided* that the recipient Party (i) informs the disclosing Party as soon as reasonably practicable of the required disclosure; (ii) limits the disclosure to the required purpose; and (iii) at the disclosing Party's request and expense, assists in an attempt to object to or limit the required disclosure.

Section 8.4 Publicity.

8.4.1 The Parties will agree on a mutually acceptable press release to be issued within [***] following the execution of this Agreement.

8.4.2 Subject to Section 8.4.1, no public announcement concerning the existence or the terms of this Agreement or concerning the transactions described herein will be made, either directly or indirectly, by a Party or its Affiliates without first obtaining the written consent of the other Party; *provided* that either Party may disclose such information as may be required by Applicable Law, including those incident to the listing of securities on a stock exchange, without the consent of the other Party; *provided further* that the Party disclosing such information will (a) only disclose such information as is required by such Applicable Law; (b) provide reasonable advance notice to the other Party of the intended disclosure and the content of that disclosure; and (c) seek a confidential treatment order (or a protective or limiting order, as applicable) for all provisions of this Agreement that can be reasonably deemed to be trade secrets and will permit the non-disclosing party reasonable advance notice and the opportunity to comment on any such confidential treatment request or protective order request.

Section 8.5 Material Transfer.

[***]

ARTICLE IX REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES, AND COVENANTS

Section 9.1 Representations and Warranties of Both of the Parties.

Each Party represents and warrants to the other as of the Effective Date that: (a) it is a corporation duly organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the Applicable Laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation; (b) it has full corporate power and authority to execute, deliver, and perform this Agreement, and has taken all corporate action required by law and its organizational documents to authorize the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by

this Agreement; (c) this Agreement constitutes a valid and binding agreement enforceable against it in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, receivership, moratorium, fraudulent transfer, or other Applicable Laws affecting the rights and remedies of creditors generally and by general principles of equity; (d) all consents, approvals and authorizations from all governmental authorities or other Third Parties required to be obtained by such Party in connection with this Agreement have been obtained; and (e) the execution and delivery of this Agreement and all other instruments and documents required to be executed pursuant to this Agreement, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not (i) conflict with or result in a breach of any provision of its organizational documents; (ii) result in a breach of any agreement to which it is a party; or (iii) violate any Applicable Law.

Section 9.2 Representations and Warranties of Intellia.

Intellia represents and warrants to Novartis as of the Effective Date as follows: (a) true and correct copies of [***] respectively, as they exist as of the Effective Date have been provided to Novartis (collectively, the "Key License Agreements"); (b) [***], are in full force and effect as of the Effective Date, and Intellia has no knowledge of any facts or circumstances that would constitute a breach of any of the Key License Agreements on the part of any of the parties to those agreements; (c) Intellia has not granted any Third Party rights that would conflict with Novartis' rights granted hereunder, and there are no agreements or arrangements to which Intellia or any of its Affiliates is a party relating to any Intellectual Property Rights, however arising, Controlled by Intellia that would limit the rights granted to Novartis under this Agreement; (d) to Intellia's knowledge, the Patent Applications included in the Intellia Intellectual Property on the Effective Date have been filed and prosecuted in accordance with all Applicable Laws; and (e) except as set forth on Schedule 9.2(e), all of Intellia's employees, officers, and consultants have executed agreements or have existing obligations under Applicable Law requiring assignment to Intellia of all inventions made

during the course of and as the result of the Collaboration and obligating such individuals to maintain as confidential Intellia's Confidential Information as well as confidential information of other parties (including Novartis' and Novartis' Affiliates) that such individual may receive in the conduct of the Collaboration.

Section 9.3 Representations and Warranties of Novartis.

Novartis represents and warrants to Intellia as of the Effective Date as follows: (a) all of its employees, officers, and consultants have executed agreements or have existing obligations under Applicable Law requiring assignment to Novartis of all inventions made during the course of and as the result of the Collaboration and obligating the individual to maintain as confidential Novartis' Confidential Information as well as confidential information of other parties (including Intellia's) that such individual may receive in the conduct of the Collaboration; (b) it has not granted any Third Party rights that would conflict with Intellia's rights granted hereunder, and there are no agreements or arrangements to which Novartis or any of its Affiliates is a party relating to any Intellectual Property Rights, however arising, Controlled by Novartis that would limit the rights granted to Intellia under this Agreement; (c) to its knowledge, the Patent Applications included in the Novartis Intellectual Property on the Effective Date have been filed and prosecuted in accordance with all Applicable Laws; and (d) [***].

Section 9.4 Covenants.

9.4.1 Compliance with Applicable Law. Each of the Parties will conduct the Collaboration in compliance with all Applicable Laws, including, laws and regulations relating to health, safety and the environment, fair labor practices, anti-bribery, and unlawful discrimination.

9.4.2 Personal Information and Privacy. In the course of the performance of the Collaboration, each of the Parties may acquire the Personal Information (as defined herein) of individuals from various sources and countries. Each of the Parties will, and will cause its Affiliates and agents to, process all Personal Information it acquires under

or in connection with this Agreement in compliance with all applicable data protection laws, including the data protection laws of the European Union, European Economic Area, Switzerland, the United States and various localities therein. Each of the Parties acknowledges that the requirements under such data protection laws may exceed the requirements applicable to Confidential Information set forth in Article VIII. Each of the Parties may, on reasonable prior notice, audit the other Party's compliance with such data protection laws. For this purpose, "Personal Information" means any information that can be used to identify, describe, locate or contact an individual, including (a) name or initials; (b) home or other physical address; (c) telephone number; (d) email address or online identifier associated with the individual; (e) social security number or other similar government identifier; (f) employment, financial or health information; (g) information specific to an individual's physical, physiological, mental, economic, racial, political, ethnic, ideological, cultural or social identity; (h) photographs; (i) dates relating to the individual (except years alone); (j) financial account numbers; (k) genetic material or information; (l) business contact information; and (m) any other information relating to an individual that, alone or in combination, with any of the above, can be used to identify an individual. Novartis will anonymize all information related to any Novartis Materials consisting of human biological samples.

9.4.3 No Conflicting Agreements. Each of the Parties covenants that it will not enter into any agreement, arrangement, or undertaking after the Effective Date that would prohibit or restrict its ability to perform its obligations as set forth in this Agreement or materially alter the other Party's rights under this Agreement.

Section 9.5 Disclaimers.

EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN THIS AGREEMENT, THE PARTIES MAKE NO REPRESENTATIONS AND EXTEND NO WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, WITH RESPECT TO ANY INTELLIA INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY, NOVARTIS BACKGROUND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY, COLLABORATION INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY,

TARGETS, PRODUCTS OR SERVICES, INCLUDING WARRANTIES OF VALIDITY OR ENFORCEABILITY OF ANY PATENT RIGHTS, TITLE, QUALITY, MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR USE OR PURPOSE, PERFORMANCE, AND NON-INFRINGEMENT OF ANY THIRD PARTY PATENTS OR OTHER INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS.

ARTICLE X INDEMNIFICATION

Section 10.1 Indemnification by Intellia.

Intellia will indemnify, defend, and hold Novartis, its Affiliates, and their respective employees, shareholders, officers, and directors, and the successors, heirs and assigns of each of them (the "<u>Novartis Indemnitees</u>"), harmless against any loss, damages, liability or expense, as well as reasonable attorneys' fees and litigation expenses (collectively, a "<u>Loss</u>") incurred by any Novartis Indemnitee in connection with any action, suit, proceeding, claim or demand by a Third Party, including personal injury and product liability matters (a "<u>Third Party Claim</u>"), to the extent that **(a)** such Loss is based on or arises out of the breach by Intellia of any of its covenants, representations, or warranties set forth in this Agreement (but excluding any such Loss that is caused by the negligent, reckless or intentional acts or omissions of Novartis or any other Novartis Indemnitee); or **(b)** such Loss relates to Intellia's, its Affiliates, or its or their licensees' or contractors' actions in connection with the research, Development, manufacture, use or Commercialization of an Intellia Selected Product.

Section 10.2 Indemnification by Novartis.

Novartis will indemnify, defend, and hold Intellia, its Affiliates, and their respective employees, shareholders, officers, and directors and the successors, heirs, and assigns of each of them (the "<u>Intellia Indemnitees</u>"), harmless against any Loss incurred by any Intellia Indemnitee in connection with any Third Party Claim to the extent (a) such Loss is based on or arises out of the breach by Novartis of any of its covenants, representations, or warranties set forth in this Agreement (but excluding any such Loss

that is caused by the negligent, reckless or intentional acts or omissions of Intellia or any other Intellia Indemnitee); or (b) such Loss relates to Novartis', its Affiliates', or its or their licensees' or contractors' actions in connection with the research, Development, manufacture, use or Commercialization of a Product.

Section 10.3 Claims Procedures.

Each Person entitled to be indemnified by the other Party (an "<u>Indemnified Party</u>") pursuant to Section 10.1 or Section 10.2 will give notice to the other Party (an "<u>Indemnifying Party</u>") promptly after such Indemnified Party has actual knowledge of any threatened or asserted claim as to which indemnity may be sought, and will permit the Indemnifying Party to assume the sole control of the defense of any such claim or any litigation resulting therefrom; *provided, however*:

(a) that counsel for the Indemnifying Party who will conduct the defense of such claim or any litigation resulting therefrom will be approved by the Indemnified Party (whose approval will not unreasonably be withheld) and the Indemnified Party may participate in such defense at the Indemnified Party's expense, unless the Indemnified Party reasonably concludes that there may be a conflict of interest between the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party in the defense of such action, in each of which cases the Indemnifying Party will pay the reasonable fees and expenses of one law firm serving as counsel for the Indemnified Party, which law firm will be subject to approval, not to be unreasonably withheld, by the Indemnifying Party;

(b) the failure of any Indemnified Party to give notice as provided herein will not relieve the Indemnifying Party of its obligations under this Agreement to the extent that the failure to give notice did not result in harm to the Indemnifying Party or materially compromise the defense of such claim;

(c) no Indemnifying Party, in the defense of any such claim or litigation, will consent to entry of any judgment or enter into any settlement,



except with the approval of each Indemnified Party (which approval will not be unreasonably withheld), except a settlement which imposes only a monetary obligation on the Indemnifying Party and which includes as an unconditional term thereof the giving of a release from all liability in respect to such claim or litigation by the claimant or plaintiff to the Indemnified Party; and

(d) each Indemnified Party will furnish such information or reasonable assistance regarding itself or the claim in question as an Indemnifying Party may reasonably request in writing and will be reasonably required in connection with the defense of such claim and litigation resulting therefrom.

Section 10.4 Mitigation of Loss.

Each Indemnified Party will take and will procure that the other Novartis Indemnitees, where Novartis is the Indemnified Party, and the other Intellia Indemnitees, where Intellia is the Indemnified Party, take all such reasonable steps and action as are necessary or as the Indemnifying Party may reasonably require in order to mitigate any Loss (or potential Loss) under this Article X. Nothing in this Agreement will or will be deemed to relieve any Party of any common law or other duty to mitigate any losses incurred by it.

Section 10.5 Special, Indirect and Other Losses.

Neither Party nor any of its Affiliates will be liable in contract, tort, negligence, breach of statutory duty, or otherwise for any special, indirect, incidental, punitive, or consequential damages or for any economic loss or loss of profits suffered by the other Party, except to the extent such damages are required to be paid to a Third Party as a part of a Loss for which that Party is to provide indemnification under this Article X or for such Party's fraud, gross negligence or intentional misconduct.

ARTICLE XI TERM AND TERMINATION

Section 11.1 Term.

This Agreement commenced will commence on the Effective Date and, unless terminated pursuant to Section 11.2, continue in full force and effect until the fulfillment of the later of (a) the expiration of Novartis' payment obligations hereunder, or (b) the date of expiration of the last-to-expire Patent Right that is licensed to either Party as set forth in Article V (the "<u>Agreement Term</u>"), subject to the survival of specified provisions of this Agreement pursuant to Section 11.3 below.

Section 11.2 Termination for Cause.

11.2.1 Breach of the Agreement. If either Party is in material breach of this Agreement, the non-breaching Party may send a written notice to the breaching Party that describes such breach in sufficient detail to permit the breaching party to cure such breach (if capable of cure). The breaching Party will have a period of [***] days to cure such breach (if capable of cure). If the breach has been timely cured, the notice of termination will be deemed null and void. If the breach has not been timely cured (or if the breach is incapable of cure), the non-breaching party will have the right to terminate the Agreement by providing written notice, and the Agreement and, if applicable, the Research Term, will terminate upon receipt of such notice, subject to a stay of termination if arbitration is pending, as set forth in Section 12.2.3.

(a) If Novartis terminates this Agreement pursuant to this Section 11.2.1, then:

(i) the following provisions will terminate as of as of the effective date of such notice: Article II (except as provided below), Article III (except as provided below), Article IV (except as provided below), Article V (except as provided below), and Article VII (except as provided below); and

(ii) the following provisions will survive such termination and continue in full force and effect thereafter: Section 2.4.2(a), Section 2.4.4, Section 2.5, Sections 3.6.2(c), Section 3.7.2(b), Section 3.7.2(c), Section 3.8.3, Section 4.1.2(a), Section 4.1.2(c), Section 4.1.2(d), Section 4.2.2, Section 4.3, Section 4.4, Section 5.2, Section 5.3.1(a), Section 5.3.2, Section 5.3.3, Section 5.3.4, Section 5.3.5, Section 5.4, Section 5.5, Section 5.6, Article VI, Section 7.4 (excluding Section 7.4.8), Section 7.5, Section 7.6, Section 7.7, Section 7.8, Section 7.9 and those provisions set forth in Section 11.3.

(b) If Intellia terminates this Agreement pursuant to this Section 11.2.1, then:

(i) the following provisions will terminate as of as of the effective date of such notice: Article II, Article III (except as provided below), Article IV (except as provided below), Article V (except as provided below), Article VI, Section 7.1.2, and Section 7.2; and

(ii) the following provisions will survive such termination and continue in full force and effect thereafter: Section 3.6.2(b), Section 3.8.3, Section 3.9, Section 4.1.2(b), Section 4.1.2(c), Section 4.4, Section 5.2, Section 5.3.1(b), Section 5.3.4, Section 5.3.6, Section 5.5, Article VII (other than Sections 7.1.2 and 7.2) and those provisions set forth in Section 11.3.

(c) The Parties agree that termination pursuant to this Section 11.2.1 is a remedy to be invoked only if the breach cannot be adequately remedied through a combination of specific performance and the payment of money damages. In that regard, if the money damages payable under this Agreement by reason of a breach were materially limited by reason of Section 10.5 (for reasons other than the exclusion for punitive damages), it will be assumed that the payment of money damages was not an adequate remedy for the breach unless the breaching Party elects to waive the protections of Section 12.3 (other than with respect to punitive damages) and pay the resulting amounts.

[***]

11.2.2 Termination of Business; Insolvency. Either Party may terminate this Agreement immediately by written notice to the other Party if the other Party undergoes an Insolvency Event.

(a) If Novartis terminates this Agreement pursuant to this Section 11.2.2, then:

(i) the following provisions will terminate as of as of the effective date of such notice: Article II (except as provided below), Article III (except as provided below), Article IV (except as provided below), Article V (except as provided below), and Article VII (except as provided below); and

(ii) the following provisions will survive such termination and continue in full force and effect thereafter: Section 2.4.2(a), Section 2.4.4, Section 2.5, Sections 3.6.2(c), Section 3.7.2(b), Section 3.7.2(c), Section 3.8.3, Section 4.1.2(a), Section 4.1.2(c), Section 4.1.2(d), Section 4.2.2, Section 4.3, Section 4.4, Section 5.2, Section 5.3.1(a), Section 5.3.2, Section 5.3.3, Section 5.3.4, Section 5.3.5, Section 5.6, Article VI, Section 7.3, Section 7.4 (excluding Section 7.4.8), Section 7.5, Section 7.6, Section 7.7, Section 7.8, Section 7.9 and those provisions set forth in Section 11.3.

(b) If Intellia terminates this Agreement pursuant to this Section 11.2.2, then:

(i) the following provisions will terminate as of as of the effective date of such notice: Article II, Article III (except as provided below), Article IV (except as provided below), Article V (except as provided below), Article VI, Section 7.1.2, and Section 7.2; and

(ii) the following provisions will survive such termination and continue in full force and effect thereafter: Section 3.6.2(b), Section 3.8.3, Section 3.9, Section 4.1.2(b), Section 4.1.2(e), Section 4.4, Section 5.2, Section 5.3.1(b), Section 5.3.4, Section 5.3.6, Section 5.5, Article VII (other than Sections 7.1.2 and 7.2), and those provisions set forth in Section 11.3.

11.2.3 Termination for IP Challenge. Intellia will have the right to terminate this Agreement in its entirety upon written notice to Novartis in the event that Novartis or any of its Affiliates directly or indirectly challenges in a legal or administrative proceeding the patentability, enforceability or validity of any Patent Rights within the Intellia Intellectual Property or the Collaboration Platform Intellectual Property (except as a defense against a claim, action or proceeding asserted by Intellia against Novartis or its Affiliates or sublicensees) (a "<u>Novartis Patent Challenge</u>"); *provided* that Intellia will not have the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 11.2.3 for any such Novartis Patent Challenge by any sublicensee if such Novartis Patent Challenge is dismissed within [***] days of Intellia's notice to Novartis under this Section 11.2.3 and not thereafter continued. The effect of any such termination by Intellia (and the provisions that survive and are terminated by such a termination) will be the same as that set forth in Section 11.2.1(b) above. [***].

11.2.4 Termination for Material Failure; Termination without Cause.

(a) Material Failure.

(i) Subject to Section 11.2.4(a)(ii), Novartis will have the right to terminate this Agreement in its entirety if any of the following events occurs:

(A) In a patent application claiming priority to U.S. Patent Application Nos. 61/652,086, 61/716,256, 61/757,640, and/or 61/765,576, neither the Regents of the University of California at Berkeley ("Berkeley") nor Emmanuelle Charpentier ("Charpentier") files claims with the United States Patent & Trademark Office ("USPTO") by June 30, 2015 sufficient under 37 C.F.R. 41.203(a) to allow the USPTO to initiate an interference with one or more of the claims of U.S. Patent No. 8,697,359 (the "<u>'359 Patent</u>") (the "Interference Trigger");

(B) Neither the USPTO allows, nor the European Patent Office (nor any of the patent authorities or offices in France, Germany, Italy, Spain, or the United Kingdom) grants patent claims from a patent application claiming priority to U.S. Patent Application Nos. 61/652,086, 61/716,256, 61/757,640, and/or 61/765,576 (or their European counterpart) by December 31, 2017 (the "Grant Trigger"); or

(C) The owners, or any of the licensees, of the '359 Patent brings a suit against Novartis by or before December 31, 2017 claiming that activities specifically encompassed by the Research Plans infringe an independent claim of the '359 Patent (the "<u>Litigation</u> <u>Trigger</u>"); *provided, however*, that, Novartis will not have the right to exercise the Litigation Trigger if (i) the owners or any of the licensees of the '359 Patent, brings an infringement suit against Novartis under the '359 Patent solely for activities Novartis is performing independently or with other Third Parties outside of the Collaboration (*e.g.*, developing CRISPR-related research tools) or (ii) the owners or any of the licensees of the '359 Patent bring an infringement suit against Novartis under

the '359 Patent as a counterclaim or in response to a judicial or patent agency proceeding or suit initiated by Intellia and/or Novartis against them.

(ii) If any of the events described in Section 11.2.4(a)(i) has occurred and Novartis desires to terminate this Agreement, Novartis will comply with the following before such termination will be deemed effective:

(A) Novartis will send written notice to Intellia of its intent to terminate this Agreement identifying the relevant trigger within [***] days following the applicable date or event specified in Section 11.2.4(a)(i). [***].

(B) (1) Following Intellia's receipt of such termination notice [***], Novartis and Intellia will have a period of [***] days to discuss in good faith whether to continue with the Collaboration pursuant to the terms of this Agreement. If the Parties agree to continue the Collaboration, Novartis' termination notice will be deemed withdrawn and this Agreement will continue in full and effect on such terms. [***]. If the Parties decide not to continue the Collaboration, Novartis' termination notice will be deemed withdrawn and the date of the notice.

(2) Following Intellia's receipt of such termination notice [***], Intellia will have a period of [***] days to seek to resolve [***], which period may be extended by mutual agreement of the Parties. If Intellia is successful, Novartis' termination notice will be deemed withdrawn and this Agreement will continue in full force and effect. If Intellia is not successful [***], Novartis' termination notice will be deemed effective [***] days from the date of the notice.

(iii) If Novartis terminates this Agreement as permitted pursuant to this Section 11.2.4(a), (A) all provisions [***] will terminate except for the following, which will survive such termination and continue in full force and effect thereafter: Section 3.6.2(b), Section 3.8.3, Section 3.9, Section 4.1.2(b), Section 4.1.2(c) Section 5.3.1(b), Section 5.3.4, Section 5.3.6, Section 7.4.8, and those provisions set forth in Section 11.3, and (B) Novartis will pay to Intellia all accrued financial obligations as of the date of such termination and will continue to pay any and all of its financial obligations under Article 7 for a period of [***] days following Novartis' notice pursuant to Section 11.2.4(a)(ii) (A).

(b) Without Cause. Novartis will have the right to terminate this Agreement without cause effective upon [***] days' written notice to Intellia. If Novartis terminates this Agreement pursuant to this Section 11.2.4(b), (i) all provisions (other than the provisions set forth in Section 11.3) will terminate except for the following, which will survive such termination and continue in full force and effect thereafter: Section 3.6.2(b), Section 3.8.3, Section 3.9, Section 4.1.2(b), Section 4.1.2(e) Section 5.2, Section 5.3.1(b), Section 5.3.4, Section 5.3.6, Section 5.5, Section 7.4.8, and those provisions set forth in Section 11.3, and (ii) Novartis will pay to Intellia all accrued and future financial obligations as if the Research Term continued until its natural expiration (*i.e.*, five years from the Effective Date), including all Research Funding Payments as if Intellia had fully performed and without the need by Intellia to true-up its expenses under Section 7.2.1(b).

Section 11.3 Survival.

Any termination will be without prejudice to a Party's rights to seek damages in connection with any such event. Except where explicitly provided elsewhere herein, termination of this Agreement for any reason, will not affect: (a) obligations which have



accrued as of the date of termination or expiration (including, as to Novartis, any and all payment obligations); and **(b)** obligations and rights which, expressly or from the context thereof, are intended to survive termination or expiration of this Agreement, including Article I, Article VIII, Article IX, Article X, this Article XI, and Article XII.

ARTICLE XII MISCELLANEOUS

Section 12.1 Governing Law and Jurisdiction.

This Agreement and all claims between the Parties arising out of or relating to this Agreement, the transactions that it contemplates (including the Intellectual Property Rights described herein), and its and their validity, interpretation, construction, performance and enforcement will be exclusively governed by the substantive laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts without regard to its conflict of laws principles.

Section 12.2 Disputes.

12.2.1 Referral to Executives. Either Party may refer any question, difference, or dispute that may arise concerning the construction, meaning, or effect of this Agreement or concerning the rights and liabilities of the Parties hereunder, to the Senior Officers of Intellia and Novartis, who will attempt in good faith to resolve such question, difference or dispute. If the question, difference or dispute cannot be resolved within [***] days of such referral, either Party will be free to initiate the arbitration proceedings outlined in Section 12.2.2, below. For the avoidance of doubt, any difference or dispute arising from the JSC shall be resolved in accordance with Section 3.2.5.

12.2.2 Arbitration.

(a) General Arbitration. Unless Section 12.2.2(b) is applicable, any question, difference, or dispute relating to this Agreement that cannot be resolved through informal means as set forth in Section 12.2.1 will be exclusively and finally resolved by arbitration administered in accordance with the Rules of Judicial Administration and Arbitration Services ("JAMS") in effect at the time of

submission. Arbitration proceedings will be conducted in Boston, Massachusetts, before one mutually acceptable arbitrator selected jointly by the Parties from a panel of persons experienced in the pharmaceutical and life sciences industries (or by JAMS in accordance with its rules if the Parties are unable to reach agreement). Each Party will have all rights of discovery as provided by the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure for any arbitral proceeding pursuant to this Section 12.2.2. Either Party may apply to the arbitrator for interim injunctive relief or may seek from any court having jurisdiction any injunctive or provisional relief necessary to protect the rights or property of that Party pending resolution of the matter pursuant to this Section 12.2. The Parties will have the right to be represented by counsel. Any judgment or award rendered by the arbitrator will be final and binding on the Parties, and will be governed by the terms and conditions hereof, including the limitation on damages set forth in Section 10.5. The Parties agree that such a judgment or award may be enforced in any court of competent jurisdiction. The Parties agree that all applicable statutes of limitation and time-based defenses (such as estoppel and laches) will be tolled while the dispute resolution procedures set forth in this Section 12.2 are pending. The nonprevailing Party will bear its and the prevailing Party's costs and expenses and attorneys' fees in the arbitrator finds that the non-prevailing Party's positions on the issues in the dispute had relative merit. The Party that does not prevail in the arbitrator finds that the non-prevailing Party's positions on the issues in the dispute had relative merit. The Party that does not prevail in the arbitrator(s) will be deemed Confidential Information of each of the Parties, and will be subject to Article VIII.

(b) Accelerated Arbitration. To the extent the arbitration matter involves a question, difference or dispute that either Party may submit to accelerated arbitration for resolution as permitted under the other provisions of

this Agreement, or any dispute regarding the proper characterization of a question, difference or dispute subject to resolution under this Section 12.2.2(b) as opposed to Section 12.2.2(a), the following procedures will also apply:

(i) [***]

12.2.3 Stay of Termination. Any purported termination of this Agreement under Section 11.2.1 will be automatically stayed during the pendency of any arbitration proceeding commenced under Section 12.2.2.

Section 12.3 Waiver.

No provision of this Agreement may be waived except in writing by both Parties hereto. No failure or delay by either Party hereto in exercising any right or remedy hereunder or under applicable law will operate as a waiver thereof, or a waiver of any right or remedy on any subsequent occasion.

Section 12.4 Severability.

Should one or more provisions of this Agreement be or become invalid, then the Parties hereto will attempt to agree upon valid provisions in substitution for the invalid provisions, which in their economic effect come so close to the invalid provisions that it can be reasonably assumed that the Parties would have accepted this Agreement with those new provisions. If the Parties are unable to agree on such valid provisions, the invalidity of such one or more provisions of this Agreement will not affect the validity of the Agreement as a whole, unless the invalid provisions are of such essential importance for this Agreement that it may be reasonably presumed that the Parties would not have entered into this Agreement without the invalid provisions.

Section 12.5 Government Acts.

If any Applicable Law should make impossible or prohibit, restrain, modify or limit any material act or obligation of the Parties under this Agreement, the Party, if any, not so affected, will have the right, at its option, to suspend or terminate this Agreement

as to such country, if good faith negotiations between the Parties to make such modifications therein as may be necessary to fairly address the impact thereof are not successful after a reasonable period of time (not to exceed [***] days) in producing mutually acceptable modifications to this Agreement.

Section 12.6 Export Controls.

This Agreement is made subject to any restrictions concerning the export of materials and technology from the United States that may be imposed upon or related to either Party to this Agreement from time to time by the government of the United States. Furthermore, each Party will not export, directly or indirectly, any technical information acquired from the other Party under this Agreement or any products or services using such technical information to any countries for which the United States government or any agency thereof at the time of export requires an export license or other governmental approval, without first obtaining the written consent to do so from the Department of Commerce or other agency of the United States government when required by applicable statute or regulation.

Section 12.7 Assignment.

Neither Party may assign this Agreement or any of its rights under this Agreement or (except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement) delegate its performance under this Agreement, except to any of its Affiliates and to any Third Party successor to all or substantially all of the assets or business of such Party to which this Agreement relates, whether in a merger, sale of stock, sale of assets, reorganization or other transaction. Any purported assignment and/or delegation by a Party in contravention of this Section 12.7 will, at the option of the other Party, be null and void and of no effect. No assignment will release either Party from responsibility for the performance of any accrued obligation of such Party hereunder. This Agreement will be binding upon and enforceable against the administrators, legal representatives, and successors of the Parties.

Section 12.8 Affiliates.

Each Party may perform its obligations hereunder personally or through one or more Affiliates. Each Party will be solely responsible for the acts and omissions of its Affiliates. Neither Party will permit any of its Affiliates to commit any act (including any omission) that such Party is prohibited hereunder from committing directly. Any material breach of the terms and conditions of this Agreement by a Party's Affiliate will be construed as a material breach by such Party under this Agreement.

Section 12.9 Counterparts.

This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which will be deemed to be original and both of which will constitute one and the same Agreement.

Section 12.10 No Agency.

Nothing herein contained will be deemed to create an agency, joint venture, amalgamation, partnership or similar relationship between Novartis and Intellia and their respective Affiliates. Notwithstanding any of the provisions of this Agreement, neither Party to this Agreement will at any time enter into, incur, or hold itself out to third parties as having authority to enter into or incur, on behalf of the other Party, any commitment, expense, or liability whatsoever, and all contracts, expenses and liabilities in connection with or relating to the obligations of each Party under this Agreement will be made, paid, and undertaken exclusively by such Party on its own behalf and not as an agent or representative of the other.

Section 12.11 Notice.

All notices, requests, demands and other communications between the Parties with respect to any of the provisions of this Agreement will be sent to the addresses set out below, or to such other addresses as may be designated by one Party to the other by notice pursuant hereto, by internationally recognized courier (*e.g.*, FedEx, DHL, *etc.*), with receipt signature required to the addresses set out below.

if to Novartis, at:

Novartis Institutes for BioMedical Research, Inc. 250 Massachusetts Avenue Cambridge, MA 02139 <u>Attention</u>: Global Head, Strategic Alliances

with a required copy to:

Novartis Institutes for BioMedical Research, Inc. 250 Massachusetts Avenue Cambridge, MA 02139 <u>Attention</u>: General Counsel

if to Intellia, at:

Intellia Therapeutics, Inc. 130 Brookline Street, Suite 201 Cambridge, MA 02139 <u>Attention</u>: Chief Executive Officer

with required copies to:

Intellia Therapeutics, Inc. 130 Brookline Street, Suite 201 Cambridge, MA 02139 <u>Attention</u>: General Counsel

and

Goodwin | Procter LLP Exchange Place 53 State Street Boston, Massachusetts 02109 Attention: Arthur R. McGivern & Karen A. Spindler

Section 12.12 [***]

[***]

Section 12.13 Securitization.[***]

Section 12.14 Third Party Beneficiaries.

The terms and conditions of this Agreement, express or implied, exist only for the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns. Except under Article X, this Agreement does not confer any enforceable rights or remedies upon any Person other than the Parties.

Section 12.15 Entire Agreement; Amendment.

This Agreement, together with its Exhibits, contains the entire understanding of the Parties relating to the matters referred to herein, and may only be amended by a written document, duly executed on behalf of the respective Parties, expressly referencing this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, the Equity Agreements remain in full force and effect with respect to their terms; *provided* that any disclosures after the Effective Date shall be governed by the terms of this Agreement.

Section 12.16 Force Majeure.

Neither Novartis nor Intellia will be liable for failure of or delay in performing obligations set forth in this Agreement, and neither will be deemed in breach of such obligations, if such failure or delay is due to natural disasters or any causes reasonably beyond the control of Novartis or Intellia; *provided* that the Party affected will promptly notify the other of the force majeure condition and will exert all reasonable efforts to eliminate, cure or overcome any such causes and to resume performance of its obligations as soon as possible.

[Signature Page Follows]

License and Collaborative Research Agreement

Executed as of the Effective Date.

NOVARTIS INSTITUTES FOR **BIOMEDICAL RESEARCH, INC.**

INTELLIA	THERA	PEUTICS	, INC.
----------	-------	---------	--------

By:	/s/ Scott Brown
Name:	Scott Brown
Title:	VP, General Counsel

By:	/s/ Nessan Bermingham
Name:	Nessan Bermingham
Title:	Chief Executive Officer

Exhibit A

<u>Sample Invoice</u>				
[***]		1	INVOICE	
[***]				
[***]		[***]	[***]	
[***]	[***]		[***]	
			[***] [***]	

[***]

Exhibit B

Novartis HSC Background Intellectual Property

The compound known at Novartis as [***]

Exhibit C

Novartis Other Background Intellectual Property

Novartis Patent Family	Title
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]
[***]	[***]

Exhibit D

Sample Calculation of Research Costs

Intellia/Novartis Research Year:

<u>Name</u> A. Smith	Collaboration Program X	Collaboration Program X	Collaboration Program X	Collaboration Program X	FTE Total #	FTE Expense @ \$300k/FTE
A. Smith						
B. Smith						
C. Smith						
D. Smith						

FTE Total

Exhibit E

Example Royalty Calculation for royalties due on Products under Section 7.4:

[***]

Example Royalty Calculation for royalties due on Products under Section 7.6.1:

[***]